



54th DIRECTING COUNCIL

67th SESSION OF THE REGIONAL COMMITTEE OF WHO FOR THE AMERICAS

Washington, D.C., USA, 28 September-2 October 2015

CD54/FR 2 October 2015 Original: English

FINAL REPORT

CONTENTS

	Page
Opening of the Session	6
Procedural Matters	
Appointment of the Committee on Credentials	6
Election of Officers	
Establishment of a Working Party to Study the Application of Article 6.B of the	;
PAHO Constitution	7
Establishment of the General Committee	7
Adoption of the Agenda	7
Constitutional Matters	
Annual Report of the President of the Executive Committee	7
Annual Report of the Director of the Pan American Sanitary Bureau	8
Election of Three Member States to the Executive Committee	11
Program Policy Matters	
PAHO Program and Budget 2016-2017	11
New Scale of Assessed Contributions	16
WHO Reform	16
Plan of Action on Immunization	19
Strategy and Plan of Action on Dementias in Older Persons	21
Strategy and Plan of Action on Strengthening the Health System to Address	
Violence against Women	23
Plan of Action on Workers' Health	26
Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control of Tuberculosis	28
Plan of Action on Antimicrobial Resistance	29
Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control of Viral Hepatitis	31
Strategy on Health-related Law	
El Niño 2015-2016 in the Region of the Americas	
Method for the Estimation of Maternal Mortality in the Period 1990-2015	36
Administrative and Financial Matters	
Report on the Collection of Assessed Contributions	37
Financial Report of the Director and Report of the External Auditor for 2014	
Proposal for the Use of the Balance of the IPSAS and Budgetary Surpluses	40
Amendments to the Financial Regulations and Financial Rules of PAHO	
Appointment of the External Auditor of PAHO for 2016-2017	41

CONTENTS (cont.)

P	age
Selection of Member States to Boards and Committees Selection of Two Member States from the Region of the Americas Entitled to Designate a Person to Serve on the Policy and Coordination Committee of the UNDP/UNFPA/WHO/World Bank Special Program of Research, Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction Election of Three Members to the Advisory Committee of the Latin American and Caribbean Center on Health Sciences Information (BIREME)	
Matters for Information	
Regional Goals for Human Resources for Health 2007-2015: Final Report and	
Report on the Develoment of the Global Strategy on Human Resources for	
Health: Workforce 2030	42
Evaluation of the Plan of Action for Implementing the Gender Equality Policy	15
and Proposed Strategic Lines of Action.	45
Report on Chikungunya Virus Transmission and its Impact in the Region of the Americas	46
International Health Regulations and Ebola Virus Disease and Regional	0
Consultation on the IHR Monitoring Scheme post-2016	47
Progress Reports on Technical Matters	
A. Implementation of the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control	
B. Proposed 10-year Regional Plan on Oral Health for the Americas	
C. Plan of Action on Road Safety	
D. Dengue Prevention and Control in the Americas	
E. Chronic Kidney Disease in Agricultural Communities in	
Central America F. Health Technology Assessment and Incorporation into	
Health Systems	
G. Status of the Pan American Centers	
Resolutions and other Actions of Intergovernmental Organizations of Interest	
to PAHO	53
A. Sixty-eighth World Health Assembly	
B. Forty-fifth Regular Session of the General Assembly of the Organization	
of American States	
C. Subregional Organizations	
Other Matters	54
Closure of the Session	55

CD54/FR

CONTENTS (cont.)

		Page
Resolutions and D	agisions	
Resolutions	ecisions	
CD54.R1	Collection of Assessed Contributions	56
CD54.R2	New Scale of Assessed Contributions	
CD54.R3	Amendments to the Financial Regulations of the Pan American	5 1
obe inte	Health Organization	59
CD54.R4	Election of Three Member States to the Executive Committee	
	on the Expiration of the Periods of Office of Canada,	
	Jamaica, and Paraguay	59
CD54.R5	Election of Three Members to the Advisory Committee of the	
	Latin American and Caribbean Center on Health Sciences	
	Information (BIREME)	61
CD54.R6	Plan of Action on Workers' Health	61
CD54.R7	Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control of Viral	
	Hepatitis	
CD54.R8	Plan of Action on Immunization	
CD54.R9	Strategy on Health-related Law	
CD54.R10	Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control of Tuberculosis	
CD54.R11	Strategy and Plan of Action on Dementias in Older Persons	73
CD54.R12	Strategy and Plan of Action on Strengthening the Health	
	System to Address Violence against Women	
CD54.R13	Use of the Balance of the IPSAS and Budgetary Surpluses	
CD54.R14	Appointment of the External Auditor of PAHO for 2016-2017	
CD54.R15	Plan of Action on Antimicrobial Resistance	
CD54.R16	PAHO Program and Budget 2016-2017	81
CD54.R17	Assessed Contributions of the Member States, Participating	
	States, and Associate Members of the Pan American Health	0.4
CD54.R18	Organization for 2016-2017 Method for the Estimation of Maternal Mortality in the Period	84
CD34.K18	1990-2015	97
Decisions	1990-2013	07
CD54(D1)	Appointment of the Committee on Credentials	90
CD54(D2)	Election of Officers	
CD54(D3)	Establishment of the General Committee	
CD54(D4)	Adoption of the Agenda	
()	1 6	

CD54/FR

CONTENTS (cont.)

		Page
Resolutions and D	ecisions (cont.)	
Decisions (cont	2.)	
CD54(D5)	Selection of Two Member States from the Region of the	
	Americas Entitled to Designate a Person to Serve on the	
	Policy and Coordination Committee of the	
	UNDP/UNFPA/WHO/ World Bank Special Program of	
	Research, Development and Research Training in Human	
	Reproduction	91
CD54(D6)	El Niño in the Region of the Americas	
Annexes		
Annex A. Ager	nda	
Annex B. List	of Documents	
Annex C. List	of Participants	

FINAL REPORT

Opening of the Session

- 1. The 54th Directing Council, 67th Session of the Regional Committee of the World Health Organization (WHO) for the Americas, was held at the Headquarters of the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO) in Washington, D.C., from 28 September to 2 October 2015.
- 2. Dr. Sergio Sarita Valdez (International Cooperation Coordinator, Ministry of Public Health, Dominican Republic, outgoing President) opened the session and welcomed the participants. Opening remarks were made by Dr. Sarita Valdez, Dr. Carissa Etienne (Director, Pan American Sanitary Bureau), Hon. Sylvia Mathews Burwell (Secretary of Health and Human Services, United States of America), Hon. Héctor Salazar Sánchez (Social Sector Manager, Inter-American Development Bank), Dr. Hans Troedsson (Assistant Director-General, Department of General World Organization), Luis Management, Health Hon. Almagro (Secretary-General, Organization of American States), and H.E. Orlando Hernández (President of Honduras). The respective speeches may be found on the website of the 54th Directing Council.¹

Procedural Matters

Appointment of the Committee on Credentials

3. Pursuant to Rule 31 of the Rules of Procedure of the Directing Council, the Council appointed Ecuador, Puerto Rico, and the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela as members of the Committee on Credentials (Decision CD54[D1]).

Election of Officers

4. Pursuant to Rule 16 of the Rules of Procedure of the Directing Council, the Council elected the following officers (Decision CD54[D2]):

President: El Salvador (Dr. Violeta Menjívar)

Vice President: Antigua and Barbuda (Hon. Molwyn Morgorson Joseph, MP)

Vice President: Peru (Dr. Aníbal Velásquez Valdivia)

Rapporteur: United States of America (Mr. Charles Darr)

¹ Available from:

 $[\]frac{http://www.paho.org/hq/index.php?option=com_content\&view=article\&id=11087\&Itemid=41537\&lang=en_content\&view=article\&id=11087\&Itemid=41537\&lang=en_content\&view=article\&id=11087\&Itemid=41537\&lang=en_content\&view=article\&id=11087\&Itemid=41537\&lang=en_content\&view=article\&id=11087\&Itemid=41537\&lang=en_content\&view=article\&id=11087\&Itemid=41537\&lang=en_content\&view=article\&id=11087\&Itemid=41537\&lang=en_content\&view=article\&id=11087\&Itemid=41537\&lang=en_content\&view=article\&id=11087\&Itemid=41537\&lang=en_content\&view=article\&id=11087\&Itemid=41537\&lang=en_content\&view=article\&id=11087\&Itemid=41537\&lang=en_content\&view=article\&id=11087\&Itemid=41537\&lang=en_content\&view=article\&id=11087\&Itemid=41537\&lang=en_content\&view=article\&id=11087\&Itemid=41537\&lang=en_content\&id=11087\&Itemid=41537\&Itemid=41537\&Itemid=41537\&Itemid=41537\&Itemid=41537\&Itemid=41537\&Itemid=4153$

5. The Director of the Pan American Sanitary Bureau (PASB), Dr. Carissa Etienne, served as Secretary ex officio, and the Deputy Director, Dr. Isabella Danel, served as Technical Secretary.

Establishment of a Working Party to Study the Application of Article 6.B of the PAHO Constitution

6. The Council was informed that it would not be necessary to establish a working party, as no Member State was subject to the voting restrictions provided for under Article 6.B of the PAHO Constitution (see Report on Assessed Contributions, paragraphs 46 to 50 below).

Establishment of the General Committee

7. Pursuant to Rule 32 of the Rules of Procedure, the Council appointed Chile, Cuba, and Saint Vincent and the Grenadines as members of the General Committee (Decision CD54[D3]).

Adoption of the Agenda (Document CD54/1, Rev. 3)

- 8. The Council agreed to add two items to the provisional agenda prepared by the Director: "Method for the Estimation of Maternal Mortality in the Period 1990-2015" and "El Niño 2015-2016 in the Region of the Americas," which were proposed by the delegations of Ecuador and Peru, respectively. Support was voiced for both proposals, with numerous delegates expressing reservations about the new method for estimating maternal mortality proposed by the United Nations Maternal Mortality Estimation Inter-agency Group. Delegates also expressed concern about the potential social, economic, and health effects of the El Niño phenomenon in countries of the Region.
- 9. The Council adopted the agenda, as amended (Document CD54/1, Rev. 3), together with a program of meetings (Decision CD54[D4]).

Constitutional Matters

Annual Report of the President of the Executive Committee (Document CD54/2)

10. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Paraguay, President of the Executive Committee) reported on the activities carried out by the Executive Committee and its Subcommittee on Program, Budget, and Administration between October 2014 and September 2015, highlighting the items that had been discussed by the Committee but not sent forward for consideration by the 54th Directing Council and noting that he would report on other items as they were taken up by the Council. The items not sent forward included the annual reports of the PAHO Ethics Office, the Office of Internal Oversight and Evaluation Services, and the PAHO Audit Committee; the report of the Award Committee of the PAHO Award for Administration 2015; a proposal for programming of a revenue surplus resulting from repayment of a 10 million dollar loan made to the

Revolving Fund for Vaccine Procurement; an update on the status of projects approved by the 48th Directing Council for funding from the Holding Account; reports on the Master Capital Investment Plan and funding of after-service health insurance for PAHO staff; amendments to the PASB Staff Rules and Regulations, reports on staffing statistics and on the PASB Human Resources Strategy, and a statement by a representative of the PAHO/WHO Staff Association; reports on the WHO program budget 2016-2017, on the status of implementation of the PASB Management Information System project, and on **PASB** Information Technology Strategy; and applications from nongovernmental organizations for admission or renewal of their status as organizations in official relations with PAHO. Details may be found in the report of the President of the Executive Committee (Document CD54/2).

- 11. The Director thanked the President and the members of the Executive Committee for their work and their commitment to the Organization, noting that the Bureau had taken all of the Committee's comments into account in order to improve the documents and proposed resolutions submitted for consideration by the Directing Council.
- 12. The Council also thanked the members of the Committee for their work and took note of the report.

Annual Report of the Director of the Pan American Sanitary Bureau (Document CD54/3)

- 13. The Director introduced her annual report, the theme of which was "Championing Health for Sustainable Development and Equity: Leading by Example." The report provided numerous examples of how the Region of the Americas had, for many years, led the way in achieving critical public health milestones. While it was Member States that were the main drivers behind the Organization's successes, the Bureau had played a central role in providing technical cooperation and coordinating Member States' efforts.
- 14. In 2014, in an exceptional example of Pan-American cooperation, PAHO Member States had adopted the Strategy for Universal Access to Health and Universal Health Coverage, which sought to catalyze a paradigm shift from health systems that were top-heavy with urban-based specialists to systems staffed by more primary care professionals, equitably distributed. The *Mais Médicos* project in Brazil provided a graphic example of how PASB's technical cooperation had helped to dramatically increase access to health services. The Bureau had also worked with the Caribbean Community to ensure access to safe and effective medicines and technologies, which was critical to achieving universal health coverage. In December, it had organized the first Regional Meeting on the Health of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Persons and Human Rights, as part of efforts to advance universal access to health without discrimination.
- 15. In April 2015, the Americas had become the first region in the world to eliminate rubella and congenital rubella syndrome. In June, Cuba had become the first country in the world to have officially eliminated mother-to-child transmission of both HIV and

syphilis. The Organization's efforts to eliminate neglected tropical infectious diseases had borne fruit, with Ecuador in September 2014 becoming the second country in the world to achieve WHO verification of its elimination of onchocerciasis. Mexico had subsequently received the same verification, and Guatemala had recently requested it also. There had also been important progress over the past year in tackling noncommunicable diseases, the largest contributor to the Region's overall disease burden. In particular, a new Plan of Action for the Prevention of Obesity in Children and Adolescents had been adopted. Nicaragua and Uruguay had become the first two countries in the world to ratify the WHO Protocol to Eliminate Illicit Trade in Tobacco Products.

- 16. With the Ebola outbreak in West Africa, the Bureau had intensified its resource mobilization efforts, ramped up training initiatives in risk communication, and deployed staff to assist in the field. In response to the continuing threat of chikungunya and dengue and the recent introduction of the Zika virus in Brazil, PASB was working with the United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention to provide technical cooperation in diagnosis and tracking of those diseases. It was also working to promote a health-in-all-policies approach and multisectoral action to combat vector-borne diseases.
- 17. The Region was collectively on track to achieve all but one of the health-related Millennium Development Goals (MDGs). It was of great concern, however, that the MDG 5 target of a 5.5% annual decline in maternal deaths would not be met in some countries. As part of its work on the issue, the Bureau had provided training on management of obstetric hemorrhage and promoted better care for women undergoing abortions. It had also spearheaded an international symposium which had led to a subregional plan for preventing adolescent pregnancy.
- 18. Much of the work to be undertaken by the Bureau and Member States in coming years would be defined by the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), which were broader in scope than the MDGs. Only one of the 17 SDGs was wholly dedicated to health issues, but within that goal were 13 health targets, and all of the Goals had critical implications for health and well-being. A main lesson learned from the MDG era was the need to look beneath regional and national averages, critically assessing health needs and outcomes at local level, with a more systematic focus on vulnerable groups. Through the new framework on Cooperation among Countries for Health Development, Member States would have expanded opportunities to share technical expertise and lessons learned, building on the Region's strong tradition of pan-American solidarity. The Bureau would continue to work with Member States to build on past successes and work synergistically to improve the quality of life of every individual in the Americas.
- 19. The Directing Council expressed appreciation to the Director for her commitment and leadership and commended the achievements outlined in the report. Delegates agreed that those achievements were the result of joint effort, coordination, and cooperation by Member States and the Bureau. At the same time, it was recognized that much work remained to be done in order to overcome remaining challenges, in particular discrepancies in health status and inequities in access to health services. The adoption of

the Strategy for Universal Access to Health and Universal Health Coverage in 2014 was hailed as a milestone, and numerous speakers described the action that their countries were taking with a view to attaining universal coverage, with many stressing the importance of intersectoral action to address social, environmental, and economic determinants of health. The value of sharing experiences and best practices in that regard was also highlighted.

- 20. There was general agreement on the need for a change in professional paradigms, as signaled in the report, in order to prioritize primary health care and integrated services staffed by interdisciplinary teams, with special emphasis on meeting the needs of vulnerable and underserved populations. The importance of an increased focus on health promotion and disease prevention was underlined. Numerous delegates noted that noncommunicable diseases accounted for a growing proportion of the burden of disease in their countries and stressed the importance of promoting healthy eating and increased physical activity, discouraging tobacco use, and other preventive measures. Several delegates thanked the Bureau for its assistance in strengthening tobacco control legislation and countering industry opposition to tobacco control regulations.
- 21. Delegates expressed gratitude to the Bureau for its support in enhancing the availability of vaccines and medicines at affordable prices; nevertheless, several speakers noted that the high cost of some products, notably those used for treatment of chronic and noncommunicable diseases, remained an obstacle to universal access to health and universal health coverage. Several delegations welcomed a recent agreement by ministers of health of the Southern Common Market (MERCOSUR) and the Union of South American Nations (UNASUR) for joint procurement of high-cost medicines, including through the Organization's Regional Revolving Fund for Strategic Public Health Supplies (the Strategic Fund), and thanked the Bureau for its support of that initiative.
- 22. Delegates also applauded the Bureau's work to help countries strengthen their preparedness to respond to the threat of Ebola virus disease and expressed appreciation for its assistance in dealing with outbreaks of chikungunya. The need to continue working to strengthen and maintain the core capacities under the International Health Regulations (2005) was highlighted. Attention was also drawn to the potential consequences of climate change and related severe weather events, not only for the health sector, but for countries' economies and overall development, and the importance of building effective disaster resilience programs was emphasized. A delegate expressed appreciation for the efforts of PAHO and WHO to ensure attention to health by the Conferences of the Parties to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change.
- 23. The Region's progress in controlling communicable diseases was also welcomed and the countries that had recently eliminated various diseases were congratulated. The need to ensure high vaccination coverage in order to maintain the Region's successes in elimination of vaccine-preventable diseases was stressed. One delegate expressed concern about the planned switch to inactivated poliovirus vaccine (see "Plan of Action on Immunization," paragraphs 60 to 73 below), pointing out that current supplies of the

inactivated vaccine were not sufficient to enable all countries to administer three doses, which could lead to differing levels of protection against poliovirus type 2.

- 24. Member States' successes in reducing maternal deaths were acknowledged, but it was also noted that intensified effort would be needed to achieve the Millennium Development Goal target of a 75% reduction in the maternal mortality ratio. It was considered that women's and children's health should remain a priority focus for the Organization in the coming years. The importance of ensuring comprehensive and universally accessible sexual and reproductive health services was emphasized. The need for increased attention to the problem of violence against women was also highlighted.
- 25. The Director, thanking delegates for their expressions of appreciation for the work of the Bureau, stressed that the Region's achievements of the past year were mainly the result of Member States' leadership in ensuring access to universal health coverage and their commitment to increasing the well-being and quality of life of their peoples. The Bureau's role had been to work with and support national health authorities in those endeavors. She agreed that numerous challenges remained with regard to ensuring access to medicines and technology, reaching underserved populations, ensuring that health teams were oriented towards the delivery of primary health care, tackling noncommunicable diseases, and responding to climate change and to disasters and disease outbreaks. She assured the Council that the Bureau would continue to examine how it could best position itself to support Member States in protecting the gains of the past while confronting the challenges of the future.
- 26. The Directing Council thanked the Director and took note of the report.

Election of Three Member States to the Executive Committee on the Expiration of the Periods of Office of Canada, Jamaica, and Paraguay (Document CD54/4)

27. The Council elected Antigua and Barbuda, Argentina, and Chile to membership on the Executive Committee for a period of three years and thanked Canada, Jamaica, and Paraguay for their service (Resolution CD54.R4).

Program Policy Matters

PAHO Program and Budget 2016-2017 (Official Document 350, Add. I, Add. II, and Add. III, Rev. 1)

28. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that the Executive Committee had examined an earlier version of the proposed program and budget for 2016-2017. The total proposed budget for base programs had been \$612.8 million,² which would represent an increase of \$49.7 million, or 8.8%, with respect to the current budget. The Bureau had prepared three possible budget scenarios. In the first, the budget would be financed by expected rises in the Region's allocation

² Unless otherwise indicated, all monetary figures in this document are expressed in United States dollars.

from WHO and in PAHO miscellaneous income and voluntary contributions, and by a proposed 3.8% increase in Member State assessments. In the second, there would be no increase in assessed contributions, and the \$5.8 million funding gap would be financed from other sources, as yet unidentified. In the third scenario, the total budget would be reduced by \$5.8 million, resulting in a total budget of \$607 million.

- 29. While it had been recognized that the Bureau required sufficient resources in order to carry out its technical cooperation activities, no delegates had voiced support for the proposed rise in assessed contributions. Several had reaffirmed their governments' long-standing policy on zero nominal growth in Member State assessments. Some delegates had expressed a willingness to consider scenario II, but had requested further information on how the \$5.8 million increase would be funded. Other delegates had preferred scenario III. It had been pointed out the total amount envisaged under that scenario, though less than in scenarios I and II, would nevertheless provide a significant increase to the overall budget. The resolution adopted by the Committee had been amended to reflect the views expressed during the discussion. It had been agreed that figures on which agreement had not yet been reached would remain bracketed and that the figures for scenario III would be left blank, pending further consultation between the Bureau and Member States in the interim before the Directing Council.
- 30. Mr. Daniel Walter (Director, Department of Planning and Budget, PASB) introduced the revised program and budget proposal, noting that it would bring to life the ambitious plans of action adopted by the Directing Council during the session and would guide the work of PAHO and define the results to be achieved over the coming two years. The proposal was the result of a bottom-up Member State-driven process of prioritization and costing of outputs to be delivered in the next biennium. It also reflected the Bureau's ongoing commitment to accountability and to efficiency savings. The proposed budget for 2016-2017 was presented as an integrated budget for the first time. Member States would be asked to approve the budget in its entirety, which would give them explicit ownership and oversight of the full program budget, not just the portion supported by Member State assessments.
- 31. The proposed budget would reverse the trend of shrinking budgets and restore the significant budget reduction of the current biennium and help the Bureau to rebuild organizational capacity. The budget increase was not being proposed to offset inflation, but rather to enable the Organization to invest in new initiatives, programs, and priorities. Cost increases would continue to be absorbed through efficiencies. All of the proposed increase would be allocated to technical programs, resulting in a 14% rise in funding for categories 1 through 5, while the budget for enabling functions in category 6 would go down.
- 32. Document CD54/21, Add. I (renamed *Official Document 350, Add. I*, after the program and budget were approved) provided information on the three proposed scenarios, including details on the programmatic impact of budget reductions for each category and program area and the results that would not be obtainable under scenario III, as requested by the Executive Committee. It also provided a breakdown of the sources of

funding for the three scenarios. Scenario I would provide a higher level of assured flexible and sustainable funding and reduce reliance on voluntary contributions, which might not materialize or might be earmarked for specific purposes. Scenario III would require a reduction in the scope of certain programs, which could affect the Organization's ability to achieve the results stipulated by Member States under the Strategic Plan 2014-2019.

- 33. The Directing Council welcomed the bottom-up approach to the development of the program and budget proposal and expressed appreciation to the Bureau for its efforts to align the allocation of resources with the priorities identified by Member States. The Bureau's efforts to reduce costs by increasing efficiency were applauded, and it was encouraged to continue seeking ways to further enhance efficiency, including by conducting a thorough review of programs with a view to identifying those that might be phased out. The Council also thanked the Bureau for preparing the three scenarios in response to the request of the Executive Committee. One delegate, however, considered that the scenario document did not provide sufficient clarity on the risks and impacts of zero nominal growth in terms of the Organization's ability to meet the goals and targets established under the Strategic Plan 2014-2019.
- 34. Delegates acknowledged that the Bureau required sufficient resources in order to implement the Strategic Plan and respond to Member States' needs. The fact that it faced rising costs owing to inflation was also acknowledged. Some delegates supported scenario I, which they felt would provide the greatest predictability of funding and autonomy of action for the Organization and would afford the Bureau the greatest flexibility to allocate resources in accordance with the priorities identified by Member States. One delegate emphasized the importance of ensuring that the Organization had secure and sustainable sources of funding so that it could remain at the forefront of public health in the Region, while another pointed out that the reductions envisaged under scenario III would hinder Member States' efforts to achieve universal access to health and universal health coverage.
- 35. Other delegates favored zero nominal growth in assessed contributions, noting that their governments were grappling with budget constraints and weak economic growth. Some also pointed out that their assessments would rise considerably in 2016-2017 as a result of the application of the new scale of assessments adopted by the General Assembly of the Organization of American States (OAS) (see paragraphs 46 to 50 below). Some of those delegates voiced support for scenario II, which would provide increased funding for programs without a rise in assessed contributions. However, several delegates questioned whether it would be feasible to mobilize sufficient voluntary contributions to fund scenario II, particularly in the light of the downward trend of such contributions in recent years. Concern was also expressed that the priorities of donors might not be aligned with those of Member States. One delegate supported scenario III, noting that the 7.8% increase provided under that scenario, though less than in the other two scenarios, would nevertheless enable growth in programming.

- 36. It was pointed out that most voluntary funding came from a handful of governments, and the Bureau was urged to broaden the donor base, including through partnerships with the private sector. Information was sought on the amount of voluntary contributions received in 2014-2015 and the amount still required in order to fully fund the voluntary portion of the budget. A delegate inquired how the Bureau intended to improve its project management capacity so as to ensure that all funds provided by donors were spent in an efficient and timely manner. The same delegate expressed the view that voluntary contributions should be employed only as an add-on to assessed contributions and not as a means of redirecting assessed contributions to areas that might have received less voluntary support.
- 37. Several delegates highlighted the importance of increased support for prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases. It was also considered important to strengthen intersectoral action, which could create synergies and facilitate the achievement of results.
- 38. Mr. Walter said that the Bureau had mobilized more voluntary contributions in 2015 than in 2014 and was hopeful that that trend would continue. There would be some carryover of voluntary contributions from the current biennium to the next, so it would not be necessary to mobilize the entire amount budgeted for "other sources" in 2015-2016. The carryover amount was projected at around \$40 million, and around \$80 million would be available from overhead earnings on voluntary contributions (including national voluntary contributions), which would leave between \$80 million and \$90 million to be mobilized, depending on which scenario was approved. That figure was considered realistic, based on the amount mobilized in the current biennium.
- 39. The Bureau had drafted a resource mobilization plan, which would be implemented in 2016. The objective would be to broaden the donor base and reduce reliance on a limited number of donors. The Bureau's relations with private-sector donors would be guided by the framework of engagement with non-State actors to be adopted in the context of WHO reform (see paragraphs 51 to 59 below). Both PAHO and WHO had initiatives under way aimed at strengthening project management in order to demonstrate to donors that their programs were being implemented on time and were achieving the expected results. Those initiatives were expected to yield positive effects in the next biennium.
- 40. Regarding the comment that voluntary contributions should not displace assessed contributions, he pointed out that the primary benefit of an integrated budget was that resources could be shifted as needed to fill funding gaps. The inability to do so in the current biennium had resulted in a significant shortfall in category 3, which in turn had hindered the Region's ability to achieve the Millennium Development Goal target for reduction of maternal mortality. As to the possibility of sunsetting programs, the program and budget proposal was the result of the prioritization exercise carried out by Member States and all the programs included were priorities identified in the Strategic Plan. None could be discontinued, although some adjustments could be made to reflect the relative rankings of the various program areas according to Member States preferences.

With regard to further efficiency measures, the Bureau had taken many steps to absorb the \$50 million reduction in the current biennium, including the reduction or freezing of many posts. It would not be able to manage with fewer staff in the 2016-2017 biennium, but it would continue to look for other operational efficiencies.

- 41. The Director, expressing thanks to the delegates who had spoken in favor of scenario 1, emphasized that the program and budget proposal for 2016-2017 was realistic and reflected the bottom-up planning and prioritization processes undertaken with Member States. The budget for the current biennium—the lowest in many bienniums—was also realistic, as evidenced by the fact that it was almost fully funded. The Bureau had voluntarily reduced the 2014-2015 budget by \$50 million precisely in order to ensure that it was realistic, based on the amount of financing that it had expected to receive. It had taken a number of actions in order to cope with the reduction, including cutting staff and minimizing travel and face-to-face meetings, and it would continue to seek efficiencies. However, there was a point at which further cuts would begin to erode the level and quality of the Bureau's technical cooperation with Member States.
- 42. The proposed rise in assessed contributions was not exorbitant and would merely restore the budget to its 2012-2013 level. She recognized that many Member States were experiencing difficult economic times, but noted also that a number of countries would see their assessments fall under the new OAS scale. She believed that Member States had a responsibility to ensure sufficient funding for what they had asked the Bureau to do. For its part, the Bureau would continue to work hand in hand with Member States to achieve the highest possible level of health development for the Region.
- 43. The Directing Council decided to form a working group to address the concerns expressed during the discussion and reach consensus on a budget scenario. The Delegate of Colombia, chair of the working group, subsequently announced that, after carefully analyzing the implications of each scenario, the working group had agreed to support scenario II and to amend the proposed resolution to incorporate the views expressed in the course of its discussions. One of the amendments—made in the interests of enhanced transparency, accountability, and results-based management—was a request to the Director to establish, in consultation with Member States, a mechanism to present interim reports on the implementation of the program and budget, including planned and financed items, the progress made toward the achievement of the results, and the programmatic and financial risks. The importance of clear and transparent reporting on all funds managed by the Bureau, including national voluntary contributions and procurement funds, was emphasized.
- 44. Delegates welcomed the flexibility, solidarity, and willingness to compromise that had prevailed during the working group's deliberations and expressed gratitude to Colombia for its leadership. The Delegate of Barbados announced that the countries of the Caribbean Community (CARICOM) whose assessments would decline under the new OAS scale intended, in a spirit of pan-Americanism and as a demonstration of their commitment to the goals of PAHO, to donate those savings to the Organization as voluntary contributions.

45. The Directing Council adopted Resolution CD54.R16, approving the program and budget as contained in *Official Document 350*. The Council also adopted Resolution CD54.R17, establishing the assessed contributions of Member States for the period 2016-2017.

New Scale of Assessed Contributions (Document CD54/5, Rev. 1)

- 46. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that during the Executive Committee's discussion of the program and budget 2016-2017, the Bureau had been requested to adjust the proposed assessed contributions of Member States contained in the budget proposal to reflect the new scale of assessments adopted by the General Assembly of the Organization of American States at its Forty-fourth Regular Session in June 2014. It had been subsequently agreed, at the suggestion of the Director, that an item on the new OAS scale should be placed on the Directing Council agenda.
- 47. Mr. Daniel Walter (Director, Department of Planning and Budget, PASB) recalled that it was a treaty obligation for PAHO to adjust its scale of assessments in line with the scale adopted by the General Assembly of the OAS, with adjustments for the differences in the membership of the two organizations. He added that matching the Organization's scale to that of the OAS would cause an increase in the 2016-2017 assessment for 19 PAHO Member States and a decrease for 14, while the assessment would remain unchanged for nine countries. He stressed that the issue under the present agenda item was only the scale, expressed as percentages: the actual amounts to be paid, expressed in dollars, would be determined on the basis of the Directing Council's subsequent discussions and conclusion on the program and budget.
- 48. Delegates supported the process for adjustment of the assessments as an exercise in pan-American solidarity, transparency, and cohesion. Some urged that the level of technical cooperation provided by PASB should not be compromised by any resultant changes in the contributions that countries paid. It was emphasized that the scale of assessments should take account of countries' ability to pay.
- 49. Mr. Walter replied that the new OAS scale did indeed take that factor into account.
- 50. The Directing Council adopted Resolution CD54.R2, approving the revised scale of assessments for 2016-2017.

WHO Reform (Document CD54/6)

51. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that the Executive Committee had examined a report on WHO reform, which had summarized the report presented to the Sixty-eighth World Health Assembly in May 2015 and included an annex showing the close alignment between the programmatic, managerial, and governance reforms undertaken by WHO and PAHO. Committee

members had emphasized the importance of continued alignment between PAHO and WHO in reform efforts and of compliance with Article 54 of the WHO Constitution. It had been suggested that the Bureau should develop speaking points and key messages that would explain how PAHO's alignment and integration with WHO was taking place. With regard to the framework for engagement with non-State actors, delegates had emphasized the need to avoid conflicts of interest and ensure that any collaboration with non-State actors contributed to the achievement of public health objectives. It had been stressed that, while minor adjustments might be made to accommodate the specific organizational characteristics of PAHO, no substantive changes to the framework should be made after its approval by the World Health Assembly.

- 52. In the ensuing discussion, delegates welcomed the overall progress made on WHO reform, but expressed concern about the slow pace of governance reform. The need to redouble efforts to complete the negotiations on pending issues—particularly the framework of engagement with non-State actors and the method for strategic budget space allocation—was emphasized, and Member States were urged to reach consensus on regional positions on those issues in order to facilitate negotiations and accelerate progress. Support was expressed for the model developed by the Working Group on Strategic Budget Space Allocation for the allocation of segment 1 of the WHO budget, and gratitude was expressed to Mexico and Paraguay for their work on the Working Group. Delegates also expressed appreciation to Argentina for its leadership of the Member State consultations on the framework of engagement with non-State actors and to Mexico and the United States of America for representing the Region on the Working Group on Governance Reform.
- 53. In relation to the framework of engagement with non-State actors, it was stressed that the consultation process must be guided by the principles of transparency and respect for the intergovernmental nature and the independence of WHO. The need to establish clear and objective rules for avoiding conflicts of interest was highlighted. It was considered especially important for WHO to exercise caution in its interactions with the private sector in order to minimize risks that might undermine its values and integrity. Continued participation by Member States of the Region in the consultations on the framework was viewed as crucial in order to identify and address any potential problems relating to its application at the regional level. Some delegates emphasized that, once the framework was approved at the global level, there should be no further negotiation on it at the regional level.
- 54. Delegates welcomed the progress made in improving the predictability and transparency of WHO's financing through the financing dialogue, but noted that challenges remained to be overcome, including the continued earmarking of voluntary contributions, which could result in lack of funding for critical areas such as emergency response. The need to ensure that funding was aligned with the Organization's policies and priorities was underlined. The importance of bottom-up planning and country-level priority-setting was also stressed.

- 55. The Bureau's ongoing efforts to align regional reforms with global ones were applauded, with delegates acknowledging that many of PAHO's reform initiatives had predated and thus contributed to those of WHO. It was considered important for Member States from the Americas, when interacting with Member States from other regions, to continue affirming PAHO's commitment to and integration with WHO. In that connection, it was suggested that PAHO's program performance and financing portal should be integrated with the WHO program budget portal so that PAHO data could also be accessed via the WHO portal. Clarification was sought as to how PAHO's strategy for resource mobilization would align with efforts within WHO to develop a more centralized and coordinated approach to resource mobilization. Support was expressed for the Region's participation in the WHO staff mobility scheme, although it was pointed out that the cost-benefit of staff movements had to be considered. The Bureau was asked to indicate when Member States would have access to the PAHO Strategic Plan Monitoring System.
- 56. Dr. Gaudenz Silberschmidt (Director for Partnerships and Non-State Actors and Acting Director, Department of Coordinated Resource Mobilization, WHO), observing that the discussion had illustrated both the richness and the challenges of WHO reform, assured the Council that the WHO Secretariat remained fully committed to ensuring the success of reform at all three levels of the Organization. While policy decisions were still needed in relation to engagement with non-State actors and a few other matters, most reforms had now progressed to the implementation stage. In the area of emergency response, a roadmap of reform activities had been prepared, along with a timeline for decision-making and implementation, which would take place in 2016. Regarding the WHO program budget portal, the Secretariat was coordinating with the Bureau on the incorporation of PAHO data into the system. As to the framework of engagement with non-State actors, a paper to be presented during the open-ended intergovernmental meeting in October would examine the implications of the framework's implementation at the various levels of the Organization.
- 57. Mr. Daniel Walter (Director, Department of Planning and Budget, PASB) said that PAHO's program and financing portal would be modeled on the WHO portal and affirmed that the Bureau was working with the WHO Secretariat to enhance the exchange of programmatic and financial information between the WHO Global Management System and the PASB Management Information System. The Strategic Plan Monitoring System had been pilot-tested by several countries, and the Bureau was preparing to open access to all countries shortly to facilitate the assessment of progress towards the outcomes of the Strategic Plan.
- 58. The Director said that staff mobility was a component of the PASB Human Resources Strategy. In applying the mobility policy, the Bureau would ensure that it fulfilled its responsibility to Member States to maintain the technical excellence of its staff. The Bureau looked forward to the finalization of negotiations among Member States on the framework of engagement with non-State actors and to the framework's application in the Region.

59. The Council took note of the report.

Plan of Action on Immunization (Document CD54/7, Rev. 2)

- 60. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that the Committee had agreed that, while Member States had made great strides in expanding coverage, high priority should continue to be accorded to vaccination to maintain coverage levels at above 95%. Delegates had called attention to barriers to ensuring high vaccination coverage, including the high cost of vaccines and the growing anti-vaccine movement, and had stressed the need for public information campaigns to raise awareness and increase community understanding of the importance of vaccination.
- 61. There had been a lively discussion about the use of the expression "right to health" in the document, with some delegates strongly supporting it and others suggesting its replacement with "right to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health," as in the preamble to the WHO Constitution. After due consideration, the language of the WHO Constitution had been incorporated into the amended version of the plan of action, along with wording to take account of national contexts and situations and to reflect federal systems of government. A new indicator on barriers to vaccination had also been introduced. The Committee had adopted Resolution CE156.R14, recommending that the Directing Council approve the plan of action.
- 62. The Directing Council welcomed the proposed plan of action, commending the Bureau for its leadership in the area of immunization. Delegates described the progress made by their national immunization programs and noted with satisfaction that the proposed plan was aligned with the WHO Global Vaccine Action Plan (GVAP). Several delegates emphasized the need to adapt the WHO plan to the regional context.
- 63. The delegates urged continued efforts to consolidate country gains in combatting vaccine-preventable diseases by maintaining over 95% coverage with traditional vaccines for diseases such as polio, measles, and rubella and by prioritizing municipalities with low coverage. They also supported the introduction of new vaccines, such as those for rotavirus, pneumococcus, and human papillomavirus (HPV), requesting technical cooperation and financial assistance to that end. Several delegates underlined the importance of research and development of vaccines against malaria and dengue and the need to facilitate access to such vaccines once they were approved.
- 64. Noting that the high cost of vaccines was a barrier to universal coverage, delegates voiced their support for the Bureau's negotiation of lower prices through the Revolving Fund for Vaccine Procurement. Delegates agreed on the need for joint procurement to take advantage of economies of scale and keep vaccine prices down, thereby increasing access. The Bureau was urged to advocate for a change in the criteria for determining eligibility for support from the GAVI Alliance, as the current criteria failed to consider the burden of disease. Several delegates mentioned the need to promote vaccine production to keep stocks at adequate levels; in particular, the need for adequate

stocks of inactivated poliovirus vaccine (IPV) to cover the switch from the oral vaccine was emphasized (see paragraphs 66 and 67 below).

- 65. There was consensus among the delegates that the anti-vaccine movement posed a serious threat to public health. Communication strategies, including the use of social media, were seen as key to combatting misinformation, educating the population about the benefits of vaccination, and building community trust to ensure public acceptance of vaccination and adherence to immunization schedules.
- 66. The Delegate of Argentina raised a number of concerns about the planned switch from the trivalent oral polio vaccine (OPV) to the bivalent oral vaccine in combination with the inactivated vaccine. She pointed out that current stocks of IVP were inadequate to enable all countries to administer three doses. As it had been demonstrated that two doses of IVP were sufficient to confer almost 100% immunity, she suggested that countries that currently included three doses of IVP in their vaccination schedules should consider reducing the number to two in order to make the vaccine available to other countries and thus afford children in all countries equal protection against poliovirus type 2. If sufficient supplies to ensure at least two doses could not be guaranteed, she suggested that the switch to IPV should be postponed. She also questioned the advisability of making the switch to IVP at a time of intense global migration, with the attendant risk of interruption of vaccine schedules. The delegate requested that a working group be formed to evaluate the possibility of redistributing doses, the feasibility of increasing vaccine production, and related issues, prior to the meeting of the Strategic Advisory Group of Experts on Immunization (SAGE) in October 2015.
- 67. Responding to the suggestion that the switch be postponed, another delegate noted that a successful transition would require all countries to implement the polio vaccination recommendations in a coordinated manner. WHO had an important role to play in supporting a smooth transition. Global experts were currently discussing the switch and the impact of any delay. She encouraged Member States in the Region to allow those discussions to take place and clarify the way forward.
- 68. A delegate observed that the total cost of implementing the plan of action was estimated at just over US\$120 million, with \$48 million over the 2015-2016 biennium. She noted that, while a significant portion could be subsumed under existing program activities, a \$12 million funding shortfall would remain, and she sought information on how the Bureau proposed to mobilize those funds.
- 69. Dr. Cuauhtémoc Ruiz Matus (Acting Director, Department of Family, Gender, and Life Course, PASB) replied that the Bureau would work with Member States to close the funding gap. He pointed out that, since the plan of action was designed as a general framework for immunization activities over the coming five years, it did not specify all the activities to be carried out. The indicators under these general lines of action were adapted from the GVAP and addressed many of the specific issues raised by delegates. He added that the plan sought to identify the reasons why some populations were not vaccinated, noting that the main reasons were missed opportunities and a lack of trust in

vaccines. The Bureau was working with Member States to identify effective approaches for overcoming those obstacles.

- 70. Regarding the development and introduction of new vaccines, he explained that the new malaria vaccine would only provide protection against *Plasmodium falciparum*, which did not circulate endemically in Latin America. He was hopeful that a vaccine against *P. vivax*, which did circulate in the Region, would soon be available. He also reported that the safety of five dengue vaccines was being studied, with their use in public health programs pending a recommendation from SAGE.
- 71. With regard to the switch from OPV to IPV—a key step in the global eradication of polio—he noted that the withdrawal of OPV would be a sequential process: the type-2 component would be the first to be withdrawn; the other components would follow, and ultimately IVP would remain the only vaccine in use. It was hoped that in the not too distant future polio would be eradicated as smallpox had been and it would no longer be necessary to vaccinate against it. Wild poliovirus type 2 had already been eradicated worldwide; only vaccine-derived type-2 virus continued to circulate. If countries did not make the switch to IVP, their populations could be at risk for vaccine-associated paralytic poliomyelitis. A decision as to the date for the switch would be made during the October SAGE meeting.
- 72. The Director thanked Member States for their commitment to strong national immunization programs, emphasizing that the gains made thus far must be maintained. Ensuring equity and full coverage in vaccination programs was a challenge, and in order to overcome it Member States would need to strengthen surveillance at the subnational level and maintain the immunization competencies of the health workforce at that level. It was also essential to work with communities to raise awareness about the need for vaccination and facilitate access to immunization programs. She noted that the Bureau had endeavored to strengthen the Revolving Fund's capacity, recognizing the increasing need for negotiations at a higher level to meet the demands of Member States. She appealed to countries to remit their payments to the Revolving Fund in a timely manner.
- 73. Following the incorporation of some amendments proposed during the discussion, the Directing Council adopted Resolution CD54.R8, approving the plan of action. It was agreed that a working group would be formed to consider Argentina's suggestions.

Strategy and Plan of Action on Dementias in Older Persons (Document CD54/8, Rev. 1)

74. Dr. María Esther Anchía (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that the Executive Committee had examined an earlier version of the proposed strategy and plan of action on dementias in older persons, the scope of which had also included other disabling conditions. While delegates had generally expressed support for the proposal, several had considered the scope too broad, suggesting it be limited to dementias. Delegates had agreed that the aim of the strategy and plan of action should be to improve the lives of patients and caregivers, emphasizing the need for a multifaceted,

interdisciplinary approach. A working group had been formed to revise the document and resolution. After extensive debate, the Executive Committee had agreed to defer action on the strategy and plan of action until the Directing Council, requesting that the Bureau revise the document and proposed resolution to reflect the changes suggested by Member States. The revised version had been sent to the Member States for consultation and the comments received had been incorporated into the document.

- 75. The Directing Council welcomed the strategy and plan of action, with numerous delegates affirming that the demographic transition in the Region had serious implications, not only for dementia patients, their families, and caregivers but for health systems and society as a whole. Delegates welcomed the multipronged approach of the strategy and plan of action, noting that tackling the public health problem of dementia would involve, inter alia, the formulation of policies, legislation, and regulations; support mental health systems; cooperation with communities, governments, nongovernmental organizations, and international organizations; training for health professionals and caregivers; research; and increased surveillance capacity. Some delegates noted the consistency of the plan with their national mental health policies and programs and described the progress made in the field of mental health and dementias in particular. Several requested the Bureau to increase technical cooperation and financial support for implementation of the plan.
- 76. Delegates observed that dementias were a global mental health problem and imposed a heavy burden on health systems owing to the long-term care they entailed. It was pointed out that dementias could affect segments of the population other than the elderly, and several delegates therefore suggested adding "and cognitive deterioration" to the title of the strategy and plan of action.
- 77. It was recognized that dementias also represented a heavy burden for caregivers, who were often single women and heads of household with little outside support. Several delegates called for a socio-sanitary approach to guarantee intersectoral, comprehensive care through the primary care system, community health centers, day hospitals, adult day care centers, and other mechanisms to reduce dependence and avoid the need for institutionalizing dementia patients. Delegates also stressed the need to combat the stigma associated with dementias through increased public awareness.
- 78. The issue of care for people with dementia was a common theme in the discussion. The need for supportive, compassionate care and pharmaceutical interventions was noted. One delegate pointed out that while long-term care was important, there was also a need for short- and medium-term care. Several delegates stressed the need to train health care personnel and social workers in the early detection of cognitive deterioration and Alzheimer's disease and to provide training for informal caregivers to enhance the quality of care for older persons. The importance of rights-based and gender-sensitive approaches was also highlighted. Delegates also noted the need for culturally appropriate care.

- 79. Many speakers stressed the need for a preventive approach to dementias. Several called for more emphasis on depression, since it was the most important mental health problem in older persons and a precursor to dementias. One delegate expressed the view that the plan of action should address not only depression and other mental health problems but neurological disorders such as Parkinson's disease. Another mentioned the need to keep the elderly stimulated and active mentally and otherwise. Still others encouraged the prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases, obesity, and behavioral determinants such as smoking. One delegate, however, noted that while health promotion and disease prevention were important, health interventions did not necessarily prevent the appearance of dementias later in life and called for more research on the matter. Other delegates stressed the need for better surveillance and information on successful experiences in the field of dementia.
- 80. Funding to implement the plan of action was also a matter of concern. Several delegates observed that their countries would need financial assistance to cover the costs. Others mentioned the importance of searching for donors to fill budgetary gaps. One delegate recommended the use of shared funding, linking dementia efforts with noncommunicable disease programs.
- 81. A representative of Alzheimer's Disease International applauded the plan of action for its emphasis on the need to prevent dependence and provide long-term care for dementia by developing strategies that enabled health systems to adapt to the new demographic and epidemiological realities. He welcomed PAHO's leadership on the issue, affirming that it had set a global benchmark for the public health community and would support efforts to put dementia on the WHO agenda for 2016.
- 82. Dr. Cuauhtémoc Ruiz Matus (Acting Department Director, Family, Gender, and Life Course, PASB), welcoming Member States' commitment to addressing the issue of dementia, noted that the number of cases in the Region was expected to double over the coming 20 years, a situation that would pose a major challenge not only for the affected individuals, their caregivers, and their families, but also for their communities and for health services. He agreed that an integrated approach that took account of social determinants such as gender and ethnicity was important. Collaboration with nongovernmental partners such as Alzheimer's Disease International would also be important.
- 83. Following the incorporation of various amendments reflecting points raised during the discussion, the Directing Council adopted Resolution CD54.R11, approving the strategy and plan of action.

Strategy and Plan of Action on Strengthening the Health System to Address Violence against Women (Document CD54/9, Rev. 2)

84. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that the Committee had welcomed the strategy and plan of action, noting that violence against women was a serious global public health and human rights issue that

required a comprehensive multisectoral approach, together with prevention, education, and communication interventions to change the social and cultural norms that contributed to the persistence of violence against women. There had been general agreement on the dearth of current data and the need for further studies to provide input for the design and validation of interventions for preventing different types of violence. Delegates had noted the limited capacity of the health sector to identify victims, stressing the need to provide training for the health workforce. Delegates had also emphasized the importance of reporting gender-based violence, guaranteeing protection for those who report it, and providing access to justice for victims. The Committee had adopted Resolution CE156.R6, recommending that the Directing Council approve the strategy and plan of action.

- 85. The Directing Council commended the strategy and plan of action, concurring that violence against women was a serious global public health problem and a human rights issue with far-reaching consequences. Delegates recognized the complex and multifaceted nature of the problem, affirming that its solution would require an integrated multisectoral approach involving health, education, labor, law enforcement, and other sectors. Emphasizing the importance of the strategy and plan of action for coordinating national and regional efforts through a comprehensive approach, they noted that implementation of the plan would require a political commitment on the part of the Member States.
- 86. Several speakers mentioned the need for policies to address the larger issue of violence of all types in the Region, including man-on-man violence. At the same time, however, it was pointed out that there were compelling reasons for a specific focus on violence against women, among them its invisibility in national and international statistics, its social acceptability, its contribution to maternal mortality, the economic and social barriers to care-seeking (including shame and stigma), weak legal sanctions, and the limited capacity of health systems to identify and provide care for survivors. In the area of care for survivors, one delegate requested a change in the language on abortion specifically, the addition of "where such services are permitted by national law"—to reflect the internationally accepted phrasing from the agreed conclusions adopted by the fifty-eighth session of the United Nations Commission on the Status of Women. She also requested that reference be made to the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development and clarified that although human rights were the guiding principle of the WHO clinical handbook "Health Care for Women Subjected to Intimate Partner Violence or Sexual Violence," some of the items listed in the handbook, while important policy areas on which governments should focus, were not themselves human rights.
- 87. Delegates described the progress made by their countries in combatting violence against women, noting the intersectoral nature of the efforts, which included policies and legislation on gender violence; data collection on and reporting of violence against women; child protection laws, special courts for women's issues, and institutions to promote the equal treatment of women under the law. Notwithstanding the progress made, however, several delegates drew attention to the lack of financial and/or technical

capacity in their countries and requested assistance from the Bureau and other Member States to implement the strategy and plan of action.

- 88. Delegates also commented on the socioeconomic and public health repercussions of violence against women, including unwanted pregnancies, abortion, sexually transmitted infections (including HIV), lost productivity, injuries, suicide, and death. Some delegates pointed to high rates of intimate partner violence, especially in indigenous groups, noting its invisibility in national statistics due to lack of reporting and a tendency among victims to protect their abusers. Other forms of violence against women mentioned were sexual harassment, early forced marriage, female genital mutilation, child sexual abuse, human trafficking, and sexual slavery. Several delegates noted that indigenous, disabled, and otherwise vulnerable women were more likely to fall victim to violence, especially during armed conflicts and disasters. Delegates also highlighted factors that perpetuated violence against women—in particular, cultural norms that caused society to turn a blind eye to such violence, lack of reporting, and weak legislation and enforcement.
- 89. It was agreed that health systems must be strengthened to combat violence against women, including through appropriate training for health sector personnel. One delegate drew attention to systematic institutional discrimination—especially in obstetric care—in her country, calling for women to be informed of their rights. The importance of political and financial support to create forums for the development of violence prevention policies with a public health perspective was also mentioned. The importance of effective risk assessment mechanisms, including screening for violence in health services, was underscored.
- 90. Delegates also agreed that information-gathering posed a challenge and stressed the need to increase the visibility of violence in national statistics and to identify the reasons for lack of reporting and enforcement. Several delegates pointed to the need for communication efforts to educate the population about the importance of reporting and help change societal attitudes. Education was considered key to bringing about a change in attitudes and customs. The importance of engaging men and boys in efforts to change attitudes and halt violence against women was also highlighted.
- 91. Given the general consensus on the importance and urgency of the problem of violence against women, one delegate suggested that the Directing Council should consider calling for the first progress report on implementation of the strategy and plan of action to be presented within a shorter time frame than five years, so that any needed course corrections could be made promptly.
- 92. Dr. Cuauhtémoc Ruiz Matus (Acting Director, Department of Family, Gender, and Life Course, PASB) recalled that the strategy and plan of action had been conceived during a side event held during the 53rd Directing Council in 2014. The resulting proposal was the product of consultations with more than 100 individuals representing Member States, research institutes, and nongovernmental organizations that had worked extensively with PASB. The strategy and plan clearly recognized that violence against

women and its consequences were preventable; however, it also recognized that such prevention required an integrated and multisectoral approach.

93. Following incorporation of various amendments proposed by the delegates, the Directing Council adopted Resolution CD54.R12, approving the strategy and plan of action. The document was also revised to reflect the changes suggested.

Plan of Action on Workers' Health (Document CD54/10, Rev. 1)

- 94. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that the Committee had examined an earlier version of the proposed plan of action on workers' health, which was an update of the Regional Plan of Action on Workers' Health adopted in 1991. Delegates had expressed appreciation for the plan's practical actions and indicators for measuring progress in improving workers' health and its focus on capacity-building and the prevention of occupational risks. However, they had also identified a number of areas in the plan that required strengthening, including some of the language in the document relating to the right to health, which they requested be amended to reflect the language in the WHO Constitution. Clear definitions of several terms had also been suggested to facilitate the measurement of indicators and the monitoring of progress. A working group had been formed to revise the document, and the Executive Committee had subsequently adopted CE156.R3, recommending that the Directing Council approve the plan of action.
- 95. The Directing Council welcomed the plan of action and applauded its alignment with the WHO global plan. Delegates commended the comprehensiveness and intersectoral nature of the plan and its adherence to the principles of health in all policies and universal access to health. Several noted, however, that the strategic lines of action should be adapted to the situation of each Member State. There was consensus that workers' health was a priority public health issue that also had important social and economic implications.
- 96. Delegates described their country's progress in promoting workers' health, with many of them reporting that occupational health was part of their national health plans and programs. Observing that employment and work were social determinants of health, they stressed the importance of healthy work environments to help reduce the profound health inequities in their societies, highlighting the need for risk assessment and the prevention of occupational diseases. One delegate pointed to the need for management leadership on the issue. Another called for the formulation and strengthening of regulations related to health promotion, disease prevention, and surveillance of workers' health, in line with the strategic lines of the plan. Several delegates highlighted the importance of workers' participation in the planning, execution, and evaluation of plans and programs in worker's health.
- 97. Mention was made of the need to take action on high-risk activities by limiting workers' exposure to hazardous substances. It was noted that certain occupations, such as agriculture and mining, entailed high exposure to hazardous chemicals, including

mercury and pesticides, and were associated with occupational diseases. One delegate suggested that high suicide rates among agricultural workers might be associated with exposure to herbicides. The same delegate drew attention to the need to sensitize the mining industry to occupational risks, including chronic respiratory illness, mine collapses, and drowning. He also noted that people working in timber exploitation in virgin rainforest areas exhibited high rates of malaria, which his country classified as an occupational disease. Several delegates commented on the importance of addressing the needs of workers in the informal sector, many of whom were highly exposed to occupational risks. Delegates called for increased access by workers to health services, including mental health services. The need for timely treatment of injured workers was stressed.

- 98. There was consensus on the need to prevent workplace accidents, including through improvements in physical facilities, hazardous waste management, the banning of imported waste for use as raw materials, and the replacement of hazardous materials such as asbestos, pesticides, and mercury by non-harmful ones. The Bureau and other international partners were encouraged to continue to advocate for workers' rights and improved working conditions to promote workers' health. The value of the Bureau's role in providing impartial external assessment and advice was underscored. Expressing appreciation for the plan's use of the workplace as a lens for viewing noncommunicable diseases, one delegate emphasized the need to make employers understand the financial benefits of promoting health through initiatives such as smoke-free workplaces and competitions to encourage physical activity. Delegates pointed to the need for legislation on workers' health to create safe workplaces. Workplace safety certification schemes were also considered important.
- 99. The Council agreed on the need to strengthen health systems with risk assessment, the surveillance of occupational diseases and injuries, the training of occupational health personnel, improved diagnostic capacity, research, improved health information systems, and the promotion of health and well-being through healthy lifestyles. The need to strengthen government institutions was also noted. One delegate urged PAHO to commit resources to assessing the gaps in this area within Member States and developing tools to assist them in formulating workers' health policies and monitoring frameworks.
- 100. Dr. Luiz Augusto Galvão (Chief, Special Program on Sustainable Development and Health Equity, PASB) said that the Bureau had consulted extensively with Member States following the Executive Committee session in June to produce the final document, which was expected to inspire many technical cooperation activities. He agreed that an intersectoral approach was essential and affirmed that it was the Bureau's tradition to work with other organizations in the United Nations system, such as the International Labor Organization (ILO), and with the Organization of American States and other entities. He commented that the recently adopted Sustainable Development Goals would provide additional impetus for the implementation of the plan.

- 101. The Director thanked Member States for their recognition of the importance of the issue and their affirmation of the need for the plan of action.
- 102. The Directing Council adopted Resolution CD54.R6, approving the plan of action, with the understanding that the document would be revised to reflect comments and suggestions made during the discussion.

Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control of Tuberculosis (Document CD54/11, Rev. 1)

- 103. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that the Executive Committee had discussed an earlier version of the proposed plan of action for the prevention and control of tuberculosis, which aimed to accelerate the reduction of tuberculosis incidence and mortality and meet the reduction target contained in the PAHO Strategic Plan 2014-2019 and the targets set in the Global Plan to Stop TB 2006-2015, as well as the new post-2015 targets for prevention, care, and control under the WHO End TB Strategy.
- 104. The Committee had applauded the plan's alignment with the global plan and strategy and expressed support for its goals, ambitious targets and strategies and its emphasis on reaching vulnerable populations and involving other sectors in efforts to combat tuberculosis. Numerous delegates had highlighted the need for early diagnosis and treatment, universal access to treatment, political commitment, intersectoral and multidisciplinary action, and training for health personnel. The need for further study on tuberculosis comorbidities and for research and development aimed at producing new therapies had been noted, and the importance of ensuring universal access to first-line drugs had been stressed. The Committee had adopted Resolution CE156.R2, recommending that the Directing Council approve the plan of action.
- 105. The Directing Council voiced strong support for the plan of action, with many delegates noting that it was fully in line with their national plans and programs. Delegates felt that the plan would build on the successes of the previous decade and enable the Region to meet regional and global targets for tuberculosis prevention and control. It was considered that the strategic lines of action comprised all the elements required in order to achieve its goals and objectives. The plan's emphasis on a systems-based approach was welcomed, as was its focus on at-risk populations and on the incorporation of tuberculosis prevention, care and treatment into social development policies and approaches. A few editorial changes were made to clarify and strengthen some aspects of the document and proposed resolution.
- 106. Like the Executive Committee, the Directing Council highlighted the association between tuberculosis and social, economic, and environmental determinants and stressed the need for integrated multisectoral approaches. Ensuring universal and affordable access to effective prevention, diagnosis and treatment was considered crucial to the success of efforts to end tuberculosis in the Region. Access for highly vulnerable populations, including poor, indigenous, and incarcerated groups and persons with HIV,

was viewed as especially important. The Council also noted the need for research and development to make available new treatment options. One delegate stressed the need for a research and development model that de-linked the cost of research from the cost of pharmaceutical products. The importance of making rational use of new medicines in order to avoid further drug resistance was stressed.

A number of delegates observed that, while the Region had made good headway in tuberculosis prevention and control, key challenges remained, including continued transmission of multidrug-resistant and extensively drug resistant tuberculosis and high incidence HIV-tuberculosis comorbidity. The rising of comorbidity noncommunicable diseases such as diabetes was also noted. One delegated observed that countries with low incidence of tuberculosis would require innovative approaches and stronger multidisciplinary strategies in order to achieve further reductions. The need for robust surveillance and laboratory systems, improved diagnostic tools, and shorter and more effective treatment regimens was emphasized, as was the importance of ensuring that patients were followed until they were cured. Several delegates drew attention to the need for the involvement of families, communities, and civil society in efforts to prevent tuberculosis, ensure prompt diagnosis and treatment of any cases, and ensure effective management of comorbidities. Strong political commitment to prevention and control activities was also considered essential.

108. Dr. Marcos Espinal (Director, Department of Communicable Diseases and Health Analysis, PASB) observed that the main obstacle to the elimination of tuberculosis in the Americas was the persistence of inequities that made certain populations highly vulnerable to the disease. The countries of the Americas had been pioneers in advocating social determinants approaches and the involvement of communities and civil society in prevention and control activities. Consequently, there was increasing, and welcome, recognition that tuberculosis was a social and poverty-related problem, not just a medical one. The Region had also been a pioneer in research on new vaccines, medicines, and diagnostic tools. Member States had already made great strides in reducing the incidence of tuberculosis and he was certain that the goal of elimination was within the Region's reach.

109. The Directing Council adopted Resolution CD54.R10, approving the plan of action.

Plan of Action on Antimicrobial Resistance (Document CD54/12, Rev. 1)

110. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Representative of the Executive Committee) recalled that the proposed plan of action on antimicrobial resistance had been prepared at the request of Member States and was aligned with the WHO global action plan on antimicrobial resistance. The Executive Committee had welcomed the proposed plan of action, whose purpose was to guide the development of national policies and plans and serve as a roadmap for specific and measurable action. Observing that antimicrobial resistance was a growing global threat with implications extending well beyond the health sector, delegates had noted the need for multisectoral efforts and a comprehensive

approach to tackle the problem. They had highlighted the importance of addressing antibiotic use in human and animal health through a "one health" approach. Some changes had been requested in the language of the document, along with refinements to several indicators. The Committee had adopted Resolution CE156.R4, recommending that the Directing Council approve the plan of action.

- 111. The Directing Council applauded the plan's alignment with the resolution and draft global action plan adopted at the Sixty-eighth World Health Assembly. There was consensus that antimicrobial resistance, caused by the overuse, underuse, and misuse of antibiotics in health care and agriculture, posed a grave threat to global public health, with serious implications for human and veterinary health, food safety, trade, and the environment. It was also noted that antimicrobial resistance to commonly available drugs delayed the healing process in individuals, increased morbidity and death, and increased the possibility of the spread of infectious diseases in the Region's populations; as a result, governments would have to spend more to access newer, and perhaps more expensive, drugs and therapies, imposing a heavy burden on national budgets.
- 112. Delegates agreed that, if not addressed, antimicrobial resistance could undermine public health gains. They described their country's national strategies to combat the phenomenon, including policies on antibiotic prescription and use; the review of resistance patterns; surveillance, prevention, and control of health care-associated infections; monitoring of antiretroviral resistance, multidrug-resistant tuberculosis, and drug-resistant malaria; promotion of the rational use of drugs through professional education and public awareness campaigns; and efforts to combat drug counterfeiting. Emphasis was placed on the human and animal health continuum. Delegates endorsed the "one health" approach, calling for better education of medical and veterinary personnel on the rational use of antibiotics and for regulations on antibiotic use in agriculture and the food industry.
- 113. The need for international collaboration to combat the scourge of antimicrobial resistance was emphasized. Several delegates mentioned the regional organizations working in the field, including the Inter-American Institute for Cooperation on Agriculture. One delegate called for Member States to join forces and disseminate information through the Bureau on successful strategies to contain antimicrobial resistance. Another noted that a meeting on antimicrobial resistance during the United Nations General Assembly in 2016 would represent a unique opportunity to elevate awareness of antimicrobial resistance to the highest political level and called on Member States to support efforts to secure a United Nations declaration on antimicrobial resistance.
- 114. A representative of the International Federation of Medical Students' Associations called on Member States to mount a coordinated effort to combat antimicrobial resistance and to identify and regulate unauthorized platforms for antimicrobial drug distribution, whether online or through unlicensed distributors.

- 115. Dr. Marcos Espinal (Director, Department of Communicable Diseases and Health Analysis, PASB) observed that it was clear from the interventions that Member States were fully committed to tackling the issue of antimicrobial resistance. While many Member States had policies governing the prescription of antimicrobials, the key was to enforce them. Antimicrobial resistance was an underfunded area that had been neglected for years, and the Bureau was hopeful that increased local and national funding would be mobilized to tackle the problem through a multisectoral approach.
- 116. The Bureau stood ready to provide technical cooperation in support of countries' efforts. The Director had made the issue a top priority and, to complement the technical advisory group, had recently created an Organization-wide working group to coordinate with departments such as Health Systems and Services. In addition, the Director had been asked to participate in the global steering committee on antimicrobial resistance. Furthermore, PASB was working in close collaboration with Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) and the World Organization for Animal Health (OIE) in the areas of foodborne diseases, animal health, and the use of antibiotics in animals.
- 117. The Director thanked Member States for recognizing that antimicrobial resistance was an urgent public health priority and for their commitment to tackling the problem and thereby ensuring that current antimicrobials would remain effective. Success in that effort would require not only a multisectoral approach, investment, and stronger regulations and enforcement, but awareness-raising. The public must be made aware of the current situation and risks. PASB was taking the issue very seriously and had secured the support of FAO, OIE, and the Inter-American Institute for Cooperation on Agriculture (IICA) in tackling it. She encouraged ministers of health to attend the July 2016 Inter-American Meeting, at the Ministerial Level, on Health and Agriculture (RIMSA) in Paraguay, where the health, environment, and agriculture sectors would come together to discuss the "one health" approach to human and animal health challenges.
- 118. Following incorporation of several proposed amendments, the Directing Council adopted Resolution CD54.R15, approving the plan of action on antimicrobial resistance.

Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control of Viral Hepatitis (Document CD54/13, Rev. 1)

119. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that the Executive Committee had examined an earlier version of the proposed plan of action for the prevention and control of viral hepatitis, whose aim was to bring about a reversal of the current trend by 2020 and eliminate viral hepatitis as a public health problem by 2030. The Committee had acknowledged that viral hepatitis was a serious global public health challenge requiring a comprehensive approach and had noted with satisfaction the plan's alignment with the 2014 World Health Assembly resolution on the matter (Resolution WHA67.6). Delegates had highlighted the importance of addressing health determinants and the needs of vulnerable populations, reducing stigma and discrimination, and facilitating equal access to treatment. While the need to increase

research and development to make more affordable diagnostic and treatment methods available had been noted, delegates had underscored that prevention should be the main approach to viral hepatitis control. The Committee had adopted Resolution CE156.R10, recommending that the Directing Council approve the plan of action.

- 120. The Directing Council welcomed the plan of action, which emphasized hepatitis B and C, given their multiple potential negative outcomes. Acknowledging that viral hepatitis was a serious public health problem, the delegates applauded the initiative, noting the alignment of its strategic lines of action with those of their national hepatitis plans and the WHO action plan for the prevention, care, and treatment of viral hepatitis. One delegate commented that the plan of action proposed concrete avenues of action to efficiently reduce morbidity, disability, and mortality and to put the Region on the road to eliminating a serious public health problem. Other delegates noted that the plan would encourage dialogue with and among the countries on developing and implementing joint prevention efforts and forge partnerships for the negotiation of lower drug prices.
- 121. Delegates described their health systems' efforts to control viral hepatitis, including vaccination of newborns and health workers, universal access to the hepatitis B vaccine, screening of blood donors, and also the use of molecular biology techniques. The hepatitis program in some countries was part of the overall health program and allied with the program to combat HIV infection. One delegate observed that his country's strategic lines of action included measures not found in the regional plan, namely environmental action to ensure safe water for human consumption and prevent hepatitis A and E.
- 122. Delegates also cited many challenges, especially access to vaccines and antivirals, whose high prices were considered unjustified and, in the case of hepatitis C, impeded access by vulnerable groups. There was consensus on the need for joint negotiations to lower prices. Attention was drawn to the UNASUR price bank, which had been created to share information on drug procurement and provide reference prices for negotiations with pharmaceutical laboratories.
- 123. Delegates agreed on the need to make viral hepatitis a priority and called for the strengthening of national programs. They noted the importance for decision-making of current and historical data on the behavior of hepatitis. Other needs cited were training for health personnel, technical assistance, communication to raise awareness among at-risk groups, and regional and international support.
- 124. Dr. Marcos Espinal (Director, Department of Communicable Diseases and Health Analysis, PASB) explained that, since the plan focused mainly on hepatitis B and C, the issue of contaminated water and its association with hepatitis A and E had not been mentioned in the document; however, the Bureau had a water and sanitation program in Lima, Peru, and a regional team of sanitary engineers that was looking at the issue with a view to improving access to quality water and sanitation in the Americas. Some 20 million people in Latin America were living with chronic hepatitis B and hepatitis C, which were responsible for 89% of deaths from the disease. Viral hepatitis was clearly a

serious public health problem in the Region and was therefore a priority area of action for the Bureau.

125. The Directing Council adopted Resolution CD54.R7, approving the plan of action for the prevention and control of viral hepatitis.

Strategy on Health-related Law (Document CD54/14, Rev. 1)

- 126. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Representative of the Executive Committee) recalled that the proposed strategy on health-related law had initially been introduced in 2014, but had not been adopted because the Directing Council had been unable to reach consensus on several aspects of the strategy.³ Since then a series of consultations and negotiations had taken place under the leadership of Uruguay and El Salvador. The document presented to the Executive Committee in June had reflected the agreements reached during that process.
- 127. The Committee had considered that the revised text was stronger, took into consideration differing national contexts and needs, and offered more flexibility. However, it had been pointed out that, while many Member States were pursuing rights-based approaches in their efforts to achieve universal health coverage, recognition of health-related rights and their implementation varied according to national contexts. Some further adjustments to the language in the strategy had been proposed in order to reflect that fact and to bring it into line with previously agreed language in the Strategy for Universal Access to Health and Universal Health Coverage and other PAHO strategies. The strategy and the accompanying proposed resolution had been revised accordingly, and the Executive Committee had adopted Resolution CE156.R11, recommending that the Directing Council adopt the strategy.
- 128. The Directing Council welcomed the revised strategy and thanked Uruguay and El Salvador for their leadership of the consultations on the strategy. Delegates felt that the revised strategy would better enable the Bureau to assist countries, at their request, to improve their legal and regulatory frameworks, strengthen their national institutions, and support their efforts to achieve universal access to health and universal health coverage; the strategy could also be an important tool for advancing the implementation of commitments taken on by Member States under resolutions of the Governing Bodies of PAHO and WHO. Delegates also considered that the revised strategy offered the necessary flexibility to enable Member States to adapt it easily to their national contexts.
- 129. The importance of strengthening legal frameworks for promoting and protecting health was acknowledged, as was PAHO's role in facilitating the sharing of best practices in that regard. In that connection, it was suggested that it would be useful to form, under

The strategy was initially presented to the Executive Committee in 2014 at its 154th Session. A revised version was then presented to the 53rd Directing Council, but was not approved. The Council decided to establish a working group, with Uruguay as its Chair and El Salvador as its Vice-Chair, to continue refining the strategy for resubmission to the Executive Committee at its 156th Session. See Document CD53/FR (2014).

the coordination of the Bureau's Office of Legal Counsel, a regional network of lawyers, legislative advisors, researchers, academics, and representatives of health institutions to exchange experiences and information with a view to creating a database on health-related law. The network could also serve as a forum for guidance and capacity-building and for the promotion of applied research in relation to specific health issues.

- 130. Some editorial amendments were proposed with the aim of clarifying or broadening various aspects of the strategy. One of the proposals related to a passage in paragraph 3 that reads: "... several PAHO Member States have strengthened their health systems including based on the perspective of the right to health where nationally recognized and promoting the right to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health." It was pointed out, however, that the passage had already been the subject extensive debate and that consensus had been reached on the wording.
- 131. The Delegate of Panama noted that his Government would host the second Congress of Parliamentary Health Committees of the Americas in 2016. That event would provide an opportunity to showcase the first advances made under the strategy.
- 132. A representative of the International Alliance of Patients' Organizations emphasized the importance of strong legal frameworks and legislation in order to ensure that all patients had access to safe, effective, and appropriate medicines and other treatments. She also stressed the need to consider the views of patients and the general public when assessing new health technologies and to involve them in policy- and decision-making in relation to health and health systems.
- 133. Dr. Heidi Jiménez (Legal Counsel, PASB), after meeting with the delegations that had proposed amendments to the strategy, announced that it had been agreed to retain the wording of the passage in paragraph 3 relating to the right to health, which reproduced language that had been negotiated and agreed in 2014 during the discussions on the Strategy for Universal Access to Health and Universal Health Coverage. Two minor editorial changes had been made, and there was now full consensus on the texts of both the strategy and the proposed resolution. She expressed gratitude to all the representatives of Member States who had participated in the lengthy consultations on the strategy and to Uruguay and El Salvador for leading the consultation process. She welcomed the proposal of a regional network of lawyers and other specialists, which would build on the work begun during the first Congress of Parliamentary Health Committees, noting that it was precisely that type of activity that the strategy was intended to foster.
- 134. The Director also extended thanks to Member States for their willingness to compromise in order to reach consensus on the strategy.
- 135. The Directing Council adopted Resolution CD54.R9, adopting the strategy.

⁴ See Document CD53/5, Rev. 2 (2014), and Resolution CD53.R14 (2014).

El Niño 2015-2016 in the Region of the Americas (Document CD54/22)

- 136. Dr. Víctor Raúl Cuba Oré (Peru), thanking the Directing Council for agreeing to add this item to the agenda, explained that the El Niño phenomenon was one of the most significant climatic events affecting the countries of the Region, particularly those of South America. It appeared that El Niño in 2015-2016 would be especially severe, and preparation, response, and recovery would constitute a major challenge for the Region, necessitating measures to protect infrastructure and ensure the continuity of health services to the population, especially during the phase of greatest impact of the phenomenon.
- 137. The actions proposed in Document CD54/22 and the accompanying proposed resolution would build on the actions already taken by governments to strengthen their prevention and response capacity and enhance the resilience of their health systems. The proposed resolution called on the Director to utilize the Organization's institutional potential to assist Member States in compiling evidence and building capacity to enhance preparedness for El Niño and future events that might threaten health in the Region.
- 138. Dr. Ciro Ugarte (Director, Department of Emergency Preparedness and Disaster Relief, PASB) affirmed that the El Niño phenomenon was expected to have potentially catastrophic consequences in 2015-2016, particularly for health care infrastructure, and intensive preparation was therefore needed.
- 139. In the ensuing discussion, several delegates, while welcoming the initiative of Peru and acknowledging the need to prepare for El Niño 2015-2016, pointed out that many of the activities envisaged in the document and proposed resolution were already covered under existing strategies and plans of action. Delegates also considered that they needed more time to circulate the document and resolution among subject area specialists in their respective governments. It was suggested that it might be more useful to craft a broader document and resolution, covering such phenomena in general, not just the specific El Niño of 2015-2016. It was also pointed out that the geographic focus of the document should be broader, since El Niño affected North America as well as South America.
- 140. The Director confirmed that the Bureau stood ready to continue assisting countries in times of disaster, without need of a specific resolution calling on it to do so. As had been pointed out, several plans of action were already in place, and the Bureau was already working with countries in all subregions to enhance their capacity for disaster preparedness, response, mitigation, and rehabilitation. She agreed that it might be useful to consider a proposal for strengthening the regional response to climate change and severe weather events in general.
- 141. The Directing Council adopted Decision CD54(D6), taking note of the potential severe health impacts of El Niño 2015-2016, urging Member States to update their plans for addressing extreme hydro-meteorological events such as El Niño, and requesting the

Director to strengthen technical cooperation with Member States in preparation for El Niño 2015-2016.

Method for the Estimation of Maternal Mortality in the Period 1990-2015 (Document CD54/23)

- 142. Mr. Carlos Andrés Emanuele (Ecuador), speaking as chair of the working group charged with drawing up the document and accompanying proposed resolution, noted that the working group's discussions had highlighted the complexity of estimating maternal mortality. He expressed thanks to the members of the working group for their proactive and constructive participation.
- 143. In the discussion that followed, delegates voiced strong support for the proposed resolution and expressed appreciation to Ecuador for raising the issue and leading the deliberations of the working group. Delegates acknowledged the complexity of estimating maternal mortality and noted that the method applied by the Maternal Mortality Estimation Inter-agency Group might yield results that differed from the maternal mortality estimates produced by Member States. It was emphasized that Member States should have been consulted about any change in the method for estimating maternal mortality in the period 1990-2015, particularly as the revised method recommended by the Inter-Agency Group could affect the assessment of progress towards the relevant Millennium Development Goal target. One delegate observed that it was important not to "move the goal posts" at a critical juncture when Member States were working hard to meet the maternal mortality target before the 2015 deadline. The importance of consultation with countries on the measurement method for all health-related indicators, including those to be defined for the new Sustainable Development Goals, was also stressed.
- 144. Dr. Marcos Espinal (Director, Department of Communicable Diseases and Health Analysis, PASB) announced that a meeting would be held in Costa Rica in October 2015 at which Member States would have the opportunity to discuss the maternal mortality estimation methodology with staff of the WHO Secretariat. He assured the Council that the Bureau would do its utmost to ensure that Member States views' were duly taken into account.
- 145. The Director thanked Member States for their leadership on the issue and encouraged them to make their missions in Geneva aware of the Directing Council's resolution.
- 146. The Directing Council adopted Resolution CD54.R18, calling on WHO, inter alia, to hold workshops with Member States on the revised maternal mortality estimation methodology, postpone the publication of estimates until after the workshops, and produce a document explaining the differences between the methods and the reason for the revision.

Administrative and Financial Matters

Report on the Collection of Assessed Contributions (Documents CD54/15 and Add. I)

- 147. Mr. Xavier Puente Chaudé (Director, Department of Financial Resources Management, PASB), noting that Document CD54/15 and Add. I, contained updated information as of 21 September 2015, reported that since that date the Bureau had received further payments of \$770 from the Dominican Republic, \$81,838 from Paraguay, and \$3,146 from the United Kingdom. A total of 89% of prior years' quota contributions had been received, leaving an amount of \$4.3 million outstanding. No Member State was currently subject to the voting restrictions envisaged under Article 6.B of the PAHO Constitution.
- 148. The rate of payment of current year's assessed contributions had continued its decline since 2011, when it had reached a level of 60%. Of the 2015 assessed contributions, \$48.1 million, amounting to 45.5% of the total, had been received by 21 September, with 25 Member States having paid their contributions in full. That shortfall had made it necessary to have recourse to the Working Capital Fund, whose total balance now amounted to only \$11.4 million.
- 149. The Director expressed the Organization's appreciation for the contributions received so far, at the same time appealing to those Member States still in arrears to accelerate their payments so as to enable the Organization to execute all the mandates assigned to it by the Member States.
- 150. The Council adopted Resolution CD54.R1, expressing appreciation to those Member States that had already made payments for 2015 and urging all Member States to meet their financial obligations to the Organization in an expeditious manner.

Financial Report of the Director and Report of the External Auditor for 2014 (Official Document 349)

- 151. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that the Executive Committee had been informed that the external auditor had found no weaknesses or errors that were considered material to the accuracy or completeness of the Organization's accounts and had therefore issued an unmodified audit opinion on the Organization's financial statements for 2014. The Committee had also been informed that PAHO assessed contributions had remained stable from 2012 to 2014 and that miscellaneous income had increased from 2013 to 2014, largely as a result of interest income on investments in Brazil. WHO voluntary contributions had also remained relatively stable, but voluntary contributions to PAHO had dropped more than 50% from 2012 to 2014, falling from \$93.7 million to \$40.9 million.
- 152. In response to questions and concerns raised by the Committee, it had been explained that an increase in travel costs from 2012 to 2014 was attributable mainly to the implementation of the *Mais Médicos* project in Brazil. It had also been explained that

for all projects financed with national voluntary contributions, any costs directly attributable to project activities were charged directly to the project. The Bureau levied a program support charge to cover other project-related costs, thus ensuring that all project costs were covered without any cross-subsidies from the Organization's regular budget. It had also been explained that sole-source contracts were sometimes issued because some of the vaccines offered through the Revolving Fund were available from only one supplier, and that the Bureau's choice of vendors was also sometimes limited by time constraints. However, all sole-source contracts were closely scrutinized to ensure that they were justified.

- 153. The Committee had commended the Bureau's efforts to implement past audit recommendations and had encouraged it to act on all of the most recent recommendations. It had been deemed particularly important to implement the recommendations relating to enterprise risk management.
- 154. The Directing Council considered that the internal and external audit processes were important for accountability and transparency in the Organization and also urged the Bureau to comply with the recommendations of the external auditor, the internal auditor, and the PAHO Audit Committee. The efforts to strengthen a culture of evaluation in the Organization were welcomed.
- 155. Clarification was sought regarding a number of issues, including why the level of implementation of program funds from WHO had been lower in 2014 than in 2013, what was being done to address the concern raised in the report about lack of implementation of voluntary contributions and the consequent return of funds to donors, and what steps were being taken to ensure that retirees' institutional knowledge was not lost, which was considered of utmost importance if the Organization was to maintain its high technical standards. It was suggested that an analysis should be prepared of the risks associated with the impending retirement of a third of the Bureau's executive managers and that the PASB Human Resources Strategy should be revised to place greater emphasis on training of new managers. Specific information was requested on the number and type of positions that would be vacant and the estimated hiring times.
- 156. Information was also sought about the reasons for the relatively low levels of disbursement in some program areas and for the increase in the costs of courses and seminars shown in Table 16. It was suggested that the Bureau should conduct an analysis of the risks and managerial challenges associated with the substantial rise in revenues generated by the voluntary contributions. It was considered a matter of concern that the PMIS system was not yet fully operational, and the importance of meeting the timetable for completion of the project was stressed.
- 157. The delegate of Brazil, noting that some concerns had been raised by the Executive Committee about the *Mais Médicos* program, explained that the project was a limited-duration triangular cooperation undertaking involving Brazil, Cuba, and PAHO. Its aim was to upgrade the skills of medical professionals and expand access to primary health care. In 2015, more than 63 million Brazilians had gained access to care and health

indicators and quality of life had improved for the populations served. In addition to the short-term supply of doctors, the program was also providing for investments in infrastructure and medical training in Brazil. The resulting expansion in primary health care services was unprecedented anywhere in the world. She invited delegates to attend a side session where additional information on the project would be presented.

- 158. Mr. Gerald Anderson (Director of Administration, PASB) thanked the delegation of Brazil for the information provided on *Mais Médicos* program, which accounted for virtually all of the increase in voluntary contributions that had been referred to. He assured the Council that the Bureau had devoted much effort to risk management and to implementing all of the internal and external audit recommendations relating to the program, and he thanked the Government of Brazil for its assistance in those efforts. With regard to the risk of cross-subsidizing voluntary contribution projects, the Bureau had undertaken a very vigorous training program with country office managers to ensure that they understood how to attribute the direct costs of projects to those projects' funds and was satisfied that no regular budget funds would be used to subsidize those projects.
- 159. With regard to the implementation of WHO funds to PAHO, he explained that the differences between 2013 and 2014 reflected the difference in flow of resources between the second year of a biennium and the first year of the next. In the financial report for 2015, the Bureau expected to see a significant increase in the flow of WHO resources to PAHO, so that at the end of 2016 the situation would be similar to previous bienniums.
- 160. With regard to the question about courses and seminars, the figures given in Table 16 reflected a practice that had continued for many years in the Organization's accounting, in which all of the expenses relating to courses and seminars, whether for supplies, equipment, contracts, or travel, had been reported all together in the travel category. The accounting practices had been adjusted for the next biennium so that the costs associated with future courses and seminars would be reported in separate expense categories, which would give the Member States a more reliable and transparent accounting.
- 161. Bureau staff were monitoring the PMIS project on a daily basis and executive management reviewed progress monthly or more often, as needed. He also personally briefed the Director in between those meetings on any action required to ensure that the project remained on time. Currently, testing of the second phase was in progress, and that phase was expected to go live on 1 January 2016. As to the impending retirement of senior staff, the Bureau's Human Resources Strategy⁵ had been finalized and a document had been prepared to inform delegates what the Bureau was doing with respect to institutional memory, succession planning for retiring staff, and the matching of the Organization's human resources to its strategic priorities.
- 162. The Director, thanking delegates for their keen interest in the financial report, stressed that the Bureau ensured that all costs and staff requirements related to the

⁵ See Document CE156/31 (2014).

implementation of projects funded from national voluntary contributions were covered from project funds. With regard to the percentages allocated to various program areas, she assured the Council that funds were allocated in alignment with the priorities set by Member States under the PAHO Strategic Plan and also the biennial work plan and budget. As to the relatively low implementation rate in 2014, it should be noted that the Bureau had faced a significant challenge in terms of cash flow, owing to the \$50 million reduction in the Organization's budget for the biennium. To cope with the reduction, the Bureau had placed high emphasis on the reduction of human resources, and remaining staff had therefore had to employ new methods to be able to deliver technical cooperation. Time lags in recruiting suitable human resources to replace national consultants whose contracts had come to an end had posed an additional challenge.

- 163. The Bureau used transparent and well-defined staff recruitment processes and was constantly reviewing those processes to ensure that they met standards of transparency. PASB vacancy notices were posted on the Organization's website and on other sites, and she appealed to Member States to make a special effort to identify highly competent professionals at the national level and encourage them to apply for those vacancies.
- 164. The Directing Council took note of the report.

Proposal for the Use of the Balance of the IPSAS and Budgetary Surpluses (Document CD54/16)

- 165. Dr. María Esther Anchía (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that the Executive Committee had considered a proposal for the use of the unappropriated balance of the surplus remaining after the implementation of the International Public Sector Accounting Standards (IPSAS) in 2010 and a regular budget surplus remaining at the end of 2014. The Bureau had proposed to use the surplus funds to invest in support for implementation of the PASB Information Technology Strategy and the implementation of the PASB Human Resources Strategy. The Executive Committee had expressed support for the proposed uses of the funds, in particular the information technology projects. It had been pointed out, however, that many such projects remained unfunded, and information on the Bureau's plans for long-term funding for information technology needs had been requested.
- 166. In response, it had been explained that the Information Technology Strategy provided suggestions regarding the level of funding that the Bureau should devote to information technology needs and how the funds should be distributed among projects to keep existing systems running and enable the Bureau to implement new systems and expand its information technology capabilities. Funding for those projects would be allocated as part of the normal budgeting process for each biennium, beginning in 2016-2017.
- 167. In the ensuing discussion, support was expressed for the proposal, as it would help to enable staff to deal with technological change and improve public health information for Member States.

168. The Directing Council adopted Resolution CD54.R13, approving the allocation of \$2,000,000 of the IPSAS and budgetary surpluses for implementation of the Information Technology Strategy and the remaining \$1,055,178 for implementation of the Human Resources Strategy.

Amendments to the Financial Regulations and Financial Rules of PAHO (Document CD54/17)

- 169. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that the Executive Committee had examined several proposed amendments to the Financial Regulations of PAHO, all of which related to the shift to an integrated program and budget (see paragraphs 28 to 45 above), and had recommended that the Directing Council approve them.
- 170. Mr. Gerald Anderson (Director of Administration, PASB) confirmed that the rule changes were intended to support the adoption of an integrated budget. The changes revised certain terminology and also addressed one of the concerns expressed by the Executive Committee, namely that the Working Capital Fund was only to be used to meet temporary resource requirements relating to a delay in the receipt of assessed contributions or budgeted miscellaneous revenue.
- 171. In the discussion that followed, it was acknowledged that the proposed changes would allow greater flexibility in the allocation of available resources to priority areas, which could help to accelerate the achievement of programmatic results in Member States.
- 172. The Council adopted Resolution CD54.R3, approving the changes to the financial rules and regulations.

Appointment of the External Auditor of PAHO for 2016-2017 (Document CD54/18, Rev. 1)

- 173. Dr. María Esther Anchía (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that during its June Session, the Executive Committee had been informed that the mandate of PAHO's current external auditor, the Court of Audit of Spain, would expire at the end of the current biennium. In order to maintain continuity while the PASB Management Information System project was being completed, the Bureau had suggested that the current external auditor should be retained for one more biennium. The Court of Audit of Spain had expressed its willingness to serve.
- 174. Mr. Gerald Anderson (Director of Administration, PASB) said that the appointment of the external auditor was a very important function of the Directing Council, which relied on the external auditor for assurance that the Organization was implementing all the requisite regulations and that the financial report was accurate. As the Bureau was recommending that the Court of Audit of Spain be retained as external auditor for the next biennium only, the search for a successor would start in 2016. The

Bureau hoped that Member States would assist by making suggestions as to institutions that might serve as the new external auditor.

175. The Directing Council adopted Resolution CD54.R14, appointing the Court of Audit of Spain to serve as the Organization's external auditor for the 2016-2017 biennium.

Selection of Member States to Boards and Committees

Selection of Two Members from the Region of the Americas Entitled to Designate a Person to Serve on the Policy and Coordination Committee of the UNDP/UNFPA/WHO/World Bank Special Program of Research, Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction (Document CD54/19)

176. The Directing Council selected Peru and the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela to designate a person to serve on the Policy and Coordination Committee of the UNDP/UNFPA/WHO/World Bank Special Program of Research, Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction (TDR) for a term of office commencing on 1 January 2016 and ending on 31 December 2018 (Decision CD54[D5]).

Election of Three Members to the Advisory Committee of the Latin American and Caribbean Center on Health Sciences Information (BIREME) (Document CD54/20)

177. The Directing Council declared Argentina, Jamaica, Peru elected as members of the BIREME Advisory Committee for a three-year term of office commencing 1 January 2016 (Resolution CD54.R5).

Matters for Information

Regional Goals for Human Resources for Health 2007-2015: Final Report and Report on the Development of the Global Strategy on Human Resources for Health: Workforce 2030 (Documents CD54/INF/1 and Add. I)

- 178. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that, after examining the report on progress towards the 20 regional goals for human resources for health adopted in 2007 (Document CD54/INF/1), members of the Executive Committee had affirmed their commitment to strengthening of the health workforce and emphasized the need for continued effort to develop human resources as an essential requirement for the achievement of universal health coverage. The Director had suggested that it would be advisable to formulate a new plan, drawing on the lessons learned from the effort to attain the regional goals and addressing the deficiencies revealed by the progress assessment.
- 179. Dr. James Campbell (Director, Health Workforce Department, WHO, and Executive Director, Global Health Work Force Alliance) introduced the draft global strategy on human resources for health (Document CD54/INF/1, Add. I), recalling that

the impetus for its development had been the Recife Political Declaration on Human Resources for Health, adopted in 2013 during the Third Global Forum on Human Resources for Health and endorsed by the World Health Assembly in 2014 in Resolution WHA67.24. The draft strategy had been developed on the basis of evidence concerning the critical issues and challenges that had to be addressed in order to achieve universal health coverage in the context of the new Sustainable Development Goals. Feedback was now being gathered from Member States during the regional committee sessions and by means of regional technical consultations and online consultations. Views were also being sought from professional associations, health care providers in the public and private sectors, and other interested stakeholders, since strengthening the health workforce would be a multisectoral endeavor.

- 180. In the Americas, a technical consultation held in Buenos Aires in September 2015 had afforded the opportunity to review the learn lessons from the implementation of the Toronto Call to Action for a Decade of Human Resources for Health, 2006-2015, and identify new challenges for the future. Those discussions had highlighted the importance of strengthening primary health care by reexamining, inter alia, models of care and service and educational requirements for health professionals. International migration of health workers and the rights and occupational safety of health care workers had also been discussed. The report of the Buenos Aires consultation would feed into the next iteration of the draft global strategy, which would be discussed in a briefing with Member States' permanent missions in Geneva in late October, after which the strategy would be revised again prior to its presentation to the WHO Executive Board in January 2016.
- 181. The draft strategy put forward four core objectives aimed at achieving universal health coverage, meeting current and future demand for human resources for health (HRH), enhancing institutional capacity for HRH management, and improving HRH data and evidence and their use for policy-making. The strategy recognized that there was a triple return on investment in human resources for health, since not only would such investment help to improve population health and ensure global health security, but it would also be a critical lever for social and economic growth.
- 182. In the discussion that followed, delegates emphasized that ensuring adequate numbers of health professionals was crucial to global health security and to the achievement of universal access to health and universal health coverage. Delegates also highlighted the need for policies to ensure the development and retention of health professionals and for effective incentives, both economic and non-economic, to attract health professionals to underserved areas. It was considered especially important to find ways of persuading more physicians to work at the primary care level in rural settings. Good health workforce planning was also considered essential, as was research to inform such planning, in particular research aimed at identifying human resources gaps.
- 183. Delegates also stressed the importance of intersectoral collaboration in order to ensure a sufficient supply of health care workers with the right training to meet current and future needs. Collaboration with the education sector was seen as especially important. It was suggested that, to increase the availability of health workers in areas

with shortages, it would be useful to establish local training programs to train more personnel from those areas. In that connection, one delegate reported that her Government had committed funding to support family medicine residency positions in remote and rural communities and a student loan relief program for new family physicians and nurses willing to practice in such areas. Another delegate said that his country was pursuing joint capacity-building programs with other countries of the Caribbean Community.

- 184. A representative of the International Federation of Medical Students' Associations, noting that the human resources aspect of health systems was generally undervalued in terms of planning and financing, highlighted the importance of quality assurance systems for medical education and training programs, including uniform quality standards, accreditation schemes, and methods for quality monitoring.
- 185. Dr. Campbell, welcoming the information on Member States' efforts with respect to human resources, noted that many aspects of the draft global strategy were drawn from best practices gleaned from countries in the Americas. He added that a study was being conducted by several international organizations with a view to quantifying HRH needs, the results of which were expected to be available in time for the January 2016 session of the Executive Board.
- 186. Dr. James Fitzgerald (Director, Department of Health Systems and Services, PASB) said that, although significant progress had been made towards the Regional Goals for Human Resources for Health 2007-2015, much remained to be done, as had been made clear during the regional consultation in Buenos Aires. Participants at that gathering had emphasized the need to strengthen HRH policies, governance, and planning in order to overcome the challenges that the Region continued to face with regard to equitable distribution of human resources and access to health services. The consultation had also highlighted the need to strengthen collaboration between the health and education sectors in order to ensure that the training of health professionals was geared towards meeting the needs identified by the health sector. The Bureau looked forward to continuing to work with Member States in advancing both the global and regional agendas for human resources.
- 187. The Director affirmed that without adequate numbers of well-trained, well-distributed, and well-motivated health care workers it would be impossible to achieve universal access to health and universal health coverage. It was essential to address the disparities in the availability and distribution of health care workers and the disconnect between the production of health care workers and the needs of health systems. It was particularly important to ensure the right mix of health care workers and to motivate more health professionals to take up careers at the primary care level. Incentives were needed for that purpose, including opportunities for career advancement for primary care physicians. To accomplish all that, strong HRH policies and governance and adequate investment in human resources would be imperative.
- 188. The Council took note of the report.

Evaluation of the Plan of Action for Implementing the Gender Equality Policy and Proposed Strategic Lines of Action (Document CD54/INF/2)

- 189. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that the Executive Committee had examined a report on progress made in the Region in the 10 years since the adoption of PAHO's Gender Equality Policy. While considerable progress had been made, challenges remained, particularly with regard to funding, sustainability of gender mainstreaming efforts, and monitoring of health sector commitment to gender mainstreaming. The report had put forward three strategic lines of action for 2015-2019, aimed at addressing those challenges and responding to current needs identified by Member States. It had been explained that the strategic lines of action did not constitute a new mandate or plan of action; their aim was to reinforce and continue the work accomplished by Member States and the Bureau under the Plan of Action.
- 190. The Executive Committee had welcomed the progress made in implementing the Gender Equality Policy and acknowledged the need for continued work in order to fully achieve the goals of the policy. Delegates had reaffirmed their Governments' commitment to gender equality and described their efforts in that regard. Support had been expressed for the proposed strategic lines of action for 2015-2019. The Director had suggested that an evaluation should be carried out in order to obtain an independent assessment of the situation of gender equality 10 years after the policy's adoption.
- 191. The Directing Council welcomed PAHO's efforts to strengthen capacity on gender and health and expressed support for the new strategic lines of action. Speakers highlighted the importance of conducting research and collecting gender-disaggregated data, both to understand the drivers of disparities in health care access and health outcomes and to formulate policies to address them. It was considered especially important to compile data on sexual orientation and gender identity in order to enhance understanding of health disparities in the lesbian, gay, bisexual, and trans (LGBT) community. The need to ensure that all persons, regardless of their gender identity or sexual orientation, received equal treatment in health services was emphasized, and it was hoped that training of health workers to that end would be included among the new strategic lines of action.
- 192. Several delegates described the situation of gender equality in health in their countries, some noting the mainstreaming of gender considerations into health programs, others emphasizing the commitment of their Governments to pursue their own plans of action to achieve full gender equality in health. A representative of the International Federation of Medical Students' Associations pointed out that women remained underrepresented in leadership roles in the health sector and called for greater effort to promote gender equity through the empowerment of women and advocacy for their rights.
- 193. Dr. Cuauhtémoc Ruiz Matus (Acting Director, Department of Family, Gender, and Life Course, PASB), noting that the evaluation mentioned in the Executive

Committee report would be carried out during the 2016-2017 biennium, said that the collective progress in the Region clearly reflected Member States' efforts and commitment. However, much work remained to be done, and for that reason the Bureau was proposing the three specific lines of action listed in the report. It was important to ensure that policies on gender equality were translated into action that would yield concrete results. The Bureau was committed to achieving gender equality, working through cross-cutting teams and collaborating with Member States.

194. The Director noted that every plan and policy developed by the Bureau was examined by its Gender and Cultural Diversity Unit to ensure that it incorporated a gender perspective. A gender lens was also applied in monitoring the implementation of plans of action and the overall program of work. She added that the Bureau was taking very seriously the issue of the health of LGBT persons and their access to health services. There had been a first regional meeting on the subject, which had generated new partnerships and identified priority areas for action. Additionally, the Bureau was disaggregating its own data by gender, as had been called for. She noted that, while much of the work thus far in relation to gender equality had rightly focused on women and girls, there was a growing need to begin to focus on young males, who were an increasingly vulnerable group in many societies.

195. The Directing Council took note of the report.

Report on Chikungunya Virus Transmission and its Impact in the Region of the Americas (Document CD54/INF/3)

196. Dr. María Esther Anchía (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that the Committee had received an update on PAHO's efforts to monitor and mitigate the chikungunya outbreak in the Region and provide guidance to enable Member States to prepare for and respond to future outbreaks of chikungunya and other emerging or reemerging diseases. In the Committee's discussion of the report, delegates had stressed the need for risk communication and education of the public about the disease and about how the virus was transmitted. The need for continued monitoring and reporting of cases and outbreaks had also been highlighted. The threat of introduction of Zika virus disease and other diseases transmitted by the same vectors had been noted and the need to step up vector control measures had been emphasized. Improved management of solid waste had been considered crucial to eliminating mosquito breeding sites.

197. In the Council's discussion of the report, several delegates noted that tracking chikungunya outbreaks had posed a challenge for their epidemiological surveillance systems and emphasized the need to strengthen those systems in order to ensure prompt detection and effective monitoring of future outbreaks. One delegate highlighted the need to standardize surveillance processes in the Region and also suggested that chikungunya should be listed as a notifiable disease. Delegates also stressed the importance of training to enable health care providers to distinguish chikungunya from other acute febrile illnesses and pointed up the need for multisectoral measures to address the social, economic, and environmental determinants that contributed to the emergence and spread

of diseases such as chikungunya. The importance of community participation in the control of mosquito breeding sites was underlined. Informing the public about the characteristics of the disease, how to prevent it, and where to get treatment was also considered essential.

198. Dr. Marcos Espinal (Director, Department of Communicable Diseases and Health Analysis, PASB), noting that chikungunya was expected to become endemic in the Region, said that the Bureau was currently recommending that Member States classify it as a notifiable disease. The response to chikungunya in the Region presented several challenges. One was the need to prepare health services to cope with high demand during an outbreak and to provide appropriate treatment. Another was the need to mitigate the potentially severe economic impacts of the disease. Vector control was also a major challenge. Research was under way with a view to developing new tools and strategies, including genetic modification of mosquitos, but more evidence was needed before WHO would issue a recommendation on those methods. In the meantime, the integrated strategy for dengue management could be used to good effect to prevent and control chikungunya and other arboviral diseases. The Bureau would continue to support Member States in applying that strategy.

199. The Council took note of the report.

International Health Regulations and Ebola Virus Disease and Regional Consultation on the IHR Monitoring Scheme post-2016 (Documents CD54/INF/4 and Add. I)

200. Dr. Antonio Barrios Fernández (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that the Committee had received an update on the status of implementation of the International Health Regulations (2005) in the Region. The report had also provided details on Ebola virus disease preparedness efforts in the Americas and highlighted issues requiring concerted action by States Parties in relation to the International Health Regulations (IHRs), particularly with regard to the post-2016 IHR monitoring scheme and the recommendations of the Review Committee on Second Extensions for Establishing National Public Health Capacities and on IHR Implementation. The Committee had noted that the outbreaks of Ebola virus disease and other threats to global health security had demonstrated the importance of full implementation of the Regulations. It had also noted the need for continued work to ensure that the IHR core capacities were in place. Support had been expressed for peer review or another equivalent form of external validation in the assessment of the status of national core capacities.

201. Dr. Florence Fuchs (Coordinator, IHR Capacity Assessment, Development, and Maintenance, WHO), introducing the concept note on the post-2016 IHR monitoring scheme (Document CD54/INF/4, Add. I), said that the Ebola crisis had revealed gaps in many countries' core capacities. Various evaluations, including that of the Ebola Interim Assessment Panel, had stressed the need to accelerate efforts to develop and strengthen the core capacities and enable countries to meet the IHR requirements. The WHO Secretariat was committed to working with Member States to put in place a sound IHR

monitoring and evaluation framework. The concept note laid out the main principles of the proposed framework, which combined quantitative and qualitative approaches to evaluation, coupled with some new elements to complement States Parties' self-assessments, such as simulation exercises and after-action reviews. All six regions had been involved in developing the proposed framework, with the Americas playing a particularly active role. Consultations were currently being conducted in all regions with the aim of finalizing the framework for presentation to the WHO Executive Board in January 2016. The framework would then be submitted to the World Health Assembly for approval in May 2016.

- 202. Dr. Marcos Espinal (Director, Department of Communicable Diseases and Health Analysis, PASB) presented an update on Member States' progress in implementing the IHRs and an overview of the regional response to Ebola virus disease and other public health emergencies of international concern, as outlined in Document CD54/INF/4. Technical missions conducted by Bureau staff to assist Member States in assessing their preparedness for a potential Ebola outbreak had revealed weaknesses in the IHR core capacities in all cases. The missions had concluded, however, that significant improvements in preparedness could be made without major financial outlays. They had also noted that there could be no one-size-fits-all approach to preparedness and had emphasized the need for country ownership and leadership of preparedness and response efforts. The Bureau was currently following-up with Member States to ensure that the recommendations of the missions were implemented, recognizing that some of them would be fairly long-term undertakings.
- 203. Dr. Espinal recalled that the IHR Review Committee had highlighted the need not only to develop the core capacities, but also to sustain and continue strengthening them. The Committee had also noted that self-assessment of the core capacities was not sufficient, which had led to the recommendation that the WHO Secretariat should develop, through regional consultative mechanisms, options to move from exclusive self-evaluation to approaches that combined self-evaluation, peer review, and voluntary external evaluations. Member States were invited to express their views, either verbally during the discussion on this item or subsequently in writing, on the basic principles of the post-2016 IHR monitoring scheme as described in the concept note and on the advisability of a gradual shift from the current self-assessment approach to a more function-oriented approach.
- 204. The Directing Council acknowledged the need for continued effort to ensure full implementation of the International Health Regulations and expressed broad support for the monitoring and evaluation approach put forward in the concept paper. One delegate pointed out, however, that the paper dealt only with monitoring of the core capacities, not implementation of the totality of the Regulations, as had been requested during the regional meeting on IHR implementation held in Buenos Aires in April 2014. The same delegate felt that the documents submitted for consideration during the regional consultation should have included the report on the first meeting of the Review Committee on the Role of the International Health Regulations (2005) in the Ebola

Outbreak and Response, so that Member States could have discussed a possible regional position to be presented during the next World Health Assembly. Several delegates stressed that, in order to avoid duplication of effort and reduce the reporting burden on countries, any modification of the IHR monitoring and evaluation framework should take account of existing assessment tools, such as the external assessment process being developed in the context of the Global Health Security Agenda.

- 205. Support was expressed for the development of an evidence-based self-assessment tool; however, it was suggested that, while a standardized assessment tool should be applied, allowance should also be made for the specific characteristics of countries. It was also suggested that such assessments should prioritize three areas: surveillance and response, laboratory capacity, and risk communication. With regard to after-event reviews, it was suggested that the development of response protocols would provide a basis for assessing the action taken in the first 48 hours following a public health event and for subsequent, more comprehensive assessments. As to simulation exercises, it was suggested that intersectoral and cross-border exercises should be conducted with a view to strengthening coordination within and between countries.
- 206. Most delegates supported the introduction of external assessments, but emphasized that such assessments must be voluntary, must be conducted at the request of and with the involvement of the State Party concerned, must respect the sovereignty and autonomy of States Parties, and must take into account the specific characteristics and context in each country, including the availability of resources to address any deficits or weaknesses identified. One delegate expressed the view that self-assessment that took into account the findings of earlier assessments and viewed the implementation of core capacities as an ongoing process would be more effective than an external assessment conducted at a single point in time according to rigid criteria. Another delegate highlighted the need for a gradual approach and for a clear understanding of what an independent external assessment would entail, what specific advantages it would offer over self-assessments, and what use WHO would make of the findings of external assessments. She also pointed out that an apparent lack of progress revealed by countries' self-assessments might be due to shortcomings in measurement methods. The Delegate of Argentina indicated that her delegation would submit a document setting out her Government's views on the proposed monitoring and evaluation framework.
- 207. Delegates also expressed support for the recommendations of the PAHO in-country missions regarding needed improvements with regard to coordination, detection, isolation, and response. In particular, support was voiced for exercises and simulations to test plans and procedures, for measures to facilitate the international shipment of specimens to WHO collaborating centers, and for the implementation of infection control procedures and upgrading of infrastructure for the isolation of patients with infectious diseases. Accurate and effective risk communication was seen as crucial in order to alleviate public anxiety and dispel myths about disease transmission. It was also considered important to set up regional mechanisms for the exchange of information in order to strengthen countries' capacity for rapid response to public health events.

- 208. Several delegates, while recognizing that Member States had to take measures to protect the health of their citizens, underscored the need to avoid unnecessarily restrictive measures that could interfere with international travel or trade. The Delegate of the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela noted that information published on the WHO event information website for IHR national focal points had asserted that his country had closed its borders to persons from several of the African countries affected by Ebola virus disease and stated emphatically that that assertion was not true.
- 209. Numerous delegates described the steps their countries had taken to strengthen their IHR core capacities and enhance their ability to deal with potential Ebola outbreaks and other public health emergencies. Many also noted the need for financial and other support from partners to enable them to enhance their capabilities. Specific support was requested from the Bureau to assist Member States in improving multisectoral coordination for implementation of the IHRs. The Delegate of the Bahamas reaffirmed his country's support for the World Health Assembly decision to amend the Regulations to recognize that a single dose of yellow fever vaccine would confer lifelong protection against the disease.
- 210. Dr. Fuchs, noting that many of the points highlighted by delegates had also been raised in the discussions of other regional committees, assured the Council that the WHO Secretariat would continue to work with Member States in preparing the document to be submitted to the Executive Board in January 2016.
- 211. The Director encouraged Member States to continue working to strengthen their core capacities and remedy the weaknesses identified by the Ebola preparedness missions.
- 212. The Council took note of the report.

Progress Reports on Technical Matters (Document CD54/INF/5)

- A. Implementation of the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control
- B. Proposed 10-year Regional Plan on Oral Health for the Americas
- C. Plan of Action on Road Safety
- D. Dengue Prevention and Control in the Americas
- E. Chronic Kidney Disease in Agricultural Communities in Central America
- F. Health Technology Assessment and Incorporation into Health Systems
- G. Status of the Pan American Centers
- 213. Dr. María Esther Anchía (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that in the Executive Committee's consideration of the progress report on the implementation of the Framework Convention on Tobacco Control, the Delegate of Ecuador had announced that his country had ratified the Protocol to Eliminate Illicit Trade in Tobacco Products. It was hoped that other countries would be inspired by

⁶ See Resolution WHA67.13 (2014).

Ecuador's example. With regard to the Plan of Action on Road Safety, the Delegate of Brazil had announced that her country, in partnership with PAHO and WHO, would host the Second Global High-level Conference on Road Safety, to be held on 18 and 19 November 2015 in Brasilia. She had invited all Member States to take part in drafting the declaration to be adopted by the conference.

- 214. In the Executive Committee's consideration of the progress report on dengue prevention and control, the importance of strengthening surveillance in order to assess the effectiveness of new prevention tools and strategies had been highlighted. It had also been considered important to strengthen diagnostic testing to ensure that dengue was accurately differentiated from other acute febrile illnesses, such as malaria, chikungunya, influenza, and leptospirosis that might be present in the same areas. It had been pointed out that dengue, like other vector-borne diseases, was associated with social determinants of health, such as lack of access to clean water and improper solid waste management. A multisectoral approach to prevention and control of the disease had therefore been considered essential.
- 215. With regard to the progress report on chronic kidney disease in agricultural communities in Central America, the Director had noted that, despite the work undertaken, there had been little concrete progress towards addressing the issue of chronic kidney disease among young persons of working age. She had pledged that the Bureau would continue working with partners to find a way to tackle the problem. With regard to the report on health technology assessment, the Committee had applauded the progress made in building capacity and infrastructure for such assessment and highlighted the importance of focusing on local and regional needs and on ethical and equity-related considerations in relation to health technology. Appreciation had been expressed for the key role played by the Health Technology Network of the Americas in the development and implementation of health technologies.
- 216. The Executive Committee had also taken note of the progress reports on the 10-Year Regional Plan on Oral Health for the Americas and the status of the Pan American centers.
- 217. In the ensuing discussion, several delegates reported that their countries were close to ratifying the Protocol to Eliminate Illicit Trade in Tobacco Products and the countries that had already done so were congratulated. The Bureau was commended for its efforts to assist countries in countering legal attacks mounted by the tobacco industry. A delegate announced that the MERCOSUR ministers of health had agreed to raise the topic at the Sixty-ninth World Health Assembly and also to undertake a joint assessment of the economic and social impacts of the tobacco epidemic in the countries of the Southern Cone. Delegates described tobacco control efforts in their countries, which included creation or expansion of smoke-free spaces, increases in taxes on tobacco, restrictions on advertising and sponsorship, measures to control packaging and labeling, pictorial and textual warnings on packaging, and training for health professionals to help patients stop smoking.

- 218. Dr. Anselm Hennis (Director, Department of Noncommunicable Diseases and Mental Health, PASB) noted that tobacco was a common risk factor for the four major noncommunicable diseases, accounting for 16% of all adult deaths in the Region. The Framework Convention on Tobacco Control was without doubt WHO's most important tobacco control tool. While there had been significant progress in implementing the Framework Convention, its new Protocol to Eliminate Illicit Trade in Tobacco Products would not come into force globally until 40 countries had ratified it. So far, only nine countries in the world had taken that step. He encouraged the countries of the Region to give serious consideration to becoming parties to the Protocol.
- 219. The Region's progress under the Plan of Action on Road Safety was commended. Delegates described the measures being taken in their countries to enhance road safety, including legislative, educational, and structural initiatives; the establishment of specialized agencies; surveys of road users' behavior; examination of the cost of productivity lost to road accidents; lowering of permissible blood-alcohol levels; legislation on compulsory seatbelt and motorcycle helmet use; and road safety campaigns. The Bureau was asked to step up its technical assistance to the countries of the Region in support of their national efforts, taking an intersectoral approach.
- 220. Dr. Hennis said that, while there had been some headway in reducing deaths from road traffic injuries, the true extent of the progress could only be measured accurately if the quality and completeness of information on such injuries were enhanced. He therefore encouraged Member States to focus on strengthening their information systems. The Sustainable Development Goals included a road safety target, with a remit to halve the number of global deaths and injuries from road traffic accidents by 2020. The Second Global High-level Conference on Road Safety, to be held in Brasilia, would afford an opportunity to identify the changes that were needed to attain that target.
- 221. With regard to the report on dengue prevention and control, delegates highlighted the importance of strengthening surveillance in the Region, so that Member States could assess the effectiveness of new prevention tools and strategies, including the introduction of dengue vaccines and new approaches to vector control. Efforts to strengthen the information provided by national dengue surveillance systems through the regional network of diagnostic laboratories were commended. One delegate reported that her country was working on a generic surveillance protocol that would create comparability in the information from various countries, the aim being to establishing a Region-wide approach to dengue surveillance and control. Other delegates emphasized the importance of community participation in dengue prevention and cross-border collaboration on vector and disease control. The risks associated with growing vector resistance to pesticides, was highlighted. It was suggested that actions to combat dengue should be coordinated with those against chikungunya.
- 222. Dr. Marcos Espinal (Director, Department of Communicable Diseases and Health Analysis, PASB) noted that a vaccine against dengue was undergoing testing, although it had not yet been licensed. WHO's Strategic Advisory Group of Experts on Immunization would issue an opinion on the new vaccine in the coming year.

- 223. Concerning chronic kidney disease in agricultural communities in Central America, a delegate concurred with the report's recommendation that additional research and data collection were needed. Since chronic kidney disease was essentially occupational in character, his delegation supported etiological research to determine the causal risk factors so as to introduce prevention measures to reduce the disproportionate burden of the disease among the young working population.
- 224. Dr. James Fitzgerald (Director, Department of Health Systems and Services, PASB) acknowledged that it was a significant challenge for countries to be facing an epidemic of chronic kidney disease from non-traditional and unknown causes. Intersectoral action was called for, with a focus on occupational and environmental health, not only to equip health services to deal with those suffering from the disease, but to examine upstream intersectoral issues and actions that were required. The Bureau would continue to work diligently with Member States on the matter.
- 225. With regard to the report on health technology assessment, delegates expressed gratitude to the Bureau for its support to countries in institutionalizing health technology assessment and highlighted the need to further strengthen capacity to utilize evidence effectively to inform decision-making about the adoption of health technologies. A representative of the International Alliance of Patients' Organizations noted that appropriate health technology assessment systems and processes could ensure the best possible use of resources in the context of efforts to ensure that patients received safe, effective, and affordable health care. She also stressed the importance of patient involvement in all health care decision-making.
- 226. Dr. James Fitzgerald (Director, Department of Health Systems and Services, PASB) observed that health technology assessment was an area of growing work for both the Bureau and Member States. Twelve countries of the Region now had health technology assessment units in operation, and some 4,000 documents had been produced and shared among countries to guide the decisions needed to incorporate health technologies effectively into health systems. The workload was likely to increase with the advent of new high-cost medicines and technologies.
- 227. The Council took note of the reports.

Resolutions and other Actions of Intergovernmental Organizations of Interest to PAHO (Document CD54/INF/6)

- A. Sixty-eighth World Health Assembly
- B. Forty-fifth Regular Session of the General Assembly of the Organization of American States
- C. Subregional Organizations
- 228. Dr. María Esther Anchía (Representative of the Executive Committee) reported that the Executive Committee had heard a report on the resolutions and other actions of the Sixty-eighth World Health Assembly considered to be of particular interest to the

PAHO Governing Bodies. Special attention had been drawn to the implications for the Region of the World Health Assembly resolutions on the WHO Program Budget 2016-2017, malaria, implementation of the International Health Regulations, the Global Vaccine Action Plan, and the Global Action Plan on Antimicrobial Resistance. The Committee had also heard a report on the actions of various subregional bodies of interest to PAHO, including the Council for Human and Social Development of the Caribbean Community, the Meeting of the Health Sector of Central America and the Dominican Republic, the Council of Central American Ministers of Health, the Meeting of Ministers of Health of the Andean Area, the Meeting of Ministers of Health of MERCOSUR, the Union of South American Nations, and the Bolivarian Alliance of the Peoples of Our America. Several of those bodies had discussed and adopted measures aimed at halting potential outbreaks of Ebola virus disease. Other topics considered had included implementation of the International Health Regulations, prevention of violence-related injuries, updating of HIV treatment guidelines, and organ donation and transplantation.

- 229. The President invited the Council to comment on the reports on the resolutions of the Sixty-eighth World Health Assembly and the various subregional bodies and also on the report on the resolutions of the Forty-fifth Regular Session of the General Assembly of the Organization of American States, which was contained in part B of Document CD54/INF/6.
- 230. A delegate highlighted the importance of PAHO's involvement in processes of international cooperation in health, which could contribute significantly to progress in priority areas such as universal access to medicines, negotiation of drug prices, and the strengthening of health systems. She noted that the MERCOSUR ministers of health had recently adopted a memorandum of understanding with PAHO, sending a clear signal of confidence in the Organization's capacity to catalyze MERCOSUR's actions on health in the Region.
- 231. The Director agreed on the value of PAHO's collaboration with other international organizations and noted that the Bureau had taken steps to strengthen the Organization's relationship with the Organization of American States and with MERCOSUR and was striving to build stronger ties with UNASUR. The Bureau was also seeking to strengthen its subregional offices, as they worked closely with the various political and economic blocs and unions, seeking in particular to strengthen the "health in all policies" approach. PAHO would also seek to build partnerships with various other regional organizations for the achievement of the Sustainable Development Goals.
- 232. The Council took note of the reports.

Other Matters

233. The Director gave an update on the situation in the Bahamas as the country grappled with Hurricane Joaquin and expressed the Organization's solidarity with the country's Government and people, noting that a team of four PAHO disaster relief specialists stood ready to travel to the Bahamas and that the Bureau would do all that was

necessary to help maintain or restore health services in the wake of the storm. Several delegations also expressed solidarity with the Bahamas. The Delegate of the Bahamas thanked the Council and the Director for their expressions of support and noted that CARICOM, too, would be putting together an emergency response team, with assistance from PAHO.

- 234. The delegate of Canada noted that her delegation, in cooperation with several other delegations from the Region, would be putting forward a proposal on sound chemicals management during the January 2016 session of the WHO Executive Board and said that Canada would welcome input and support from other PAHO Member States. Her delegation would keep other delegations apprised of the next steps to be taken in developing an appropriate resolution.
- 235. The Delegate of Argentina announced that her country had organized a virtual consultation, to take place in October 2015, as a follow-up to an informal presentation on WHO's engagement with non-State actors made by Argentina, Mexico, and the United States during a side event held during the week of the Council's 54th Session. The aim of the consultation would be to move towards consensus on a regional position on the issue. There would also be an informal session on the topic in Geneva before the formal meeting of Member States on 19 to 23 November and an intergovernmental meeting on 7 to 9 December. It was intended that by the time of the latter meeting a document setting out the regional position would be available.
- 236. During the week of the Council's 54th Session, side events were also held on South-South cooperation and the *Mais Médicos* project; onchocerciasis elimination; multisectoral partnerships for healthy living and chronic disease prevention; opportunities for ensuring access to strategic and high-cost medicines; and health, the environment, and the Sustainable Development Goals. In addition, the WHO *World Report on Ageing and Health* was launched, with the Director-General of WHO in attendance, and the Directing Council paid tribute to Dr. María Isabel Rodríguez, former Minister of Health of El Salvador, who was named a Public Health Hero of the Americas.

Closure of the Session

237. Following the customary exchange of courtesies, Mr. Molwyn Morgorson Joseph (Antigua and Barbuda, Vice President) declared the 54th Directing Council closed.

Resolutions and Decisions

238. The following are the resolutions and decisions adopted by the 54th Directing Council:

Resolutions

CD54.R1: Collection of Assessed Contributions

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Having considered the report of the Director on the collection of assessed contributions (Document CD54/15 and Add. I), and the concern expressed by the 156th Session of the Executive Committee with respect to the status of the collection of assessed contributions:

Noting that no Member State is in arrears such that it would be subject to Article 6.B of the PAHO Constitution,

RESOLVES:

- 1. To take note of the report of the Director on the collection of assessed contributions (Documents CD54/15 and Add. I).
- 2. To express appreciation to those Member States which have already made payments in 2015, and to urge all Members States in arrears to meet their financial obligations to the Organization in an expeditious manner.
- 3. To congratulate those Member States which have fully met their assessed obligations through 2015.
- 4. To compliment those Member States which have made significant efforts to reduce arrearages in assessed contributions from prior years.
- 5. To request the Director to:
- a) continue to explore mechanisms that will increase the rate of collection of assessed contributions:
- b) inform the Executive Committee of Member States' compliance with their commitment to pay their assessed contributions;
- c) report to the 55th Directing Council on the status of the collection of assessed contributions for 2016 and prior years.

(Second meeting, 28 September 2015)

CD54.R2: New Scale of Assessed Contributions

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Having examined Document CD54/5, Rev. 1 on the New Scale of Assessed Contributions and the application of the latest approved OAS scale of assessments to the PAHO membership for the 2016-2017 budgetary period;

Bearing in mind that the Pan American Sanitary Code states that the scale of assessments to be applied to Member States of the Pan American Health Organization for its Program and Budget will be based on the assessment scale adopted by the Organization of American States for its membership,

RESOLVES:

To approve the new scale of assessments for PAHO Membership as detailed in the following table and to be applied for the 2016-2017 budgetary period.

Membership	Assessment Rate Adjusted to PAHO Membership								
Member States									
Antigua and Barbuda	0.022								
Argentina	2.400								
Bahamas	0.049								
Barbados	0.034								
Belize	0.022								
Bolivia	0.056								
Brazil	12.427								
Canada	10.583								
Chile	1.347								
Colombia	1.311								
Costa Rica	0.230								
Cuba	0.132								
Dominica	0.022								
Dominican Republic	0.317								
Ecuador	0.322								
El Salvador	0.086								
Grenada	0.022								
Guatemala	0.145								

Membership	Assessment Rate Adjusted to PAHO Membership								
Guyana	0.022								
Haiti	0.026								
Honduras	0.042								
Jamaica	0.070								
Mexico	6.788								
Nicaragua	0.026								
Panama	0.176								
Paraguay	0.075								
Peru	0.860								
Saint Kitts and Nevis	0.022								
Saint Lucia	0.022								
Saint Vincent and the Grenadines	0.022								
Suriname	0.026								
Trinidad and Tobago	0.135								
United States	59.445								
Uruguay	0.247								
Venezuela	2.144								
Participating States									
France	0.128								
The Netherlands	0.022								
United Kingdom	0.027								
Associate Members									
Aruba	0.022								
Curaçao	0.022								
Puerto Rico	0.082								
Sint Maarten	0.022								

(Third meeting, 29 September 2015)

CD54.R3: Amendments to the Financial Regulations of the Pan American Health Organization

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Having considered the proposed amendments to the Financial Regulations of the Pan American Health Organization as they appear in Annex A to Document CD54/17; and

Taking into consideration that the amendments to the Financial Regulations reflect modern best practices of management and introduce the concept of a unified Program and Budget, which increases the efficiency and effectiveness of the implementation of the Program and Budget,

RESOLVES:

To approve the amendments to the Financial Regulations of the Pan American Health Organization pertaining to the Program and Budget as set forth in Annex A of Document CD54/17, and to make these amendments effective as of 1 January 2016.

(Third meeting, 29 September 2015)

CD54.R4: Election of Three Member States to the Executive Committee on the Expiration of the Periods of Office of Canada, Jamaica, and Paraguay

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Bearing in mind the provision of Articles 4.D and 15.A of the Constitution of the Pan American Health Organization; and

Considering that Antigua and Barbuda, Argentina, and Chile were elected to serve on the Executive Committee upon the expiration of the periods of office of Canada, Jamaica, and Paraguay,

RESOLVES:

- 1. To declare Antigua and Barbuda, Argentina, and Chile elected to membership on the Executive Committee for a period of three years.
- 2. To thank Canada, Jamaica, and Paraguay for the services rendered to the Organization during the past three years by their delegates on the Executive Committee.

Annex

COMPOSITION OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

September 1993-September 2017

COUNTRY	2016 to 2017	2015 to 2016	2014 to 2015	2013 to 2014	2012 to 2013	2011 to 2012	2010 to 2011	2009 to 2010	2008 to 2009	2007 to 2008	2006 to 2007	2005 to 2006	2004 to 2005	2003 to 2004	2002 to 2003	2001 to 2002	2000 to 2001	1999 to 2000	1998 to 1999	1997 to 1998	1996 to 1997	1995 to 1996	1994 to 1995	1993 to 1994
Antigua and Barbuda																					1001		1000	
Argentina																								
Bahamas																								i
Barbados																								
Belize																								
Bolivia																								
Brazil																								
Canada																								
Chile																								i
Colombia																								i
Costa Rica																								
Cuba																								
Dominica																								
Dominican Republic																								
Ecuador																								
El Salvador																								
Grenada																								
Guatemala																								
Guyana																								1
Haiti																								1
Honduras																								
Jamaica																								1
Mexico																								
Nicaragua																								1
Panama																								l
Paraguay																								l
Peru																								
Saint Kitts and Nevis																								<u>i</u>
Saint Lucia																								<u>i </u>
Saint Vincent and the Grenadines																								
Suriname																								
Trinidad and Tobago																								
United States of America																								
Uruguay																								
Venezuela																								

(Fifth meeting, 30 September 2015)

CD54.R5: Election of Three Members to the Advisory Committee of the Latin American and Caribbean Center on Health Sciences Information (BIREME)

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Bearing in mind that Article VI of the Statute of BIREME establishes that the Advisory Committee of BIREME is to be comprised of one representative appointed by the Director of PASB and one by the Government of Brazil as permanent members, and that five nonpermanent members are to be selected and named by the Directing Council or the Pan American Sanitary Conference of the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO) from among the BIREME membership (which at this time includes all PAHO Member States, Participating States, and Associated States), taking geographical representation into account;

Recalling that Article VI further states that the five nonpermanent members of the BIREME Advisory Committee should be rotated every three years, and that the Directing Council or the Pan American Sanitary Conference of PAHO may indicate a shorter rotation period in cases where it is necessary to maintain balance among members of the Advisory Committee;

Considering that Argentina, Jamaica, and Peru were elected to serve on the BIREME Advisory Committee beginning 1 January 2016, due to the completion of the term of Cuba, Ecuador, and Puerto Rico,

RESOLVES:

- 1. To declare Argentina, Jamaica, and Peru elected as nonpermanent members of the BIREME Advisory Committee for a three-year term.
- 2. To thank Cuba, Ecuador, and Puerto Rico for the services provided to the Organization by their delegates on the BIREME Advisory Committee over the past three years.

(Fifth meeting, 30 September 2015)

CD54.R6: Plan of Action on Workers' Health

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Having reviewed the *Plan of Action on Workers' Health* (Document CD54/10, Rev. 1);

Recalling the specific mandates of the Governing Bodies of PAHO on workers' health and, in particular, Resolution CSP23.R14 of the 23rd Pan American Sanitary Conference (1990), which urges the Member States to increase the development of different institutional workers' health care arrangements in order to promote the attainment of universal coverage, and Resolution CD41.R13 of the 41st Directing Council (1999), which urges the Member States to include in their national health plans, as appropriate, the Regional Plan on Workers' Health contained in Document CD41/15, which proposes specific programmatic lines for the action of the Member States and for international cooperation;

Considering Resolution WHA49.12 (1996) of the World Health Assembly, which endorsed the Global Strategy on Occupational Health for All, and Resolution WHA60.26 (2007), which adopts the Global Plan of Action on Workers' Health 2008-2017, with its principal objectives, targets, and indicators, and requests the Director-General of WHO to step up collaboration with the International Labor Organization (ILO) and other relevant international organizations for the implementation of the global plan at the national and international levels;

Taking into account the document The Future We Want, of the United Nations General Assembly, in particular its recognition that health is a precondition for the three dimensions of sustainable development and is both an outcome and an indicator of those dimensions, and the document's call for participation by all relevant sectors in coordinated multisectoral action to urgently address the health needs of the world's population;

Recognizing that work and employment are health-related human rights and social determinants of health; that the Rio Political Declaration on the Social Determinants of Health calls for the design and implementation of robust, evidence-based, reliable measures of societal well-being, building where possible on existing indicators, standards, and programs across the social gradient, that go beyond economic growth; and the importance of promoting the health in all policies approach, led by the ministries of health;

Recognizing that increases in migration, aging populations, and occupational and noncommunicable diseases are very important trends shaping the profile of health in the Americas; and that health benefits have not been shared equally among and within the countries of the Region, meaning that inequality remains one of the greatest challenges facing workers' health and sustainable development in the Region of the Americas;

Aware that health systems are assuming the burden and costs of providing health services to formal and informal workers as a result of occupational diseases, which remain invisible due to the lack of diagnosis and adequate registration, and due to low investment in programs to prevent damage to workers' health, which would help the public sector contain these costs;

Aware of the large social, economic, and health-related inequalities and inequities that affect workers' health, especially in the informal sector, and recognizing that workers' health and healthy work environments are essential in order to achieve individual and community health and well-being, which are crucial for the sustainable development of the Member States;

Considering the Strategic Plan of the Pan American Health Organization 2014-2019 and, especially, the principles of category 3, on the determinants of health and promoting health throughout the life course,

RESOLVES:

- 1. To approve the *Plan of Action on Workers' Health* for the period 2015-2025.
- 2. To urge the Member States, as appropriate, and taking into account their national context, priorities, and financial capacity, to:
- a) advocate for equality and the promotion of workers' health as a priority, and adopt effective measures to control employment and working conditions as social determinants of health, increase universal health coverage, and strengthen health systems and health equity;
- b) adopt effective measures, including, where appropriate, measures involving current legislation, structures, processes, and resources in order to establish public policies that take into account impacts on workers' health and equity in workers' health; and implement mechanisms to measure and monitor working and employment conditions that impact workers' health;
- c) develop and maintain, as appropriate, adequate and sustainable institutional capacity and competencies to achieve, through action in all sectors, better outcomes from the perspective of workers' health and equity in workers' health;
- d) use the relevant tools to identify, evaluate, mobilize, and strengthen participation and multisectoral activities to promote workers' health, including, as appropriate, the work of the interministerial committees and the analysis of impacts on health;
- e) strengthen due diligence and accountability and increase transparency in decision-making and commitment to action;
- f) involve, as appropriate, workers and labor unions, employers and sectoral organizations, local communities, and other civil society actors in the formulation, implementation, monitoring, and evaluation of policies in all economic sectors, especially those identified as priorities, including mechanisms for community and public participation;
- g) contribute to the preparation of the post-2015 sustainable development agenda by emphasizing that policies in sectors other than the health sector have significant impacts on health outcomes; and determine the synergies between policy objectives in the health sector, the labor sector, and other sectors;

- h) promote active participation of the health authorities with other sectors when implementing the strategy of health in all policies.
- 3. To request the Director to:
- a) promote and support the dissemination and implementation of the integrated approach to action proposed in the *Plan of Action on Workers' Health*;
- b) pay special attention to the development of institutional partnerships, both in the national and international contexts, including the mobilization of extrabudgetary resources to implement intersectoral activities that facilitate the design and consolidation of preventive activities within the framework of the integrated approach to prevention;
- c) continue to support the ministers of health in their efforts to promote and improve workers' health and well-being;
- d) continue to promote and support the development of the network of PAHO/WHO Collaborating Centers and scientific institutions in order for them to contribute to the strengthening of the technical, scientific, and administrative capacity of institutions and programs in the field of workers' health;
- e) promote and support cooperation among countries in the field of workers' health.

(Fifth meeting, 30 September 2015)

CD54.R7: Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control of Viral Hepatitis

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Having examined the *Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control of Viral Hepatitis* for 2016-2019 (Document CD54/13, Rev. 1);

Considering that the World Health Organization has provided an overarching framework to address the challenge of viral hepatitis at the global level;

Considering Resolutions WHA63.18 (2010) and WHA67.6 (2014), the Call to Action to Scale up Global Hepatitis Response, and other documents published with a focus on advocacy and awareness, knowledge and evidence, prevention of transmission, screening, care, and treatment;

Considering the Strategy and Plan of Action for Integrated Child Health (Resolution CSP28.R20 [2012]), and the concept paper on Health and Human Rights (Resolution CD50.R8 [2010]);

Acknowledging the impact of viral hepatitis on morbidity and mortality in the Region of the Americas, especially among key populations and vulnerable groups;

Recognizing that disease and death caused by or associated with viral hepatitis imposes a substantial social and financial burden on the countries of the Region;

Recognizing that viral hepatitis accentuates inequities in coverage of health services by affecting key populations;

Acknowledging that interventions conducted early in life may drastically change the pattern of chronic hepatitis B in the Region;

Acknowledging that hepatitis B is a risk for the health care workforce in the Region;

Acknowledging that access to curative treatments for hepatitis C can be a reality through concerted efforts in the Region;

Considering that elimination of hepatitis B and C is possible in the foreseeable future,

RESOLVES:

- 1. To urge Member States, taking into account their national context and priorities, to:
- a) prioritize viral hepatitis as a public health issue, promoting an integrated comprehensive response and establishing specific targets to face the challenges entailed by this infectious disease;
- b) foster interprogrammatic synergies and activities within and outside of the health system, engaging all relevant partners and stakeholders, including civil society, in the response to viral hepatitis;
- c) optimize the efficient use of existing resources and mobilize additional funds to prevent and control viral hepatitis;
- d) strengthen and develop strategies for awareness campaigns to commemorate World Hepatitis Day with the goal of increasing access to prevention, diagnosis, care, and treatment services;
- e) maintain or expand hepatitis B virus vaccine coverage in children less than 1 year of age and adopt the policy of vaccination of newborns during the first 24 hours after birth;
- f) review vaccination policies and support their implementation to expand coverage of available vaccines among members of key populations and vulnerable groups;
- g) establish specific strategies for prevention of transmission of hepatitis B and C in key populations and vulnerable groups, including outreach and educational interventions as well as promotion of treatment, rehabilitation, and related support

- services that take into account national context and priorities to reduce the negative health and social consequences of illicit drug use;
- h) support strategies for preventing transmission of hepatitis B and C within and outside of health care settings;
- i) support the development of health-related policies, regulations, norms, and capacities at the country level for screening, diagnosis, care, and treatment of viral hepatitis (according to evidence-based normative guidance developed by WHO) and ensure their implementation;
- j) promote inclusion of diagnostics, equipment, and medicines related to viral hepatitis in national essential medicine lists and formularies, and promote their access through price negotiation processes and national and regional procurement mechanisms such as PAHO's Regional Revolving Fund for Strategic Public Health Supplies;
- k) strengthen countries' capacity to generate and disseminate timely and quality strategic information on viral hepatitis, disaggregated by age, sex, and ethnic group;
- l) strengthen national policies, guidance, and practices related to blood safety and vaccination programs;
- m) eliminate gender, geographical, economic, sociocultural, legal, and organizational barriers that prevent universal equitable access to comprehensive health services, following the PAHO Strategy for Universal Access to Health and Universal Health Coverage.
- 2. To request the Director to:
- a) maintain an interprogrammatic task force on viral hepatitis that can establish a permanent dialogue with Member States;
- b) support the implementation of the Plan of Action, especially with respect to strengthening services for screening, diagnosis, care, and treatment of viral hepatitis as part of the expansion of universal health coverage in the Region of the Americas;
- c) provide technical assistance to Member States to increase the evidence base of viral hepatitis-related prevention, care, and treatment and for the implementation of the measures proposed in this Plan of Action, in keeping with national priorities;
- d) support Member States to increase access to affordable viral hepatitis commodities, including through price negotiation processes and other mechanisms for sustainable procurement;
- e) continue documenting the feasibility of elimination of viral hepatitis B and C in the Region, including setting targets and milestones towards the WHO 2030 elimination goals;

- f) continue to prioritize the prevention of viral hepatitis, with an emphasis on immunization programs for hepatitis B in infants and key populations and on access to life-saving hepatitis C drugs, considering the foreseeable goal of elimination of hepatitis B and C in the Americas;
- g) promote strategic partnerships and technical cooperation among countries in carrying out the activities included in this Plan of Action.

(Sixth meeting, 30 September 2015)

CD54.R8: Plan of Action on Immunization

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Having reviewed the *Plan of Action on Immunization* (Document CD54/7, Rev. 2) for the 2016-2020 period and considered the significant progress of the countries in the field of vaccination;

Taking into account the international mandates arising from the World Health Assembly, particularly Resolution WHA65.17 (2012) on the Global Vaccine Action Plan, and Resolution WHA65.5 (2012) declaring that poliomyelitis is a global public health emergency, and the Strategic Plan of the Pan American Health Organization 2014-2019;

Recognizing the progress made in the elimination and control of vaccine-preventable diseases and that work must still be done so that access to vaccination helps bring health services to all through a comprehensive approach that considers the social determinants of health and universal coverage;

Considering that the Plan of Action offers the Member States a tool which allows them to adopt goals, strategies, and common activities, and to facilitate dialogue, promote synergies with all partners, and strengthen the Region's national immunization programs,

RESOLVES:

- 1. To approve the *Plan of Action on Immunization* and urge countries, as appropriate and taking into account their contexts, needs, and priorities, to:
- a) promote universal access to immunization programs and initiatives as a public good;
- b) adopt and adapt the *Plan of Action on Immunization* in accordance with the characteristics of each country and seek to guarantee the resources needed to meet the objectives described in the Plan of Action;
- c) commit to sustaining the achievements made in the elimination of polio, measles, rubella, and congenital rubella syndrome, in the control of vaccine-preventable

- diseases, in immunization as a political priority in the country, and in the value that individuals and communities place on vaccines;
- d) ensure that work is done to close gaps related to neonatal tetanus elimination, achieve vaccination coverage goals at all the administrative levels, and expand the benefits of immunization to all people equitably throughout the life course;
- e) tackle new challenges posed by the sustainability of new vaccine introduction in national immunization schedules, and with access for all; promote evidence-based decision-making and an evaluation of the benefits of immunization;
- f) favor the strengthening of health services to provide immunization services, and achieve the expected results proposed by the post-2015 development agenda for reductions in infant mortality and maternal mortality;
- g) ensure that immunization programs have timely and sustainable access to the necessary quality inputs and that these are obtained with national resources, function as an integral part of strengthened health services, and carry out vaccination activities integrated with other interventions.
- 2. To request the Director to:
- a) provide technical cooperation to strengthen the operating capacity of the national immunization programs to consolidate the achievements made;
- b) promote strategies making it possible to ensure vaccination in municipalities with low coverage, as well as among vulnerable and hard-to-reach populations;
- c) provide technical guidance to the Member States for evidence-based decision-making;
- d) promote strategies that optimize epidemiological surveillance of vaccine-preventable diseases, the laboratory network, the supply chain, the cold chain, and information systems;
- e) maintain technical cooperation to facilitate timely and equitable access to vaccines and supplies by means of the Revolving Fund for Vaccine Procurement, while upholding its principles and conditions;
- f) strengthen the integrated work of the Organization, so that together with the countries, the immunization program is used as a strategy for the health services to reach everyone, based on a comprehensive approach and within the framework of universal health coverage.

(Sixth meeting, 30 September 2015)

CD54.R9: Strategy on Health-Related Law

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Having considered the *Strategy on Health-related Law* (Document CD54/14, Rev. 1);

Considering that the Constitution of the World Health Organization (WHO) establishes as one of its basic principles that "the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health is one of the fundamental rights of every human being without distinction of race, religion, political belief, economic or social condition;"

Aware that the Strategic Plan of the Pan American Health Organization 2014-2019, in accordance with the Twelfth General Program of Work of WHO, establishes different categories, program areas, outputs and outcomes, and indicators;

Recalling that the issue of health law was considered by the 18th Pan American Sanitary Conference in Resolution CSP18.R40 (1970) and that the Directing Council of PAHO, through Resolution CD50.R8 (2010) (Health and Human Rights), urged the Member States to "support PAHO's technical cooperation in the formulation, review and, if necessary, reform of national health plans and legislation, incorporating the applicable international human rights instruments;"

Noting that the Directing Council approved the Plan of Action on Health in All Policies (Resolution CD53.R2 [2014]) and the Strategy for Universal Access to Health and Universal Health Coverage (Resolution CD53.R14 [2014]);

Recognizing that adequate, strengthened legal and regulatory frameworks can promote and protect health including from the perspective of the right to health where nationally recognized, and promoting the right to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health;

Affirming the commitment of the Member States to respect, protect, and promote human rights;

Recognizing that in some PAHO Member States, health-related matters may fall under different levels of jurisdiction,

RESOLVES:

- 1. To adopt the *Strategy on Health-related Law* (Document CD54/14, Rev. 1) in order to respond effectively and efficiently to current and emerging public health needs in the Region.
- 2. To urge the Member States, as appropriate, taking into account their national contexts, priorities, and financial and budgetary capacities, to:

- a) promote the formulation, implementation, or review of their legal and regulatory frameworks, policies, and other legal provisions, as appropriate, taking a multisectoral approach to addressing health determinants, health promotion throughout the life course, the reduction of risk factors, and disease prevention, as well as the primary health care approach, through participatory processes with the communities;
- b) promote and facilitate the exchange of strategic information, such as best practices and judicial decisions, among Members States and with international organizations; and collaboration on health-related law research with other Member States and other non-State actors;
- c) promote the formulation, implementation, or review of their legal and regulatory frameworks to facilitate universal access to health and universal health coverage; the strengthening of the stewardship and governance role of the health authority to move toward achieving universal access to quality, safe, effective, and affordable medicines and health technologies; and the strengthening of the technical capacities of health workers with a view to improving access and quality in health services, with emphasis on groups in situations of vulnerability;
- d) strengthen the technical capability of the health authority to facilitate coordination and collaboration with the legislative branch and other sectors, as appropriate, including the identification and review of legal gaps and conflicts.
- 3. To request the Director, within the Organization's financial capacities, upon the request of Member States, and in coordination, consultation, and jointly with their national health authority, to:
- a) promote the implementation of the Strategy on Health-related Law and with it, to strengthen advisory and technical cooperation to Member States for the formulation, implementation, or review of health-related legal and regulatory frameworks;
- b) provide the technical collaboration that the Member States request to implement the Strategy, which may include training and dissemination to support mechanisms of technical cooperation, in relation to their legal and regulatory frameworks;
- c) support the Member States in the formulation, implementation, or review of their legal and regulatory frameworks, policies, and other provisions, as appropriate, taking a multisectoral approach to addressing health determinants, health promotion throughout the life course, the reduction of risk factors, and disease prevention, as well as the primary health care approach, through participatory processes with the communities;
- d) develop actions and tools to promote, among the Member States and international organizations, the exchange of best practices, successful experiences and strategic

- information in health-related law that Member States can use and adapt to their national reality;
- e) facilitate collaboration in research on health-related law with Member States and non-State actors;
- f) harmonize, unify and implement in a strategic way the recommendations of the Governing Bodies of PAHO with respect to the drafting and review of health-related law.

(Sixth meeting, 30 September 2015)

CD54.R10: Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control of Tuberculosis

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Having considered the *Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control of Tuberculosis* for the period 2016-2019 (Document CD54/11, Rev. 1) which proposes accelerating control efforts in order to advance toward ending the tuberculosis epidemic, and to achieve proposed targets for 2019 of the PAHO Strategic Plan 2014-2019;

Recognizing the important achievements made in tuberculosis control in the Region of the Americas--reflected in the early achievement of the tuberculosis-related targets set in the Millennium Development Goals--thanks to the efforts of the Member States to implement Directly Observed Treatment Short course, and the Stop TB Strategy;

Aware that in spite of the achievements, tuberculosis remains a serious public health problem in the Region of the Americas, with more than 280,000 estimated new cases each year, of which more than 65,000 are not diagnosed or reported;

Aware that tuberculosis control in the Region currently faces new challenges linked to the epidemiological transition that the population is experiencing, such as an increase in noncommunicable diseases conducive to tuberculosis infection and disease (such as diabetes mellitus, mental illness, and harmful addictions), the persistent transmission of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) and forms of multidrug-resistant and extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis, rapid urbanization with increased social and health inequities in the poor populations of peripheral areas, and the lack of necessary economic resources to target tuberculosis control activities in the most disadvantaged populations;

Considering Resolution WHA67.1 (2014) of the World Health Assembly, which adopts the Global Strategy and Targets for Tuberculosis Prevention, Care, and Control After 2015, which includes ambitious goals to end the tuberculosis epidemic, introducing

health sector interventions with a multisectoral approach, technical innovation, and adequate financing;

Recognizing that this Plan of Action is a platform for the implementation of the Global Strategy,

RESOLVES:

- 1. To approve the *Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control of Tuberculosis* (Document CD54/11, Rev. 1).
- 2. To urge the Member States, taking into account their contexts, needs, and priorities, to:
- a) confirm tuberculosis control as a priority in health programs;
- b) renew their political commitment with the consequent allocation of sufficient financing and the human resources necessary to achieve the goals set in the national plans;
- c) consider this Plan of Action when updating their national strategic plans, which will guide the implementation of the Global Strategy in accordance with their national contexts;
- d) strengthen specific measures relating to tuberculosis control in the health sector, in accordance with international standards for tuberculosis care as framed in the Strategy for Universal Access to Health and Universal Health Coverage, and with the primary health care strategy;
- e) take an interprogrammatic and multisectoral approach to tuberculosis control, as proposed in the Global Strategy;
- f) introduce specific tuberculosis control interventions in vulnerable urban populations in accordance with the PAHO/WHO framework for tuberculosis control in large cities;
- g) facilitate protective measures for people affected by tuberculosis and their families, through access to existing social protection programs in the countries;
- h) involve communities, people affected by the disease, civil society organizations, and national and international technical and financial partners in activities to prevent and control the disease.
- 3. To request the Director to:
- a) provide technical assistance to the Member States in the preparation of national strategic plans that incorporate the Global Strategy with the necessary adaptations to national contexts:

- b) advise on the implementation of the national strategic plans;
- c) evaluate the achievement of targets proposed in this Plan for 2019;
- d) promote the incorporation of new technologies and drugs for the diagnosis, prevention, and treatment of tuberculosis;
- e) report to the Governing Bodies on the progress of the implementation of the Plan of Action and the achievement of its targets.

(Sixth meeting, 30 September 2015)

CD54.R11: Strategy and Plan of Action on Dementias in Older Persons

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Having reviewed the *Strategy and Plan of Action on Dementias in Older Persons* (Document CD54/8, Rev. 1) for 2015-2019;

Recognizing the rapidly aging population and the increased incidence and prevalence of dependence associated with dementias in the Region; and that this is a public health issue, a human rights concern, and a priority for the sustainable development of societies;

Recognizing that older persons with dementias face stigma, social exclusion, and access barriers to social and health care services, which deepens the economic, social, and health concerns and inequalities for these people, their families, and their caregivers;

Recognizing that emerging scientific evidence suggests that it may be possible, through public health and social protection actions, to reduce risk factors associated with dementias and prevent and delay the onset of dependence and the need for care;

Recognizing that older persons with dementias should, by law where appropriate, receive short-, medium-, and long-term care to ensure the highest level of independence, safety, and well-being according to their functional capacities as part of universal health coverage and social protection;

Understanding that families and especially women are mainly responsible for the care given in the Region, that they lack the necessary preparation and support, and that this has a great impact on their physical, psychological, social, and financial well-being; and that demographic and social transformations will, in the near future, limit the capacity of families to respond to dependence and the need for short-, medium-, and long-term care;

Recognizing that the World Health Organization has identified dementias as a public health priority and promotes the need to create policies for the provision of long-term care to older persons that need it;

Considering that this Strategy and Plan of Action is aligned with the PAHO Strategic Plan 2014-2019;

Observing that this Strategy and Plan of Action addresses the key objectives to respond to the countries' needs, in accordance with their national context,

RESOLVES:

- 1. To approve the *Strategy and Plan of Action on Dementias in Older Persons* (Document CD54/8, Rev. 1), in the context of the specific conditions in each country.
- 2. To urge Member States, as appropriate and taking into account their context and priorities, to:
- a) include dementias, disability, and dependence in older persons as priority concerns in national health policies and promote the implementation of plans and programs that help improve education and reduce stigma and stereotypes associated with these conditions; and help facilitate universal and equitable access to social and health programs for the reduction of risk factors, and for prevention and care for older persons with these conditions and persons at risk of acquiring them, including the provision of short-, medium-, and long-term care and end-of-life care;
- b) strengthen the capacity of health systems and health services networks to promote healthy lifestyles and evidence-based preventive interventions aimed at reducing risk factors, where such interventions have a demonstrated impact in decreasing the incidence of dementias or delaying their onset, as well as related complications;
- c) strengthen the capacity of health systems and health services networks to provide timely diagnoses and evidence-based interventions for persons with or at risk of dementias, in order to improve or maintain their functional capacity and prevent or reduce dependence;
- d) increase access to resources, programs, and services in order to provide short-, medium-, and long-term care to dependent older persons, especially those with dementias—in particular, community-based, integrated, progressive care with the intersectoral participation of civil society, the community, and families;
- e) establish or review legal and regulatory frameworks and implementation mechanisms, with regard to applicable international obligations and commitments, to allow national authorities to protect the human rights of persons with dementias, especially those receiving formal or informal long-term care in institutions or in the community;

- f) support the participation of civil society, communities, and families in the development, implementation, and evaluation of policies, plans, and programs to promote and protect the health and well-being of older persons with or at risk of dementias, as well as their families and caregivers;
- g) develop processes to improve training for the care of these health conditions, focusing on human resources in the health and social sectors, as well as formal and informal caregivers;
- h) promote resources, programs, and services to help support families and caregivers, and to contribute to their social and economic protection, and the protection of their human rights, including through attention to their health and well-being;
- i) improve the collection, analysis, and translation of information about dementias, disability, dependence, and long-term care, through research or in the framework of national information systems that facilitate the design and assessment of effective interventions.
- 3. To request the Director to:
- a) strengthen cooperation between PAHO and the Member States to promote and protect the quality of life of older persons with dementias, and their enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of independence and well-being;
- b) support the Member States, when they so request, in the development, review, and implementation of national policies, plans, and/or programs that integrate indicators of dementias, disability, dependence, and short-, medium-, and long-term care;
- c) promote technical cooperation to strengthen research and health information systems in order to produce, analyze, and use data about dementias, disability, dependence, and long-term care that meet criteria of quality, accessibility, and confidentiality, particularly through the monitoring of indicators to assess the progress and impacts of interventions;
- d) promote technical cooperation to train human resources in the social and health sectors, as well as formal and informal caregivers, in the care of these health conditions:
- e) foster partnerships with international organizations and other regional and subregional entities to support the multisectoral responses required to implement this Plan of Action;
- f) facilitate the dissemination of information and exchange of experiences and good practices, in addition to promoting technical cooperation between Member States;
- g) facilitate technical collaboration with the committees, bodies, and rapporteurs of United Nations and Inter-American entities; and promote partnerships with other international and regional entities and with scientific, technical, and

educational institutions, organized civil society, the private sector, and others, to promote the protection of and respect for older persons with dementias.

(Seventh meeting, 1 October 2015)

CD54.R12: Strategy and Plan of Action on Strengthening the Health System to Address Violence against Women

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Having reviewed the Strategy and Plan of Action on Strengthening the Health System to Address Violence against Women (Document CD54/9, Rev. 2);

Bearing in mind that the Constitution of the World Health Organization establishes that "the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health is one of the fundamental rights of every human being without distinction of race, religion, political belief, economic or social condition;"

Observing that violence against women constitutes a public health problem of grave proportions and a violation or an abuse of women's human rights and fundamental freedoms, and impairs or nullifies the observance, enjoyment, and exercise of such rights and freedoms;

Deeply concerned that violence against women affects one in every three women in the Americas;

Aware that violence against women can take many forms, but that sexual, physical, and emotional violence perpetrated by a male partner against a woman is the most prevalent form of violence against women;

Cognizant that violence against women is rooted in gender inequality and in power imbalances between men and women;

Aware that such violence has long-lasting and profound consequences for women's health, the health of their children, the well-being of their families and communities, and the economy and development of nations;

Recognizing that health systems have an important role to play in preventing and responding to violence against women as part of a comprehensive and multisectoral effort:

Recalling Resolution WHA67.15 (2014), Strengthening the role of the health system in addressing violence, in particular against women and girls, and against children;

Recalling additional relevant PAHO Governing Bodies resolutions, including: Strategy for Universal Access to Health and Universal Health Coverage (CD53.R14 [2014]); Health and Human Rights (CD50.R8 [2010]); and Plan of Action for Implementing the Gender Equality Policy (CD49.R12 [2009]),

RESOLVES:

- 1. To approve and implement the *Strategy and Plan of Action on Strengthening the Health System to Address Violence against Women* within the context of the particular conditions of each country.
- 2. To urge the Member States, taking into account the shared responsibilities in federated States, to:
- improve the collection and dissemination of comparable data on the magnitude, types, risk and protective factors, and health consequences of violence against women;
- b) strengthen the role of their health systems to address violence against women to ensure that all women at risk or affected by violence—including women in situations of vulnerability due to their socio-economic status, age, ethnic or racial identity, sexual orientation, gender identity and/or disabilities—have timely, effective and affordable access to health services:
- c) encourage addressing violence against women in relevant health initiatives, including maternal and child health, sexual and reproductive health, HIV/AIDS, and mental health;
- d) promote the engagement of the health system with other government and civil society partners as part of a multisectoral effort to address violence against women:
- e) consider the related budgetary implications and safeguard adequate resources to support the implementation of efforts to address violence against women.
- 3. To request the Director to:
- a) support the implementation of the Strategy and Plan of Action in order to maintain and strengthen collaboration between the Pan American Sanitary Bureau and the countries and territories to address violence against women;
- b) continue to strengthen PAHO and WHO efforts to develop the scientific evidence on the magnitude, trends, health consequences and risk and protective factors for violence against women, and on effective strategies to prevent and respond to this type of violence;
- c) continue to support countries and territories, upon their request, by providing technical assistance to strengthen the capacity of health systems to address violence against women;

- d) facilitate PAHO cooperation with the human rights committees, bodies, and rapporteurships of the United Nations and Inter-American systems;
- e) continue to prioritize the prevention of violence against women and consider the possibility of allocating additional resources for implementing the Strategy and Plan of Action.

(Seventh meeting, 1 October 2015)

CD54.R13: Use of the Balance of the IPSAS and Budgetary Surpluses

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Having considered the report of the Director on the *Proposal for the Use of the Balance of the IPSAS and Budgetary Surpluses* (Document CD54/16); and

Having considered the recommendation of the Executive Committee concerning the funding proposals recommended in Annex A of Document CD54/16 (Funding Requirements and Proposed Sources of Funds), and noting that these critical strategic and administrative initiatives have been difficult to fund within the constraints of typical biennial budgetary exercises,

RESOLVES:

To approve the allocation of the balance of the IPSAS and budgetary surpluses totaling US\$ 3,055,178, as follows:

- a) implementation of the Information Technology Strategy: \$2,000,000;
- b) implementation of the Human Resources Strategy: \$1,055,178.

(Eighth meeting, 1 October 2015)

CD54.R14: Appointment of the External Auditor of PAHO for 2016-2017

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Satisfied with the services of the present External Auditor, Mr. Ramón Álvarez de Miranda García, holder of the Office of President of the Court of Audit of Spain, and noting his expressed willingness to continue to serve as External Auditor of the Pan American Health Organization,

RESOLVES:

- 1. To appoint the holder of the Office of President of the Court of Audit of Spain as External Auditor of the accounts of the Pan American Health Organization for the 2016-2017 biennium and to request that he conduct his audit in accordance with the principles set forth in Article XIV of the PAHO Financial Regulations, with the provision that, should the need arise, he may designate a representative to act in his absence.
- 2. To request the Director to issue a Note Verbale to Member States, Participating States, and Associate Members in accordance with established procedures, requesting nominations for an auditor of international repute to be considered by the Governing Bodies for appointment as the External Auditor of PAHO for the 2018-2019 and 2020-2021 biennia.

(Eighth meeting, 1 October 2015)

CD54.R15: Plan of Action on Antimicrobial Resistance

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Taking into account Resolution CD41.R14 (1999) on emerging and reemerging infectious diseases and antimicrobial resistance, and Document CD51/15, Rev. 1, Add. I (2011) on the containment of antimicrobial resistance;

Aware of the importance of maintaining antibiotics as essential drugs that significantly help reduce morbidity and mortality from infectious diseases, particularly in persons in conditions of vulnerability, such as immunocompromised patients, cancer patients, transplanted patients, patients admitted to intensive care units, and, in general, anyone suffering from an infectious disease;

Keeping in mind regional achievements and challenges in the surveillance and containment of antimicrobial resistance, which serve as a starting point for preparing the *Plan of Action on Antimicrobial Resistance* for 2015-2020 (Document CD54/12, Rev. 1);

Recognizing that antimicrobial resistance is a health threat that requires a multisectoral response and that the government's steering role is, consequently, fundamental for success;

Recognizing that, to achieve timely access to effective, safe, and affordable quality antimicrobial drugs and ensure their proper use in human health, current national approaches must be reviewed;

Based on the spirit of Pan-Americanism, the Millennium Development Goals, the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, universally and regionally binding human rights instruments, and with a view to reducing the impact of infectious diseases and

successfully maintaining the effectiveness of antimicrobial drugs, including antiviral, antifungal, antibacterial, and antiparasitic drugs,

RESOLVES:

- 1. To approve the *Plan of Action on Antimicrobial Resistance* (Document CD54/12, Rev. 1) and its implementation in the context of the conditions of each country.
- 2. To urge Member States, considering their own context and priorities, to:
- a) renew their commitment to support the establishment of action plans that consolidate achievements and make it possible to design and implement concrete actions to contain antimicrobial resistance;
- b) allocate the resources needed to adequately develop and implement their action plans:
 - i. available, trained human resources to support surveillance and monitoring of the proper use of antimicrobial drugs, stimulate intersectoral dialogue, and promote citizen and community participation, as well as collaboration within and outside the health sector;
 - ii. financial resources that ensure the sustainability of the Plan of Action and that enhance the capacities of public health laboratories, access to and adequate use of antimicrobial drugs, and intersectoral collaboration;
- establish platforms for dialogue and multisectoral action to address the integrated monitoring of resistance, regulated use of antimicrobial drugs, and promotion of research and development; and to promote intersectoral participation (public and private sectors, other ministries--in particular agriculture and livestock--and civil society, among others) in order to make the most of resources and achieve synergies supporting the containment of resistance;
- d) take urgent action to promote the appropriate use of antimicrobial drugs, considering a comprehensive approach to the process of using education and communication to promote the responsible use of antimicrobial drugs by individuals and consumers;
- e) establish systems for the detection and monitoring of antimicrobial resistance, with quality management that ensures the suitability of laboratory data, as well as the integration of information from other sectors and information on the use of antimicrobial drugs;
- f) stimulate and support research and development to combat antimicrobial resistance, including academia and the private sector, in order to develop new, practical ideas that extend the shelf life of antimicrobials and stimulate the development of new diagnostic tools and antimicrobial drugs;
- g) appropriately allocate and use resources to achieve the objectives of the *Plan of Action on Antimicrobial Resistance* for 2015-2020;

- h) establish mechanisms to monitor and evaluate the implementation of the Plan.
- 3. To request the Director to:
- a) ensure that all the corresponding entities in the Pan American Sanitary Bureau (PASB) and the country offices provide committed and coordinated support to the countries' efforts to contain antimicrobial resistance;
- b) collaborate with the Member States in the implementation of this Plan for 2015-2020, in accordance with their needs, by taking a multidisciplinary and intersectoral approach and taking into consideration health promotion, human rights, gender equality, universal access to health, and universal health coverage;
- c) promote the implementation of this Plan of Action and ensure its transversality across PASB's departments and the different subregional and national contexts and priorities, and through collaboration with and among the countries in the design of strategies and the exchange of capacities and resources;
- d) allocate sufficient resources for the PASB's work, in line with the Organization's budget planning; and continue advocating for the active mobilization of resources and promoting partnerships to support the implementation of this Resolution;
- e) consolidate and expand collaboration with the United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) and the World Organization for Animal Health (OIE) to combat antimicrobial resistance, in accordance with the "One Health" initiative;
- f) monitor and evaluate the implementation of this Plan of Action and submit a periodic progress report to the Governing Bodies on any limitations in the implementation of the Plan and any necessary adaptations to new contexts and needs.

(Eighth meeting, 1 October 2015)

CD54.R16: PAHO Program and Budget 2016-2017

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Having examined the *PAHO Program and Budget 2016-2017* (Official Document 350);

Having considered the report of the Executive Committee (Document CD54/2);

Noting the efforts of the Pan American Sanitary Bureau (PASB) to propose a program and budget that takes into account both the global and regional financial climate and its implications for Member States and the achievement of the Member States' and the Organization's public health commitments;

Recognizing that the PAHO Program and Budget 2016-2017 is aligned with WHO reform:

Appreciating the implementation of a bottom-up approach to the preparation of the Program and Budget for the costing of biennial results in accordance with results-based management;

Taking into account that, for the first time, an integrated budget is being presented in which the Member States will approve the resources necessary to achieve the biennial results;

Considering the ongoing implementation of PAHO's Results-based Management Framework, which incorporates the principles of efficiency, effectiveness, transparency, and accountability;

Bearing in mind Article 14.C of the Constitution of the Pan American Health Organization and Article III, paragraph 3.5 of the PAHO Financial Regulations,

RESOLVES:

- 1. To approve PAHO's program of work with a budget of \$612.8 million for base programs, and \$35.0 million for special programs and response to emergencies as outlined in the PAHO Program and Budget 2016-2017.
- 2. To encourage Member States to continue to make timely payments of their assessments in 2016-2017 and arrears that might have accumulated in the previous budgetary periods.
- 3. To request the Member States of the Region of the Americas to continue working with other regions, within the framework of WHO reform, to reach consensus on an equitable share of WHO's resources.
- 4. To encourage WHO to fully fund the budget space allocated to the Region of the Americas.
- 5. To encourage all Member States, Participating States, and Associate Members to make voluntary contributions that are aligned with the Program and Budget 2016-2017, and, where possible, to consider making these contributions fully flexible and to a pool of un-earmarked funds.
- 6. To allocate the budget for the 2016-2017 budgetary period among the six programmatic categories as follows:

Category	Budget			
1. Communicable Diseases	\$102,389,000			
2. Noncommunicable Diseases and Risk Factors	\$58,028,000			
3. Determinants of Health and Promoting Health throughout the Life Course	\$81,242,000			
4. Health Systems	\$109,196,000			
5. Preparedness, Surveillance, and Response	\$59,811,000			
6. Corporate Services/Enabling Functions	\$202,134,000			
Total for base programs (Categories 1-6)	\$612,800,000			
Special programs and response to emergencies	\$35,000,000			

7. To finance the approved budget for base programs in the following manner and from the indicated sources of financing:

a) Assessed Contributions from PAHO Member States, Participating States and Associate Members	\$210,640,000
Less Credit from Tax Equalization Fund	(\$17,905,000)
b) Budgeted Miscellaneous Revenue	\$25,000,000
c) Other Sources	\$216,973,000
d) Funding allocation to the Region of the Americas from the World Health Organization	\$178,092,000
TOTAL	\$612,800,000

- 8. To request the Director to ensure that, in establishing the contributions of Member States, Participating States, and Associate Members, assessments are reduced further by the amount standing to their credit in the Tax Equalization Fund, except that credits of those states that levy taxes on the emoluments received from PASB by their nationals and residents are reduced by the amounts of such tax reimbursements by PASB.
- 9. To authorize the Director to use assessed contributions, miscellaneous revenue, other sources such as PAHO voluntary contributions, and the resources allocated from WHO to the Region of the Americas to fund the budget as allocated in paragraph 6 above, subject to the availability of funding.
- 10. To further authorize the Director to make budget transfers, where necessary, among the six categories listed in paragraph 6 above, up to an amount not exceeding 10% of the budget allocated to the category from which the transfer is made; the expenditures

resulting from such transfers shall be reported under the final category in the financial reports for the period 2016-2017.

- 11. To request the Director to establish, in consultation with the Member States, a mechanism to present interim reports on the implementation of the Program and Budget, including planned and financed items, the progress made toward the achievement of the results, and the programmatic and financial risks.
- 12. To request the Director to report to the Governing Bodies on the level of financing and implementation for each source of financing in paragraph 7 and for the categories and program areas outlined in the Program and Budget 2016-2017.

(Ninth meeting, 2 October 2015)

CD54.R17: Assessed Contributions of the Member States, Participating States, and Associate Members of the Pan American Health Organization for 2016-2017

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Whereas in Resolution CD54.R16 the Directing Council approved the *PAHO Program and Budget 2016-2017* (Official Document 350); and

Bearing in mind that the Pan American Sanitary Code establishes that the scale of assessed contributions to be applied to Member States of the Pan American Health Organization will be based on the assessment scale adopted by the Organization of American States for its membership, and that in Resolution CD54.R2, the Directing Council adopted that scale of assessments for the PAHO membership in 2016-2017,

RESOLVES:

To establish the assessed contributions of the Member States, Participating States, and Associate Members of the Pan American Health Organization for the 2016 and 2017 financial periods in accordance with the scale of assessments shown below and in the corresponding amounts, which represent a zero nominal growth in gross assessments with respect to the 2014-2015 biennium.

ASSESSMENTS OF THE MEMBER STATES, PARTICIPATING STATES, AND ASSOCIATE MEMBERS OF THE PAN AMERICAN HEALTH ORGANIZATION FOR 2016-2017 (0% Increase in Assessed Contributions)

Membership	PA	Scale Adjusted to PAHO Membership		Gross Assessment		Credit from Tax Equalization Fund		Adjustments for Taxes Imposed by Member States on Emoluments of PASB Staff		Net Assessment	
	2016	2017	2016	2017	2016	2017	2016	2017	2016	2017	
	%	%	US\$	US\$	US\$	US\$	US\$	US\$	US\$	US\$	
Antigua and Barbuda	0.022	0.022	23,170	23,170	1,970	1,970			21,201	21,201	
Argentina	2.400	2.400	2,527,680	2,527,680	214,860	214,860			2,312,820	2,312,820	
Bahamas	0.049	0.049	51,607	51,607	4,387	4,387			47,220	47,220	
Barbados	0.034	0.034	35,809	35,809	3,044	3,044			32,765	32,765	
Belize	0.022	0.022	23,170	23,170	1,970	1,970			21,201	21,201	
Bolivia	0.056	0.056	58,979	58,979	5,013	5,013			53,966	53,966	
Brazil	12.427	12.427	13,088,116	13,088,116	1,112,527	1,112,527			11,975,589	11,975,589	
Canada	10.583	10.583	11,146,016	11,146,016	947,443	947,443			10,198,573	10,198,573	
Chile	1.347	1.347	1,418,660	1,418,660	120,590	120,590			1,298,070	1,298,070	
Colombia	1.311	1.311	1,380,745	1,380,745	117,367	117,367			1,263,378	1,263,378	
Costa Rica	0.230	0.230	242,236	242,236	20,591	20,591			221,645	221,645	
Cuba	0.132	0.132	139,022	139,022	11,817	11,817			127,205	127,205	
Dominica	0.022	0.022	23,170	23,170	1,970	1,970			21,201	21,201	
Dominican Republic	0.317	0.317	333,864	333,864	28,379	28,379			305,485	305,485	
Ecuador	0.322	0.322	339,130	339,130	28,827	28,827			310,303	310,303	
El Salvador	0.086	0.086	90,575	90,575	7,699	7,699			82,876	82,876	
Grenada	0.022	0.022	23,170	23,170	1,970	1,970			21,201	21,201	
Guatemala	0.145	0.145	152,714	152,714	12,981	12,981			139,733	139,733	
Guyana	0.022	0.022	23,170	23,170	1,970	1,970			21,201	21,201	
Haiti	0.026	0.026	27,383	27,383	2,328	2,328			25,056	25,056	
Honduras	0.042	0.042	44,234	44,234	3,760	3,760			40,474	40,474	
Jamaica	0.070	0.070	73,724	73,724	6,267	6,267			67,457	67,457	
Mexico	6.788	6.788	7,149,122	7,149,122	607,696	607,696			6,541,426	6,541,426	
Nicaragua	0.026	0.026	27,383	27,383	2,328	2,328			25,056	25,056	
Panama	0.176	0.176	185,363	185,363	15,756	15,756			169,607	169,607	

ASSESSMENTS OF THE MEMBER STATES, PARTICIPATING STATES, AND ASSOCIATE MEMBERS OF THE PAN AMERICAN HEALTH ORGANIZATION FOR 2016-2017 (0% Increase in Assessed Contributions)

Membership	Scale Adjusted to PAHO Membership		Gross Assessment		Credit from Tax Equalization Fund		Adjustments for Taxes Imposed by Member States on Emoluments of PASB Staff		Net Assessment	
	2016	2017	2016	2017	2016	2017	2016	2017	2016	2017
	%	%	US\$	US\$	US\$	US\$	US\$	US\$	US\$	US\$
Paraguay	0.075	0.075	78,990	78,990	6,714	6,714			72,276	72,276
Peru	0.860	0.860	905,752	905,752	76,992	76,992			828,761	828,761
Saint Kitts and Nevis	0.022	0.022	23,170	23,170	1,970	1,970			21,201	21,201
Saint Lucia	0.022	0.022	23,170	23,170	1,970	1,970			21,201	21,201
Saint Vincent and the Grenadines	0.022	0.022	23,170	23,170	1,970	1,970			21,201	21,201
Suriname	0.026	0.026	27,383	27,383	2,328	2,328			25,056	25,056
Trinidad and Tobago	0.135	0.135	142,182	142,182	12,086	12,086			130,096	130,096
United States	59.445	59.445	62,607,474	62,607,474	5,321,814	5,321,814	6,000,000	6,000,000	63,285,660	63,285,660
Uruguay	0.247	0.247	260,140	260,140	22,113	22,113			238,028	238,028
Venezuela	2.144	2.144	2,258,061	2,258,061	191,942	191,942	25,000	25,000	2,091,119	2,091,119
Subtotal	99.675	99.675	104,977,710	104,977,710	8,923,404	8,923,404	6,025,000	6,025,000	102,079,306	102,079,306
Participating States										
France	0.128	0.128	134,915	134,915	11,468	11,468			123,447	123,447
The Netherlands	0.022	0.022	23,170	23,170	1,970	1,970			21,201	21,201
United Kingdom	0.027	0.027	28,120	28,120	2,390	2,390			25,730	25,730
Subtotal	0.177	0.177	186,206	186,206	15,828	15,828			170,378	170,378
Associate Members										
Aruba	0.022	0.022	23,170	23,170	1,970	1,970			21,201	21,201
Curaçao	0.022	0.022	23,170	23,170	1,970	1,970			21,201	21,201
Puerto Rico	0.082	0.082	86,573	86,573	7,359	7,359			79,214	79,214
Sint Maarten	0.022	0.022	23,170	23,170	1,970	1,970			21,201	21,201
Subtotal	0.148	0.148	156,084	156,084	13,268	13,268			142,817	142,817
TOTAL	100.0	100.0	105,320,000	105,320,000	8,952,500	8,952,500	6,025,000	6,025,000	102,392,500	102,392,500

(Ninth meeting, 2 October 2015)

CD54.R18: Method for the Estimation of Maternal Mortality in the Period 1990-2015

THE 54th DIRECTING COUNCIL,

Having considered the document *Method for the Estimation of Maternal Mortality* in the Period 1990-2015 (Document CD54/23);

Recalling that the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) were established in September 2000 to achieve eight goals to fight a range of problems related to poverty, education, gender, health, the environment, and development by 2015 through the adoption of the United Nations Millennium Declaration (Resolution A/RES/55/2);

Noting that, thanks the efforts made by the Member States and other stakeholders within the framework of achieving the MDGs, very significant improvements were achieved, including a global reduction in maternal mortality;

Recognizing the importance of periodically evaluating progress toward meeting the MDG targets;

Recalling that the initial indicators were prepared in 2002 and first used in 2003;

Considering that, based on the recommendations of the Inter-Agency and Expert Group, the initial indicators were modified in Resolution A/RES/60/1 (2005) of the United Nations General Assembly to include four new targets, replacing the method adopted in 2003:

Considering that after two years of public consultations, interaction with civil society, and negotiations among the Member States of the United Nations, the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development was adopted on 25 September at the United Nations Sustainable Development Summit 2015;

Having observed that intense work has been done in recent years to end the stagnation in maternal mortality and accelerate its reduction, resulting in a significant decline and global progress toward the established target; and observing, furthermore, that reducing maternal mortality has been one of the main lines of action in policies and programs to improve women's health, and that, through national and regional efforts, maternal mortality declined by 40%, on average, between 1990 and 2013 in the Region;

Recognizing that most of the countries have not reached the MDG target of reducing the maternal mortality ratio by 75% between 1990 and 2015, and that, as a result, its reduction remains a central challenge on the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, which is why agreement has been reached with other regions to keep this target in the Sustainable Development Goals;

Considering that the Maternal Mortality Estimation Inter-agency Group--composed of WHO, UNFPA, UNICEF, the World Bank, and the United Nations Population Division--has made estimates of maternal mortality for the period 1990-2015 using a revised statistical model that does not coincide with the International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems (ICD-10);

Concerned, because the recent revision in the method used by the Inter-agency Group to estimate this indicator was adopted without due consultation with the Member States, which has raised concern with regard to comparability between countries, and historical traceability, and may result in problems for the technical teams of the ministries of health in terms of comprehension and replicability;

Considering that the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development includes 17 goals that will govern global development programs over the next 15 years,

RESOLVES:

- 1. To call on WHO, in coordination with the Inter-agency Group, to:
- a) hold workshops with Member States on the revised methodology for the 1990-2015 maternal mortality estimates in order to facilitate open dialogue and to advance agreement;
- b) postpone the publication of the estimates until after the workshops, once agreement has been reached; and
- c) produce a document that explains the differences between the methods and the reason for the revision.
- 2. To request WHO, in coordination with the Inter-agency Group, not to include late maternal deaths and maternal deaths from sequelae in the 1990-2015 estimates, in accordance with the ICD-10.
- 3. To request WHO, in coordination with the Inter-agency Group, in the event that agreement is reached on a revised estimation system, in consultation with the Member States, to produce, in time for the approval of the indicators for the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, a set of relevant data on the maternal mortality ratio that uses the revised method, in order to facilitate comparability with the 1990-2015 measurement period.
- 4. To request WHO, in coordination with the Inter-agency Group, to work with the Member States to adjust 1990-2015 estimates, where appropriate and where reliable evidence is available from official national sources.

- 5. To recognize the importance of improving the availability and quality of statistical data on maternal deaths, including late deaths and deaths from sequelae, with a view to achieving continuous improvement in the presentation of statistical information.
- 6. To request WHO, in coordination with the Inter-agency Group, if agreement is not reached with the Member States on revised methodology for estimating 1990-2015 maternal mortality, and in consultation with other regions, to consider returning to the definition established in the ICD-10 and, where appropriate, to use reliable evidence from official national information sources.
- 7. To reiterate the need to establish a broad and inclusive consultation process aimed at addressing all the issues related to the revised methodology.
- 8. To urge the Member States to:
- a) reaffirm their commitment to the target of reducing the maternal mortality ratio, as established in the Millennium Development Goals and the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development;
- b) work with the support of WHO and experts of the Inter-agency Group in the processes for estimating the maternal mortality ratio.
- 9. To request the Director to:
- a) advocate, in her capacity as Director of the WHO Regional Office for the Americas, for WHO to inform the members of the Inter-agency Group that the Member States have an interest in establishing a forum for dialogue to review the proposed modification of the method to ensure that it is uniform, transparent, evidence-based, and replicable, and that it helps to improve accountability;
- b) promote the reporting of the maternal mortality ratio using the ICD-10 definition for estimating maternal mortality for the period 1990-2015;
- c) advocate for adherence to and monitoring of quality standards when data are published; and for consultation with the Member States on any change or modification in order to ensure that the estimates corresponding to each country are coherent and timely;
- d) prioritize regional efforts to contribute to meeting commitments that guarantee well-being and human health, based on the principles of transparency and accountability that have guided the countries of the Region toward the achievement of the MDGs:
- e) in coordination with the WHO Secretariat, contribute technical information to the deliberations on this issue by the Inter-Agency and Expert Group on Sustainable Development Goal Indicators, established by the Statistical Commission.

(Ninth meeting, 2 October 2015)

Decisions

Decision CD54(D1): Appointment of the Committee on Credentials

Pursuant to Rule 31 of the Rules of Procedure of the Directing Council, the Council appointed Ecuador, Puerto Rico, and the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela as members of the Committee on Credentials.

(First meeting, 28 September 2015)

Decision CD54(D2): Election of Officers

Pursuant to Rule 16 of the Rules of Procedure of the Directing Council, the Council elected El Salvador as President, Antigua and Barbuda and Peru as Vice Presidents, and the United States of America as Rapporteur of the 54th Directing Council.

(First meeting, 28 September 2015)

Decision CD54(D3): Establishment of the General Committee

Pursuant to Rule 32 of the Rules of Procedure of the Directing Council, the Council appointed Chile, Cuba, and Saint Vincent and the Grenadines as members of the General Committee.

(First meeting, 28 September 2015)

Decision CD54(D4): Adoption of the Agenda

Pursuant to Rule 10 of the Rules of Procedure of the Directing Council, the Council adopted the agenda submitted by the Director, as amended by the Council (Document CD54/1, Rev. 2).

(First meeting, 28 September 2015)

Decision CD54(D5): Selection of Two Member States from the Region of the Americas Entitled to Designate a Person to Serve on the Policy and Coordination Committee of the UNDP/UNFPA/WHO/World Bank Special Program of Research, Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction

The Directing Council selected Peru and the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela as the Member States from the Region of the Americas entitled to designate a person to serve on the Policy and Coordination Committee of the UNDP/UNFPA/WHO/World Bank Special Program of Research, Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction for a term of office commencing on 1 January 2016 and ending on 31 December 2018.

(Fifth meeting, 30 September 2015)

Decision CD54(D6): El Niño in the Region of the Americas

The 54th Directing Council of PAHO,

Taking due note of the proposal presented by the Delegation of Peru with regard to the potential severe health impacts of El Niño 2015-2016, and considering the forecasts made by the international monitoring, research, and hydro-meteorological alert systems, which indicate that this El Niño is in its mature phase in the tropical Pacific, has a strong magnitude, and could reach its peak intensity between November 2015 and early 2016,

DECIDES:

To urge the Member States, as appropriate, to update and implement their mitigation, preparedness, response, and recovery plans for extreme hydro-meteorological events such as El Niño in order to protect the health and life of the population.

To request the Director to strengthen technical cooperation with the Member States in the development of policies and programs aimed at mitigation, preparedness, and response to El Niño 2015-2016, and to promote regional and national efforts that lead to a better understanding of the health impacts of El Niño.

(Eighth meeting, 1 October 2015)

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the President of the 54th Directing Council, Delegate of El Salvador, and the Secretary ex officio, Director of the Pan American Sanitary Bureau, sign the present Final Report in the Spanish language.

DONE in Washington, D.C., on this second day of October in the year two thousand fifteen. The Secretary shall deposit the original texts in the archives of the Pan American Sanitary Bureau. The Final Report will be published on the webpage of the Pan American Health Organization once approved by the President.

Violeta Menjívar Delegate of El Salvador President of the 54th Directing Council

Carissa Etienne
Director of the
Pan American Sanitary Bureau
Secretary ex officio of the
54th Directing Council

AGENDA

1. OPENING OF THE SESSION

2. PROCEDURAL MATTERS

- 2.1 Appointment of the Committee on Credentials
- 2.2 Election of Officers
- 2.3 Establishment of a Working Party to Study the Application of Article 6.B of the PAHO Constitution
- 2.4 Establishment of the General Committee
- 2.5 Adoption of the Agenda

3. CONSTITUTIONAL MATTERS

- 3.1 Annual Report of the President of the Executive Committee
- 3.2 Annual Report of the Director of the Pan American Sanitary Bureau
- 3.3 Election of Three Member States to the Executive Committee on the Expiration of the Periods of Office of Canada, Jamaica, and Paraguay

4. PROGRAM POLICY MATTERS

- 4.1 PAHO Program and Budget 2016-2017
- 4.2 New Scale of Assessed Contributions
- 4.3 WHO Reform
- 4.4 Plan of Action on Immunization
- 4.5 Strategy and Plan of Action on Dementias in Older Persons
- 4.6 Strategy and Plan of Action on Strengthening the Health System to Address Violence against Women

4. PROGRAM POLICY MATTERS (cont.)

- 4.7 Plan of Action on Workers' Health
- 4.8 Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control of Tuberculosis
- 4.9 Plan of Action on Antimicrobial Resistance
- 4.10 Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control of Viral Hepatitis
- 4.11 Strategy on Health-related Law
- 4.12 El Niño 2015-2016 in the Region of the Americas
- 4.13 Method for the Estimation of Maternal Mortality in the Period 1990-2015

5. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

- 5.1 Report on the Collection of Assessed Contributions
- 5.2 Financial Report of the Director and Report of the External Auditor for 2014
- 5.3 Proposal for the Use of the Balance of the IPSAS and Budgetary Surpluses
- 5.4 Amendments to the Financial Regulations and Financial Rules of PAHO
- 5.5 Appointment of the External Auditor of PAHO for 2016-2017

6. SELECTION OF MEMBER STATES TO BOARDS AND COMMITTEES

- 6.1 Selection of Two Member States from the Region of the Americas Entitled to Designate a Person to Serve on the Policy and Coordination Committee of the UNDP/UNFPA/WHO/World Bank Special Program of Research, Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction
- 6.2 Election of Three Members to the Advisory Committee of the Latin American and Caribbean Center on Health Sciences Information (BIREME)

7. MATTERS FOR INFORMATION

- 7.1 Regional Goals for Human Resources for Health 2007-2015: Final Report
 - Report on the Development of the Global Strategy on Human Resources for Health: Workforce 2030
- 7.2 Evaluation of the Plan of Action for Implementing the Gender Equality Policy and Proposed Strategic Lines of Action
- 7.3 Report on Chikungunya Virus Transmission and its Impact in the Region of the Americas
- 7.4 International Health Regulations and Ebola Virus Disease
 - Regional Consultation on the IHR Monitoring Scheme post-2016
- 7.5 Progress Reports on Technical Matters:
 - A. Implementation of the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control
 - B. Proposed 10-year Regional Plan on Oral Health for the Americas
 - C. Plan of Action on Road Safety
 - D. Dengue Prevention and Control in the Americas
 - E. Chronic Kidney Disease in Agricultural Communities in Central America
 - F. Health Technology Assessment and Incorporation into Health Systems
 - G. Status of the Pan American Centers
- 7.6 Resolutions and other Actions of Intergovernmental Organizations of Interest to PAHO:
 - A. Sixty-eighth World Health Assembly
 - B. Forty-fifth Regular Session of the General Assembly of the Organization of American States
 - C. Subregional Organizations

8. OTHER MATTERS

9. CLOSURE OF THE SESSION

LIST OF DOCUMENTS

Official Documents

OD349 Financial Report of the Director and Report of the External

Auditor for 2014

OD350, Add. I, Add

II, and Add. III, Rev. 1

PAHO Program and Budget 2016-2017

Working Documents

CD54/1, Rev. 3 Agenda

CD54/2 Annual Report of the President of the Executive Committee

CD54/3 Annual Report of the Director of the Pan American Sanitary

Bureau

CD54/4 Election of Three Member States to the Executive Committee

on the Expiration of the Periods of Office of Canada, Jamaica,

and Paraguay

CD54/5, Rev. 1 New Scale of Assessed Contributions

CD54/6 WHO Reform

CD54/7, Rev. 2 Plan of Action on Immunization

CD54/8, Rev. 1 Strategy and Plan of Action on Dementias in Older Persons

CD54/9, Rev. 2 Strategy and Plan of Action on Strengthening the Health

System to Address Violence against Women

CD54/10, Rev. 1 Plan of Action on Workers' Health

CD54/11, Rev. 1 Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control

of Tuberculosis

CD54/12, Rev. 1 Plan of Action on Antimicrobial Resistance

Working Documents (cont.)

CD54/13, Rev. 1 Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control of Viral Hepatitis
CD54/14, Rev. 1 Strategy on Health-related Law
CD54/15 and Add. I Report on the Collection of Assessed Contributions

CD54/16 Proposal for the Use of the Balance of the IPSAS and

Budgetary Surpluses

CD54/17 Amendments to the Financial Regulations and Financial

Rules of PAHO

CD54/18, Rev. 1 Appointment of the External Auditor of PAHO for 2016-2017

CD54/19 Selection of Two Members from the Region of the Americas

Entitled to Designate a Person to Serve on the Policy and Coordination Committee of the UNDP/UNFPA/WHO/ World Bank Special Program of Research, Development

and Research Training in Human Reproduction

CD54/20 Election of Three Members to the Advisory Committee

of the Latin American and Caribbean Center on Health

Sciences Information (BIREME)

CD54/21 [Ce document a été renommée *Official Document 350*]

CD54/22 El Niño 2015-2016 in the Region of the Americas

CD54/23 Method for the Estimation of Maternal Mortality in the

Period 1990-2015

Information Documents

CD54/INF/1 Regional Goals for Human Resources for Health 2007-2015:

Final Report

CD54/INF/1, Add. I Report on the Development of the Global Strategy on Human

Resources for Health: Workforce 2030

CD54/INF/2 Evaluation of the Plan of Action for Implementing the Gender

Equality Policy and Proposed Strategic Lines of Action

Information Documents (cont.)

CD54/INF/3 Report on Chikungunya Virus Transmission and its Impact in the

Region of the Americas

CD54/INF/4 International Health Regulations and Ebola Virus Disease

CD54/INF/4, Add. I Regional Consultation on the IHR Monitoring Scheme post-2016

CD54/INF/5 Progress Reports on Technical Matters:

A. Implementation of the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control

B. Proposed 10-year Regional Plan on Oral Health for the Americas

C. Plan of Action on Road Safety

D. Dengue Prevention and Control in the Americas

E. Chronic Kidney Disease in Agricultural Communities in Central America

F. Health Technology Assessment and Incorporation into Health Systems

G. Status of the Pan American Centers

CD54/INF/6 Resolutions and other Actions of Intergovernmental Organizations of Interest to PAHO:

A. Sixty-eighth World Health Assembly

B. Forty-fifth Regular Session of the General Assembly of the Organization of American States

C. Subregional Organizations

LIST OF PARTICIPANTS/LISTA DE PARTICIPANTES OFFICERS/MESA DIRECTIVA

President / Presidente: Dra. Violeta Menjívar (El Salvador)

Vice-President / Vicepresidente: Hon. Molwyn M. Joseph (Antigua and Barbuda)

Vice-President / Vicepresidente: Dr. Aníbal Velásquez Valdivia (Peru)

Rapporteur / Relator: Mr. Charles Darr (United States of America)

MEMBER STATES/ESTADOS MIEMBROS

ANTIGUA AND BARBUDA/ANTIGUA Y BARBUDA

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Hon. Molwyn Morgorson Joseph, MP Minister of Health and the Environment Ministry of Health and the Environment St. John's

Delegate - Delegado

Dr. Rhonda Sealey-Thomas Chief Medical Officer Ministry of Health and the Environment St. John's

ARGENTINA

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Dr. Daniel Gustavo Gollán Ministro de Salud Ministerio de Salud Buenos Aires

Delegates - Delegados

Dra. Andrea Cecilia Carbone Subsecretaria de Relaciones Sanitarias e Investigación Ministerio de Salud Buenos Aires

Lic. Jorgelina Costanzi
Profesional a cargo de la Dirección Nacional
de Relaciones Internacionales
Ministerio de Salud
Buenos Aires

ARGENTINA (cont.)

Alternates - Alternos

Srta. Luciana Amighini Coordinadora de Ceremonial y Protocolo Ministerio de Salud Buenos Aires

Sra. Valeria Zapesochny
Coordinadora General de Información
Pública y Comunicación
Ministerio de Salud
Buenos Aires

Dra. Raquel Méndez
Directora del Instituto Nacional de la
Administración de Medicamentos,
Alimentos y Tecnología Médica
Ministerio de Salud
Buenos Aires

Sr. Leonardo Verna
Sub-interventor de la Administración
Nacional de Medicamentos,
Alimentos y Tecnología Médica
Ministerio de Salud
Buenos Aires

Dra. Marina Pasinovich
Asesora, Secretaría de Promoción y
Programas Sanitarios
Ministerio de Salud
Buenos Aires

Srta. Cecilia Meirovich Segunda Secretaria, Representante Alterna de Argentina ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

BAHAMAS

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Hon. Dr. Michael Perry Gomez, MP Minister of Health Ministry of Health of the Commonwealth of the Bahamas Nassau

Delegates - Delegados

Mr. Marco Rolle Permanent Secretary Ministry of Health Nassau

Dr. Glen Beneby Chief Medical Officer Ministry of Health Nassau

Alternates - Alternos

Ms. Tracee Dorestant
Second Secretary
The Embassy of the Commonwealth of
the Bahamas
Washington, D.C.

BARBADOS

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Hon. John D. E. Boyce, MP Minister of Health Ministry of Health St. Michael

Delegates - Delegados

H.E. Mr. John Beale Ambassador to the United States and Permanent Representative of Barbados to the Organization of American States Washington, D.C.

BARBADOS (cont.)

Delegates – Delegados (cont.)

Mr. Tennyson Springer Permanent Secretary Ministry of Health St. Michael

Dr. Cheryl Joy St. John Chief Medical Officer Ministry of Health St. Michael

Dr. E. Arthur Phillips Medical Officer Ministry of Health St. Michael

Alternates - Alternos

Ms. Jane Brathwaite
Minister-Counselor, Alternate Representative
of Barbados to the Organization of
American States
Washington, D.C.

Ms. Nicole Natasha Parris
First Secretary, Alternate Representative
of Barbados to the Organization of
American States
Washington, D.C.

Ms. Angela Mary Patricia Kinch
First Secretary, Alternate Representative
of Barbados to the Organization of
American States
Washington, D.C.

BELIZE/BELICE

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Mrs. Ardelle Lisette Sabido
Minister Counselor, Alternate Representative
of Belize to the Organization of American
States
Washington, D.C.

BOLIVIA (PLURINATIONAL STATE OF/ ESTADO PLURINACIONAL DE)

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Dra. Carla Parada Barba Viceministra de la Salud y Promoción Ministerio de Salud La Paz

Delegate - Delegado

Excmo. Sr. Diego Pary
Embajador, Representante Permanente de
Bolivia ante la Organización de los
Estados Americanos
Washington, D.C.

BRAZIL/BRASIL

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Sr. Adriano Massuda
Secretário de Ciência, Tecnologia e
Insumos Estratégicos
Ministério da Saúde
Brasília

Delegates - Delegados

Excmo. Sr. José Luiz Machado e Costa Embaixador, Representante Permanente do Brasil junto à Organização dos Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Sr. Bernardo Paranhos Velloso Ministro Conselheiro, Representante Alterno do Brasil junto à Organização dos Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Alternates – Alternos

Sra. Juliana Vieira Borges Vallini Assessora Especial do Ministro para Assuntos Internacionais de Saúde Ministério da Saúde Brasília

BRAZIL/BRASIL (cont.)

Alternates – Alternos (cont.)

Sr. Giliate Cardoso Coelho Neto Diretor do Departamento de Informática do SUS – DATASUS Ministério da Saúde Brasília

Sra. Indiara Meira Gonçalves Técnica da Assessoria de Assuntos Internacionais de Saúde Ministério da Saúde Brasília

Sr. Eduardo Shigueo Fujikawa Técnico da Assessoria Internacional Ministério da Saúde Brasília

Sec. Erwin Epiphanio Representante Alterno do Brasil junto à Organização dos Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Sec. Laís Garcia Representante Alterna do Brasil junto à Organização dos Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

CANADA/CANADÁ

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Ms. Sarah Lawley
Director General
Office of International Affairs for the
Health Portfolio
Health Canada
Ottawa

Delegates - Delegados

Her Excellency Jennifer Loten
Ambassador, Permanent Representative
of Canada to the Organization of
American States
Washington, D.C.

CANADA/CANADÁ (cont.)

Delegates - Delegados (cont.)

Ms. Natalie St. Lawrence
Director, Multilateral Relations Division
Office of International Affairs for the
Health Portfolio
Health Canada
Ottawa

Alternates – Alternos

Ms. Lucero Hernandez
Manager, Multilateral Relations Division
Office of International Affairs for the
Health Portfolio
Health Canada
Ottawa

Mrs. Maude Kostine
Alternate Representative of Canada to the Organization of American States Washington, D.C.

Ms. Charlotte McDowell Senior Development Officer and Alternate Representative of Canada to the Organization of American States Washington, D.C.

Dr. Sudeep Bhattarai Senior Health Advisor Global Issues and Development Branch Department of Global Affairs, Trade and Development Ottawa

Dr. Andre Dontigny
Directeur, Direction du développement des individus et de l'environnement social à la Direction générale de la santé publique Ministère de la Santé et des Services Sociaux du Québec
Québec

CANADA/CANADÁ (cont.)

Alternates – Alternos (cont.)

Ms. Sara Veilleux
Coordonnatrice de la coopération
internationale
Direction des affaires intergouvernementales
et de la coopération internationale
Ministère de la Santé et des Services
Sociaux du Québec
Québec

CHILE

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Excmo. Sr. Juan Pablo Lira Embajador, Representante Permanente de Chile ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Delegates - Delegados

Dra. Matilde Maddaleno Jefa, Oficina de Cooperación y Asuntos Internacionales Ministerio de Salud Santiago

Dr. Pedro Crocco
Jefe, División de Prevención y Control
de Enfermedades
Ministerio de Salud
Santiago

Alternates - Alternos

Dr. Daniel Soto Castillo Jefe de Gabinete Subsecretaría de Salud Pública Ministerio de Salud Santiago

Sr. Francisco Javier Devia
Primer Secretario, Representante Alterno de
Chile ante la Organización de los Estados
Americanos
Washington, D.C.

MEMBER STATES/ESTADOS MIEMBROS (cont.) COSTA RICA

CHILE (cont.)

Alternates - Alternos (cont.)

Sra. Mila Francisco Segunda Secretaria, Representante Alterna de Chile ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

COLOMBIA

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Sr. Fernando Ruiz Gómez Viceministro de Salud Pública y Prestación de Servicios Ministerio de Salud y Protección Social Bogotá

Delegates - Delegados

Excmo. Sr. Andrés González Díaz Embajador, Representante Permanente de Colombia ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Sr. Germán Andrés Calderón Velásquez Coordinador de Asuntos Sociales Ministerio de Relaciones Exteriores Bogotá

Alternates - Alternos

Sr. Jaime Matute Hernández Coordinador de Cooperación y Relaciones Internacionales Ministerio de Salud y Protección Social Bogotá

Sra. Adriana Maldonado Ruiz Consejera, Representante Alterna de Colombia ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Sra. Luisa Fernanda Rueda Rojas Segunda Secretaria, Representante Alterna de Colombia ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C. Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Dra. María Esther Anchía Angulo Viceministra de Salud Ministerio de Salud San José

Delegates - Delegados

Excmo. Sr. Pablo Barahona Kruger Embajador de Costa Rica ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Sr. Johssua Céspedes Víquez Consejero de Costa Rica ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

CUBA

Chief Delegate – Jefe de Delegación

Dra. Marcia Cobas Ruiz Viceministra Primera del Ministerio de Salud Pública Ministerio de Salud Pública La Habana

Delegates - Delegados

Dr. Antonio Diosdado González Asistente del Departamento de Relaciones Internacionales Ministerio de Salud Pública La Habana

Sr. Jesús Perz Consejero Embajada de Cuba Washington, D.C.

DOMINICA

Chief Delegate – Jefe de Delegación

Hon. Dr. Kenneth Darroux Minister for Health and Environment Ministry of Health and Environment Roseau

DOMINICA

Delegates - Delegados

H.E. Hubert J. Charles Ambassador Permanent Representative of Dominica to the Organization of the American States Washington, D.C.

Dr. David Johnson Acting Chief Medical Officer Ministry of Health Roseau

DOMINICAN REPUBLIC/REPÚBLICA DOMINICANA

Chief Delegate – Jefe de Delegación

Excmo. Dr. Sergio Sarita Valdez Coordinador de Cooperación Internacional Ministerio de Salud Pública Santo Domingo

Delegates - Delegados

Excmo. Sr. Víctor Tirado
Embajador Alterno de la República
Dominicana ante la Organización de los
Estados Americanos
Washington, D.C.

Sr. Valentín del Orbe Ministro Consejero, Representante Alterno de la República Dominicana ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Alternate - Alterno

Sra. Érika Álvarez Rodríguez Consejero, Representante Alterna de la República Dominicana ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

ECUADOR

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Magister Carina Vance Mafla Ministra de Salud Pública Ministerio de Salud Pública Quito

Delegates - Delegados

Excmo. Marco Albuja Martínez
Embajador, Representante Permanente del
Ecuador ante la Organización de los
Estados Americanos
Washington, D.C.

Excmo. Marcelo Vázquez Bermúdez Embajador, Representante Permanente Alterno del Ecuador ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Sr. Emilio José Arauz Triviño
Consejero, Representante Alterno del
Ecuador ante la Organización de los
Estados Americanos
Washington, D.C.

Sr. Miguel Loayza
Segundo Secretario, Representante Alterno
del Ecuador ante la Organización de los
Estados Americanos
Washington, D.C.

Magister Carlos Emanuele
Director Nacional de Cooperación y
Relaciones Internacionales
Ministerio de Salud Pública
Quito

Alternates - Alternos

Lic. Cristina Luna
Coordinadora de Cooperación Multilateral
Dirección de Cooperación y Relaciones
Internacionales
Ministerio de Salud Pública
Quito

EL SALVADOR

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Dra. Elvia Violeta Menjívar Ministra de Salud Ministerio de Salud San Salvador

Delegates – Delegados

Dr. José Eliseo Orellana Asesor del Despacho Ministerial Ministerio de Salud San Salvador

Emb. Lilian Godoy de Cardoza Encargada de Negocios, a.i. Misión Permanente de El Salvador ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Alternate - Alterno

Srta. Wendy J. Acevedo Representante Alterna de El Salvador ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

GUATEMALA

GRENADA/GRANADA

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Hon. Nickolas Steele Minister for Health and Social Security Ministry for Health and Social Security Grenada

Delegates - Delegados

Dr. George Mitchell Chief Medical Officer Ministry of Health and Social Security St. George's

GRENADA/GRANADA (cont.)

Delegates - Delegados (cont.)

Mr. Javan Williams
Permanent Secretary
Ministry of Health and Social Security
St. George's

Alternate - Alterno

Ms. Rosemarie Welsh Counselor, Alternate Representative of Grenada to the Organization of American States Washington, D.C.

GUYANA

Chief Delegate – Jefe de Delegación

Hon. Dr. George Norton Minister of Public Health Ministry of Public Health Georgetown

Delegates - Delegados

Mr. Trevor Thomas Permanent Secretary Ministry of Public Health Georgetown

Dr. Morris Edwards Chief Medical Officer (ag) Ministry of Public Health Georgetown

HAITI/HAITÍ

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Dr Georges Dubuche
Directeur Générale
Ministère de la Santé publique
et de la Population
Port-au-Prince

HAITI/HAITÍ (cont.)

Delegates - Delegados

H.E. Bocchit Edmond Ambassador, Interim Representative of Haiti to the Organization of American States Washington, D.C.

Dr. Jean Patrick Alfred
Directeur de l'Unité d'Etude et de
Planification
Ministère de la Santé Publique et de la
Population
Port-au-Prince

Alternate - Alterno

Dr. Jocelyne B. Pierre Louis
Directrice de la Direction de la Promotion
de la Santé
Ministère de la Santé Publique et de la
Population
Port-au-Prince

HONDURAS

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Dra. Edna Yolani Batres Secretaria de Estado en el Despacho de Salud Secretaría de Salud Tegucigalpa

Delegates - Delegados

Excmo. Sr. Leonidas Rosa Bautista Embajador, Representante Permanente de Honduras ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Dra. Silvia Yolanda Nazar Hernández Directora General de Normalización Secretaría de Salud Tegucigalpa

HONDURAS (cont.)

Alternates – Alternos (cont.)

Dr. Carlos Edgardo Claudino Fajardo Asesor del Despacho de Salud Secretaría de Salud Tegucigalpa

Lic. Nancy Padilla Arias
Jefe de la Unidad de Comunicación
Institucional
Despacho de Salud
Secretaría de Salud
Tegucigalpa

Sr. Luis Cordero
Ministro Consejero, Representante Alterno
de Honduras ante la Organización de los
Estados Americanos
Washington, D.C.

JAMAICA

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Hon. Dr. Fenton Ferguson Minister of Health Ministry of Health Kingston

Delegates – Delegados

Dr. Kevin Harvey Permanent Secretary Ministry of Health Kingston

H.E. Ralph Samuel Thomas

Ambassador to the United States and
Permanent Representative of Jamaica to
the Organization of American States

Washington, D.C.

Alternates - Alternos

Dr. Marion Bullock DuCasse Chief Medical Officer Ministry of Health Kingston

JAMAICA (cont.)

Alternates – Alternos (cont.)

Ms. Fabia Lamm Regional Director North East Regional Health Authority Kingston

Dr. Lundie Richards
Director, Health Services Planning and
Integration
Ministry of Health
Kingston

Ms. Ava-Gay Timberlake Director, International Cooperation in Health Ministry of Health Kingston

Ms. Julia Hyatt
Deputy Permanent Representative of
Jamaica to the Organization of
American States
Washington, D.C.

Ms. Denese McFarlane Health Specialist Planning Institute of Jamaica Kingston

Mrs. Claudia Beckford PAHO Intern

MEXICO/MÉXICO

Chief Delegate – Jefe de Delegación

Dra. Mercedes Juan López Secretaria de Salud Secretaría de Salud México, D.F.

Delegates - Delegados

Dr. Pablo Kuri Morales Subsecretario de Prevención y Promoción de la Salud Secretaría de Salud México, D.F.

MEXICO/MÉXICO (cont.)

Delegates - Delegados (cont.)

Sra. Alejandra García Brahim Ministra, Representante Permanente Alterna de México ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Alternates - Alternos

Dr. Miguel Ángel Lutzow Steiner Coordinador de Asesores Subsecretaría de Prevención y Promoción de la Salud Secretaría de Salud México, D.F.

Lic. Cristina Narváez Medécigo Asesora de la Subsecretaría de Prevención y Promoción de la Salud Secretaría de Salud México, D.F.

Dr. Eduardo Jaramillo Navarrete Director General de Promoción de la Salud Secretaría de Salud México, D.F.

Lic. Hilda Dávila Chávez
Directora General de Relaciones
Internacionales
Secretaría de Salud
México, D.F.

My. Eric Omar Salinas Flores Oficina de la C. Secretaría de Salud Secretaría de Salud México, D.F.

Sra. Martha Leticia Caballero Abraham Directora de Cooperación Bilateral y Regional Secretaría de Salud México, D.F.

Lic. José Gustavo Valle Mendoza Subdirector de Gestión Interamericana Secretaría de Salud México, D.F.

MEXICO/MÉXICO (cont.)

Alternates – Alternos (cont.)

Sr. Luis Alberto del Castillo Bandala Ministro, Representante Alterno de México ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Lic. Eduardo González Pier Subsecretario de Integración y Desarrollo del Sector Salud Secretaría de Salud México, D.F.

Lic. Jesús Schucry Giacoman Zapata Representante Alterno de México ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Lic. Christopher Schubert Letayf Representante Alterno de México ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Lic. Mario Alberto Puga Representante Alterno deMéxico ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Lic. Daniel Alberto Cámara Ávalos Representante Alterno de México ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

NICARAGUA

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Lic. Luis Alvarado Ministro Consejero, Representante Alterno de Nicaragua ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

NICARAGUA (cont.)

Delegates - Delegados

Excmo. Sr. Denis Ronaldo Moncada Embajador, Representante Permanente de Nicaragua ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Lic. Julieta Blandón
Primera Secretaria, Representante Alterna
de Nicaragua ante la Organización de los
Estados Americanos
Washington, D.C.

PANAMA/PANAMÁ

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Dr. Miguel Mayo Viceministro de Salud Ministerio de Salud Ciudad de Panamá

Delegates - Delegados

Excmo. Sr. Jesús Sierra Victoria Embajador, Representante Alterno de Panamá ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Lic. Natasha Dormoi
Directora de Asuntos Internacionales y
Cooperación Técnica
Ministerio de Salud
Ciudad de Panamá

Alternates - Alternos

Sr. Jaime Paolo Director Nacional de Asesoría Legal Ministerio de Salud Ciudad de Panamá

PANAMA/PANAMÁ (cont.)

Alternates - Alternos (cont.)

Dr. Luis Vega Asesor Ministerial Ministerio de Salud Ciudad de Panamá

Sr. Demetrio Fong Vigil Consejero, Representante Alterno de Panamá ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

PARAGUAY

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Dr. Antonio Carlos Barrios Fernández Ministro de Salud Pública y Bienestar Social Ministerio de Salud Pública y Bienestar Social Asunción

Delegates - Delegados

Dra. Rocío Fernández de Brítez Directora General de Asesoría Jurídica Ministerio de Salud Pública y Bienestar Social Asunción

Excma. Sra. Elisa Ruíz Díaz Bareiro Embajadora, Representante Permanente de Paraguay ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Alternates - Alternos

Dra. Patricia Giménez León
Directora General de Planificación
y Evaluación
Ministerio de Salud Pública y
Bienestar Social
Asunción

PARAGUAY (cont.)

Alternates – Alternos (cont.)

Dr. Jorge Magno Brítez Acosta Consejero, Instituto de Previsión Social Ministerio de Salud Pública y Bienestar Social Asunción

Sr. Ricardo Fabián Chávez Galeano Attaché, Misión Permanente del Paraguay ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

PERU/PERÚ

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Dr. Aníbal Velásquez Valdivia Ministro de Salud Pública Ministerio de Salud Lima

Delegates - Delegados

Lic. Arturo Javier Granados Mogrovejo Director General Oficina de Descentralización Ministerio de Salud Lima

Dr. Víctor Raúl Cuba Oré
Director General
Oficina General de Cooperación
Internacional
Ministerio de Salud
Lima

Alternates - Alternos

Sr. José Luis Gonzales Donayre Ministro, Representante Alterno del Perú ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

PERU/PERÚ (cont.)

Alternates – Alternos (cont.)

Sra. Ana Lucía Nieto Frías de Kesey Ministra Consejera, Representante Alterna del Perú ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Sra. Yésica Fonseca Martínez
Primera Secretaria, Representante Alterna
del Perú ante la Organización de los
Estados Americanos
Washington, D.C.

SAINT LUCIA/SANTA LUCÍA

Chief Delegate – Jefe de Delegación

Hon. Alvina Reynolds
Minister of Health, Wellness, Human
Services and Gender Relations
Ministry of Health, Wellness, Human
Services, and Gender Relations
Waterfront, Castries

Delegates - Delegados

H.E. Elizabeth Darius-Clarke
Ambassador, Permanent Representative
of Saint Lucia to the Organization of
American States
Washington, D.C.

Ms. Cointha Thomas Permanent Secretary Ministry of Health, Wellness, Human Services, and Gender Relations Waterfront, Castries

SAINT KITTS AND NEVIS/SAINT KITTS Y NEVIS

Chief Delegate – Jefe de Delegación

Mr. Andrew Skerritt Permanent Secretary Ministry of Health Basseterre

SAINT VINCENT AND THE GRENADINES/ SAN VICENTE Y LAS GRANADINAS

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Hon. Clifton Clayton Burgin
Minister of Health, Wellness and the
Environment
Ministry of Health, Wellness and the
Environment
Kingstown

Delegate - Delegado

Dr. Simone Keizer-Beache Chief Medical Officer Ministry of Health, Wellness and the Environment Kingstown

SURINAME

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Mrs. Sachi Antrieka–Ramlal-Soekhoe Interim Representative of Suriname to the Organization of American States Washington, D.C.

TRINIDAD AND TOBAGO/TRINIDAD Y TABAGO

Chief Delegate – Jefe de Delegación

Mr. Colin Connelly Chargé d'Affaires, a.i. Embassy of the Republic of Trinidad and Tobago Washington, D.C.

TRINIDAD AND TOBAGO/TRINIDAD Y TABAGO (cont.)

Delegate - Delegado

Mrs. Zauditu Lessey-Perreira Second Secretary Embassy of the Republic of Trinidad and Tobago Washington, D.C.

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA/ESTADOS UNIDOS DE AMÉRICA

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

The Honorable Sylvia Mathews Burwell Secretary of Health and Human Services Department of Health and Human Services Washington, D.C.

Delegates – Delegados

Mr. Jimmy Kolker Assistant Secretary Office of Global Affairs Department of Health and Human Services Washington, D.C.

Mr. Mitchell Wolfe
Deputy Assistant Secretary
Office of Global Affairs
Department of Health and Human Services
Washington, D.C.

Alternates - Alternos

Dr. Nerissa Cook Deputy Assistant Secretary of State Bureau of International Organization Affairs Department of State Washington, D.C.

Mr. Peter Mamacos Director, Multilateral Affairs Office of Global Affairs Department of Health and Human Services Washington, D.C.

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA/ESTADOS UNIDOS DE AMÉRICA (cont.)

Alternates - Alternos (cont.)

Ms. Ann Blackwood Senior Health Advisor Office of Economic and Development Affairs Bureau of International Organization Affairs Department of State Washington, D.C.

Ms. Melissa Kopolow McCall Health Advisor Office of Economic and Development Affairs Bureau of International Organization Affairs Department of State Washington, D.C.

Ms. Maeve McKean
Senior Advisor to the Assistant Secretary for
Global Affairs
Office of Global Affairs
Department of Health and Human
Services
Washington, D.C.

Ms. Cristina Rabadan-Diehl Director Office of the Americas Office of Global Affairs Department of Health and Human Services Washington

Ms. Jennifer Slotnick
Health Team Leader
Bureau for Latin America and the Caribbean
Agency for International Development
Washington, D.C.

Mr. Charles Darr Lieutenant United States Public Health Service International Health Analyst Office of Global Affairs Department of Health and Human Services Washington, D.C.

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA/ESTADOS UNIDOS DE AMÉRICA (cont.)

Alternates - Alternos (cont.)

Ms. Jennyfer Jones

Mr. Jose Fernandez Global Health Security Agenda Team Lead Office of Global Affairs Department of Health and Human Services Washington, D.C.

Mr. Robin Go Multilateral Relations Office of Global Affairs Department of Health and Human Services Washington, D.C.

Ms. Deborah Horowitz Bureau for Latin America and the Caribbean Agency for International Development Washington, D.C.

Senior Advisor, Office of Management Policy and Resources Bureau of International Organization Affairs Department of State Washington, D.C.

Ms. Maya Levine International Health Analyst Office of Global Affairs Department of Health and Human Services Washington, D.C.

Ms. Natalia Machuca
Office of Regional Sustainable Development
Bureau of Latin America and the Caribbean
Agency for International Development
Washington, D.C.

Mr. Colin McIff Health Attaché Office of Global Affairs Department of Health and Human Services United States Mission Geneva

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA/ESTADOS UNIDOS DE AMÉRICA (cont.)

Alternates - Alternos (cont.)

Ms. Katherine Monahan
Deputy Director
Office of Economic and Development Affairs
Bureau of International Organization Affairs
Department of State
Washington, D.C.

Ms. Allison O'Donnell International Health Analyst, Americas Region Office of Global Affairs Department of Health and Human Services Washington, D.C.

Mr. Stephen O'Dowd Office Director Office of Economic and Development Affairs Bureau of International Organization Affairs Department of State Washington, D.C.

Ms. Laura Olsen
International Health Analyst,
Americas Region
Office of Global Affairs
Department of Health and Human Services
Washington, D.C.

Ms. Rachel Wood International Health Analyst Multilateral Affairs Office Office of Global Affairs Department of Health and Human Services Washington, D.C.

Ms. Katie Qutub Senior Heath System Strengthening Advisor Bureau for Latin America and the Caribbean Agency for International Development Washington, D.C.

Ms. Amanda Wall Attorney-Adviser Office of the Legal Adviser Department of State Washington, D.C.

VENEZUELA (BOLIVARIAN REPUBLIC OF/ REPÚBLICA BOLIVARIANA DE)

Chief Delegate – Jefe de Delegación

Dra. Claudia Morón de Porras Viceministra de Redes de Salud Colectiva Ministerio del Poder Popular para la Salud Caracas

Delegates - Delegados

Lic. Luis Sastre Soto
Director General de la Oficina de Integración
y Asuntos Internacionales
Ministerio del Poder Popular para la Salud
Caracas

Lic. Hilda González Cao Directora de Relaciones Multilaterales Ministerio del Poder Popular para la Salud Caracas

Lic. Julio Colmenares Corona Coordinador de Organismos Multilaterales Ministerio del Poder Popular para la Salud Caracas

Alternates - Alternos

Excma. Sra. Carmen Velásquez de Visbal Embajadora, Representante Alterna de la República Bolivariana de Venezuela ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Sra. Zhaybel Cárdenas Consejera, Representante Alterna de la República Bolivariana de Venezuela ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

VENEZUELA (BOLIVARIAN REPUBLIC OF/ REPÚBLICA BOLIVARIANA DE) (cont.)

Alternates – Alternos (cont.)

Sra. Asbina Marín
Primera Secretaria, Representante Alterna
de la República Bolivariana de Venezuela
ante la Organización de los Estados
Americanos
Washington, D.C.

URUGUAY

Chief Delegate – Jefe de Delegación

Dr. Jorge Otto Basso Garrido Ministro de Salud Pública Ministerio de Salud Pública Montevideo

Delegates - Delegados

Excmo. Sr. Hugo Cayrús
Embajador, Representante Permanente del
Uruguay ante la Organización de los
Estados Americanos
Washington, D.C.

Alternates - Alternos

Sr. Pedro Valenzuela Representante Alterno del Uruguay ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Sra. Paula Rolando Representante Alterna del Uruguay ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

PARTICIPATING STATES/ESTADOS PARTICIPANTES

FRANCE/FRANCIA

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

M. Michel Pinard Ambassadeur, Observateur permanent de la France près l'Organisation des États Américains Washington, D.C.

Delegate - Delegado

Madame Morgane Buffet
Observateur Permanent Adjointe de
la France près de l'Organisation des
États Américains
Washington, D.C.

NETHERLANDS/PAÍSES BAJOS

Drs. Regine M.A.Th. Aalders Counselor for Health, Welfare and Sports Embassy of the Kingdom of the Netherlands The Netherlands

UNITED KINGDOM/REINO UNIDO

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Mr. Nick Tomlinson Head of International Branch Public Health Directorate Department of Health United Kingdom

Delegates - Delegados

Hon. Jeanne J. Atherden Minister of Health Ministry of Health Seniors and Environment Bermuda

Mr. Wesley Clerveaux
Permanent Secretary
Ministry of Health, Agriculture and
Human Services
Grand Turk, Turks and Caicos Islands

UNITED KINGDOM/REINO UNIDO (cont.)

Delegates - Delegados (cont.)

Hon. Mrs. Delmaude Ryan
Minister of Education, Health and
Social Services – and Deputy Premier
Ministry of Education, Health and
Social Services
Brades, Montserrat

Alternates - Alternos

Ms. Jackurlyn Sutton
Chief Nursing Officer
Ministry of Health, Agriculture and
Human Services
Grand Turk, Turks and Caicos Islands

Dr. Cheryl Peek-Ball Chief Medical Officer Ministry of Health, Seniors and Environment Bermuda

Dr. Jennifer Attride-Stirling
Permanent Secretary
Ministry of Health, Seniors and Environment
Bermuda

Mr. David Kendell Director of Health Ministry of Health Bermuda

Mrs. Dorothea Hazel Epidemiologist/Health Planner Ministry of Education, Health and Social Services Brades, Montserrat

ARUBA

Chief Delegate – Jefe de Delegación

Hon. Alex Schwengle Minister of Health and Sports Ministry of Health and Sports Oranjestad

ASSOCIATE MEMBERS/MIEMBROS ASOCIADOS

ARUBA (cont.)

Delegates - Delegados

Mr. Rendolf A. Lee Minister Plenipotentiary for Aruba Embassy of the Kingdom of the Netherlands Washington, D.C.

Ms. Angela Guiro Special Assistant to the Minister Plenipotentiary for Aruba Embassy of the Kingdom of the Netherlands Washington, D.C.

CURAÇAO

PUERTO RICO

Chief Delegate - Jefe de Delegación

Dr. Raúl G. Castellanos Bran Subsecretario Auxiliar de Salud Familiar y Servicios Integrados Departamento de Salud San Juan

SINT MAARTEN/SAN MARTÍN

Chief Delegate – Jefe de Delegación

Dr. Virginia S. Asin Oostburg
Head of the Collective Prevention Services
Ministry of Social Development, Health and
Labour
Philipsburg

Delegates - Delegados

Drs. Fenna M.R. Arnell Head of Public Health Department Ministry of Social Development, Health and Labour Philipsburg

Dr. Margje Troost
Policy Worker
Public Health Department
Ministry of Social Development, Health, and
Labour
Philipsburg

OBSERVER STATES/ESTADOS OBSERVADORES

PORTUGAL

SPAIN/ESPAÑA

Excmo. Sr. D. Jorge Hevia
Embajador, Observador Permanente de
España ante la Organización de los
Estados Americanos
Washington, D.C.

Sra. María Cruz Ciria
Jefa, Área de Salud del Departamento de
Cooperación Sectorial
Agencia Española de Cooperación
Internacional para el Desarrollo
Washington, D.C.

SPAIN/ESPAÑA (cont.)

Sr. D. Guillermo Marín Observador Permanente Adjunto de España ante la Organización de los Estados Americanos Washington, D.C.

Sra. Patricia Martín-Albo Jiménez
Becaria
Misión Observadora Permanente de España
ante la Organización de los Estados
Americanos
Washington, D.C.

REPRESENTATIVES OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE/ REPRESENTANTES DEL COMITÉ EJECUTIVO

Dr. Antonio C. Barrios Fernández Ministro de Salud Pública y Bienestar Social Ministerio de Salud Pública y Bienestar Social Asunción, Paraguay Dra. María Esther Anchía Viceministra de Salud Ministerio de Salud San José, Costa Rica

UNITED NATIONS AND SPECIALIZED AGENCIES/ NACIONES UNIDAS Y AGENCIAS ESPECIALIZADAS

Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean/Comisión Económica para América Latina y el Caribe

Sra. Inés Bustillo Sr. Rex García

International Atomic Energy Agency/ Organismo Internacional de Energía Atómica

Ms. May Abdel Wahab Mr. Luca Li Bassi

UNAIDS, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS/ONUSIDA, Programa Conjunto de las Naciones Unidas sobre el VIH/sida

Dr. Edward Greene Dr. Miriam Chipimo Dr. César Antonio Núñez

Dr. Benjamin Alli

United Nations Children's Fund/Fondo de las Naciones Unidas para la Infancia

Sra. Luisa Brumana

REPRESENTATIVES OF INTERGOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS/ REPRESENTANTES DE ORGANIZACIONES INTERGUBERNAMENTALES

Caribbean Community/ Comunidad del Caribe

Amb. Irwin LaRocque Dr. Douglas Slater Ms. Glenda Itiaba Dr. Rudolph Cummings Mr. Dereck Springer

Hipólito Unanue Agreement/ Convenio Hipólito Unanue

Dra. Caroline Chang Campos Dr. Ricardo Cañizares

Inter-American Commission of Women/ Comisión Interamericana de Mujeres

Sra. Alejandra Mora Mora Sra. Carmen Moreno Toscano

Inter-American Development Bank/ Banco Interamericano de Desarrollo

Sr. Héctor Salazar

Organization of American States/ Organización de los Estados Americanos

Mr. Luis Almagro Lemes

REPRESENTATIVES OF NONGOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS IN OFFICIAL RELATIONS WITH PAHO / REPRESENTANTES DE ORGANIZACIONES NO GUBERNAMENTALES EN RELACIONES OFICIALES CON LA OPS

American Speech-Language-Hearing Association/Asociación Americana del Habla, Lenguaje y Audición

Mrs. Lily Waterston

Inter-American Association of Sanitary and Environmental Engineering/ Asociación Interamericana de Ingeniería Sanitaria y Ambiental

Ing. Luiz Augusto de Lima Pontes

Ing. Pilar Tello Espinoza

Latin American Association of Pharmaceutical Industries/ Asociación Latinoamericana de Industrias Farmacéuticas

Dr. Alfredo Antia Dr. Rubén Abete Latin American Federation of the Pharmaceutical Industry/ Federación Latinoamericana de la Industria Farmacéutica

Dr. Alberto Paganelli Dr. Luis Villalba Dr. Rodney López Sra. Nacia Pupo Mrs. Kira Alvarez

U.S. Pharmacopeia

Mr. Damian Cairatti

REPRESENTATIVES OF NONGOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS IN OFFICIAL RELATIONS WITH WHO / REPRESENTANTES DE ORGANIZACIONES NO GUBERNAMENTALES EN RELACIONES OFICIALES CON LA OMS

Alzheimer's Disease International/ Enfermedad de Alzheimer Internacional

Mr. Marc Wortmann Ms. Kate Gordon Mr. Johan Vos

Consumers International

Mr. Alejandro Calvillo

Framework Convention Alliance for Tobacco Control/Alianza para el Convenio Marco para el Control del Tabaco

Mr. Laurent Huber

Mrs. Kelsey Romeo-Stuppy

International Alliance of Patients'
Organizations/Alianza Internacional
de Organizaciones de Pacientes

Ms. Maria Julia Muñoz Serrano Mrs. Eva Maria Ruiz de Castilla

International Federation of Medical Students' Associations/Federación Internacional de Asociaciones de Estudiantes de Medicina

Mr. Maria José Cisneros

Mr. Arthur Mello

Ms. Aline Khatchikian

Ms. Chérine Zaim

Mr. Jorge Acosta

REPRESENTATIVES OF NONGOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS IN OFFICIAL RELATIONS WITH WHO / REPRESENTANTES DE ORGANIZACIONES NO GUBERNAMENTALES EN RELACIONES OFICIALES CON LA OMS (cont.)

International Federation of Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Associations/Federación Internacional de la Industria del Medicamento

International Diabetes Federation/ Federación Internacional de Diabetes

Mrs. Sharon Fraser

Ms. Shira Kilcoyne

Ms. Maria del Pilar Rubio-Mejia

Ms. Kathleen Laya Ms. Julie Hamra Mr. Robert Simpson Mr. Vincent Bonelli Mr. José Noguera

SPECIAL GUESTS/ INVITADOS ESPECIALES

Excelentísimo Sr. Juan Orlando Fernández Presidente de la República de Honduras

Sra. Ana García de Hernández Primera Dama de Honduras Dr. María Isabel Rodríguez El Salvador

PAHO Public Health Hero of the Americas/ Héroe de la Salud Pública en las Américas

WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION/ ORGANIZACIÓN MUNDIAL DE LA SALUD

Dr. Margaret Chan Director-General

Dr. Mary-Anne Land Executive Officer

Office of the Director-General

Dr. Hans Troedsson Assistant Director-General

Dr. Winnie K. Mpanju-Shumbusho Assistant Director-General

Dr. Agnès Souca
Director
Health Systems Governance
and Financing

Mrs. Cecilia Rose Director Department for Governing Bodies and External Relations

Dr. Florence Janine Fuchs Coordinator IHR Capacity Assessment, Development and Maintenance

Dr. Gaudenz Ulrich Silberschmidt Director, Partnerships and Non-State Actors Policy and Strategic Directions

PAN AMERICAN HEALTH ORGANIZATION/ ORGANIZACIÓN PANAMERICANA DE LA SALUD

Director and Secretary ex officio of the Council/Directora y Secretaria ex officio del Consejo

Dr. Carissa F. Etienne

Advisors to the Director Asesores de la Directora

Dr. Isabella Danel Deputy Director Directora Adjunta

Dr. Francisco C. Becerra Posada Assistant Director Subdirector Advisors to the Director (cont.)
Asesores de la Directora (cont.)

Mr. Gerald Anderson Director of Administration Director de Administración

Dr. Heidi Jiménez Legal Counsel, Office of the Legal Counsel Asesora Jurídica, Oficina del Asesor Jurídico

Ms. Piedad Huerta Senior Advisor, Governing Bodies Office Asesora Principal, Oficina de los Cuerpos Directivos

- - -